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THE HISTORY AND DRIVERS OF OUR
NATION’S DEBT AND ITS THREATS

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 13, 2011

UNITED STATES CONGRESS,
JOINT SELECT COMMITTEE
ON DEFICIT REDUCTION,
Washington, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to call, at 10:33 a.m., in Room SH-
216, Hart Senate Office Building, Hon. Patty Murray [co-chairman
of the committee] presiding.

Present: Senator Murray, Representative Hensarling, Senator
Baucus, Representative Becerra, Representative Camp, Represent-
ative Clyburn, Senator Kerry, Senator Kyl, Senator Portman, Sen-
atolti Toomey, Representative Upton, and Representative Van
Hollen.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. PATTY MURRAY, A U.S. SEN-
ATOR FROM WASHINGTON, CO-CHAIRMAN, JOINT SELECT
COMMITTEE ON DEFICIT REDUCTION

Chairman MURRAY. Good morning. This hearing of the Joint Se-
lect Committee on Deficit Reduction will come to order.

As my co-chair, Representative Hensarling, mentioned at our
meeting on Thursday, we have agreed to alternate chairing these
hearings, with him chairing the hearings that are held on the
House side, and I will be doing the ones here in the Senate.

I want to recognize and thank all of our fellow committee mem-
bers for being here today, as well as our witness, Dr. Elmendorf,
for joining us today.

And I want to thank all the members of the public who are here
today as well. We appreciate your presence and ask that you help
us maintain decorum by refraining from any displays of approval
or disapproval during this hearing.

Before I start, I do want to announce that the joint select com-
mittee’s Web site is now up and running. Members of the public
can go to http:/ /www.deficitreduction.gov/, where they can provide
us input and ideas to this committee and where all public hearings
will be streamed live, starting today.

Today, we are going to start off with brief opening statements
from committee members—15 minutes for Democrats and 15 min-
utes from the Republican side. We will then hear from Dr. Elmen-
dorf. And following his testimony, we will have some time for ques-
tions and answers.

The topic of today’s hearing is “The History and Drivers of Our
Nation’s Debt and Its Threats.” I think this is a fitting opening for
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us for the difficult work this committee has ahead of us. We are
tasked with tackling a problem that wasn’t created overnight and
that didn’t come about just in the last few years.

Our debt and deficit problems have a lengthy and complex his-
tory, and we will not be able to truly address them without a deep
and honest understanding of the policies and circumstances that
have led us to where we are today.

The challenges that we face are real, and our task will not be
easy. But I am confident we can get it done because we have done
it before.

Like a number of my fellow committee members, I was here back
in the '90s, when we were facing serious deficits and a mounting
public debt. I was proud to work with President Clinton and Re-
publicans in Congress to balance the budget in a way that truly
worked for the American people, a way that made smart cuts to
Government spending that were desperately needed, included reve-
nues, and continued to make the strong investments in healthcare,
education, and infrastructure that helped lay down a strong foun-
dation for economic growth.

The balanced and bipartisan work we did not only balanced the
budget and it not only helped set our country up to create millions
of new jobs, but it also put us on track to completely pay down our
debt by 2012, which was a great accomplishment.

But as we all know, a lot has changed since then. For many rea-
sons, our deficit and debt have exploded in the years since. Some
of these reasons have to do with Government policies here at home,
some with decisions made regarding our policies overseas, and oth-
ers due to the financial and economic crisis that has devastated
families and businesses here over the last few years.

I am looking forward to hearing more about the scope and driv-
ers of our deficit and debt from Dr. Elmendorf today. And I am con-
fident the members of this committee can help bring our Nation to-
gether once again around a balanced and bipartisan path to fiscal
health and economic growth.

['I(‘ihe prepared statement of Chairman Murray appears in the ap-
pendix.]

Chairman MURRAY. With that, I will call on my co-chair, Mr.
Hensarling, for his opening statement.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. JEB HENSARLING, A U.S. REP-
RESENTATIVE FROM TEXAS, CO-CHAIRMAN, JOINT SELECT
COMMITTEE ON DEFICIT REDUCTION

Co-Chair HENSARLING. Thank you, Madam Co-Chair.

The purpose of today’s hearing is to really highlight the
unsustainable nature of our Nation’s debt. And I believe the term
“unsustainable,” frankly, is understated.

I certainly want to welcome Dr. Doug Elmendorf, head of the
CBO, who, when I was a member of the Budget Committee, I have
had an opportunity to work with, truly a professional in this town.
Sir, I look forward to your testimony.

In the last organizational meeting we had, I mentioned the work
by Professors Carmen Reinhart and Kenneth Rogoff, “This Time Is
Different.” Through their historical study of financial crisis, they
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indicated that letting debt rise above 90 percent of GDP was,
frankly, a recipe for bad things to happen to a nation.

Well, this year, our Nation has raced past that tipping point. Our
gross debt has now surpassed 100 percent of GDP. And I believe
there are two crises in our Nation—not just the debt crisis, but the
jobs crisis—and they are clearly connected. The explosive growth in
our Nation’s debt hampers our job creation today.

Last week, I quoted a small business person from the 5th Dis-
trict of Texas on the subject. Today, I want to quote from a few
more, names you may be more familiar with.

Bernie Marcus, former chairman and CEO of Home Depot, which
employs 255,000. “If we continue this kind of policy, we are dead
in the water. If we don’t lower spending and if we don’t deal with
paying down the debt, we are going to have to raise taxes. Even
brain dead economists understand that when you raise taxes, you
cost jobs.”

Mike Jackson, CEO, AutoNation, 19,000 employees. “The best
thing that this town could do to help this economic recovery become
sustainable is to deal with the deficit and to see tax reform.”

Jay Fishman, chairman and CEO of Travelers Insurance Com-
pany. “What is really weighing on their minds is not knowing how
the coming explosion in Federal debt is going to affect their bor-
rowing costs, liquidity, cost of doing business, and prices.”

Finally, 2 or 3 months ago, the U.S. Chamber came out with a
survey, their small business survey, 83 percent of respondents said
that America’s debt and deficit have a negative impact on their
business.

So I would make the point, Madam Co-Chair, that a path to cred-
ible deficit reduction is a jobs program, and we should not be de-
terred in that mission. We have a spending-driven debt crisis. The
deficit reduction will be a jobs plan.

And I look forward again to hearing the comments of our col-
leagues as we go about this important work and of the testimony
of Dr. Elmendorf. And I yield back.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Co-Chair Hensarling appears in the
appendix.]

Chairman MURRAY. We will now turn to our members, beginning
with Representative Becerra.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. XAVIER BECERRA,
A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE FROM CALIFORNIA

Representative BECERRA. I thank the two co-chairs and thank
Dr. Elmendorf for being with us.

The creation of this Joint Select Committee on Deficit Reduction
is the direct result of legislative policies and economic recessions
that have hit us over the last 10 years and that have caused the
Congressional Budget Office’s 10-year estimated $5.6 trillion sur-
plus in 2001 to turn into a more than $6 trillion deficit that we see
today. So to know where to go with the work that we have to do,
you have to know from where we came.

Today, we will hear about how we lost our way. What we will
hear is that a select few in this country enjoyed the additional Gov-
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ernment spending that occurred in those 10 years while the rest of
Americans are being confronted with paying the tab.

In January 2001, CBO’s assessment in its yearly Budget and
Economic Outlook report was this, “The outlook for the Federal
budget over the next decade continues to be bright. Assuming that
current tax and spending policies are maintained, CBO projects
that the mounting Federal revenues will continue to produce grow-
ing budget surpluses for the next 10 years.”

But as we all know, current tax and spending policies were not
maintained. Dr. Elmendorf, it is exactly these policies that induced
the Federal deficit, which I want to explore in my questioning with
you today.

Decisions were made to extinguish a $5.6 trillion surplus. The in-
dividual and groups who received the most benefits should be will-
ing and ready to ante up, to meet their patriotic duty to contribute
revenues and necessary spending decisions to heal this country’s
long-term fiscal situation.

We need to ask ourselves was it the senior citizen, the student,
or the Wall Street banker who received the benefit of this spending
binge? When we have our answer, we should ask the appropriate
person or group to pay their fair share to right the wrong of run-
ning up the Government’s debt.

I look forward to working with my colleagues to take the respon-
sibility of improving job creation in this country and fixing the
long-term deficits that we face by ensuring that those responsible
for our deficits pay their fair share.

And with that, I yield back the balance of my time.

[The prepared statement of Representative Becerra appears in
the appendix.]

Chairman MURRAY. Thank you very much.

Senator Kyl?

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. JON KYL,
A U.S. SENATOR FROM ARIZONA

Senator KyYL. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

And welcome, Mr. Elmendorf.

The subject of the hearing today is “The History and Drivers of
the Nation’s Debt and Its Threats.” Obviously, you need to know
what the problem is before you can develop solutions.

One of the things we will hear is that entitlement spending is a
key driver of our debt. And I think there is a consensus about that
on both sides of the aisle. The concern I have is that some people
fear that that means that the solution has to be a cut in benefits
or a cut in payments to providers for programs like Medicare and
Medicaid, for example, and I would like to focus very specifically
on a potential alternative to that.

There may be very substantial savings that can be obtained from
administrative efficiencies that would not involve cuts in these pro-
grams. That is one of the things that I will be talking to Dr. El-
mendorf about today.

We hear a lot of talk about waste, fraud, and abuse. It is a trite
phrase, but the reality is there is a significant amount of truth to
it. And I think, especially with regard to Medicare and Medicaid,
we have to find ways to achieve these administrative savings.
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Let me just quote from one of the experts from Cato Institute,
Mike Cannon. In a Forbes blog less than 2 months ago, he says,
“Judging by official estimates, Medicare and Medicaid lose at least
$87 billion per year to fraudulent and otherwise improper pay-
ments, and about 10.5 percent of Medicare spending and 8.4 per-
cent of Medicaid spending was improper in 2009.”

Others, like Harvard fraud expert Malcolm Sparrow, say actually
that is low. He said loss rates due to fraud and abuse could be 10,
20, maybe even 30 percent in some segments.

Obviously, this is an important subject to address. And in order
to do that, we may have to spend a little bit more money on the
front end for people who can review the claims that are filed and
so on, in order to make sure that they don’t pay improper claims.

But at the end of the day, one of the reasons we haven’t attacked
this problem is that the CBO has had a very difficult time in scor-
ing potential savings based upon potential approaches to the prob-
lem. And what I want to explore with Dr. Elmendorf today is how
CBO can help our committee find ways to achieve administrative
efficiencies, saving a lot of the money that we should not be spend-
ing, so that we do have the money to spend on the beneficiaries
and the providers of important programs like Medicare and Med-
icaid.

Madam Chairman, Mr. Chairman, thank you.

Chairman MURRAY. Senator Baucus?

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. MAX BAUCUS,
A U.S. SENATOR FROM MONTANA

Senator BAucus. Thank you, Senator Murray.

I want to begin just by echoing what Senator Kyl said. I think
there is a lot of fraud and waste in the Medicare and Medicaid,
which we don’t properly attack, and much of that is due to scoring
requirements that we have to adhere to. And I would hope that we
could somehow create a way to get beyond that. It is an excellent
point, and I am glad that he made it.

One of our Founding Fathers, Patrick Henry, once said, “I know
of no way of judging the future, but by the past.” And today, we
examine the past for lessons to improve our economic future—to re-
duce the deficit, create jobs, and create the certainty our country
needs to thrive in the global economy.

The world is watching us. They are watching us closely. They are
watching what we do and the next steps that we take as a country
to confront our deficits. We can do this. We have already begun the
process by cutting $900 billion. We have already done it. We have
taken a first step.

And while the road ahead will not be easy, we have a duty, I
think, to think even bigger, aim higher, ensure our country is on
sound fiscal footing for the long term. We have a duty, I think, to
eli)sure that we approach these cuts in a balanced way that creates
jobs.

When I was home in Montana again last weekend, I heard over
and over again, people said, “Max, let’s get it done. Appreciate you
being on that committee. Get it done. We need our country to get
it done.”
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I know every member of this panel hears the same comments
from their constituents when they are home, just as every Member
of Congress does. And I urge us to listen to the wishes of our em-
ployers.

We are just the hired hands. We are just the employees. The peo-
ple that we work for, the people that elect us or unelect us want
us to get this done in a balanced, fair way.

Today, we review the sources of our problem. It is obvious that
the factors that created our current deficit are the cost of two wars;
long-term healthcare costs, which we began to tackle in health re-
form; a stagnant economy, which increased spending; and reduced
Federal revenues, which are at historic lows.

Today, Federal revenues make up about 15 percent of GDP, com-
pared to, for example, about 17 to 19 percent during the Reagan
administration. A combination of factors created the deficit. It will
take a combination of factors to resolve it. There is no silver bullet.
So let’s get together and get our work done.

[The prepared statement of Senator Baucus appears in the ap-
pendix.]

Chairman MURRAY. Thank you very much.

Representative Upton?

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. FRED UPTON,
A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE FROM MICHIGAN

Representative UPTON. Well, thank you, Madam Chair.

And I intend to be brief. Chris Van Hollen reminded us last week
that we had 77 days to get this thing done. That means we have
about 72 days now, and we are going to leave some extra days,
hopefully, for you, Dr. Elmendorf, to have your green eyeshade
guys and women be able to put this package together for us to
reach the goal.

Last week, I sat with Chairman Camp and Chairman Baucus—
and Chairman Baucus, again, my folks in Michigan this last week-
end assured me that they are rooting for us as well to get a solu-
tion to the problem that they all really do understand. And I know
the three of us were on our feet when the President talked about
entitlement reform, specifically Medicare and Medicaid. And I must
say that I was disappointed that I did not see the President’s writ-
ten proposal come up like he did some others yesterday.

So I just want to say I am looking forward to working with all
my colleagues here. I am going to submit my full statement for the
record so that we can go back, so that we, in fact, all can go to
work to get this thing done.

I yield back.

[The prepared statement of Representative Upton appears in the
appendix.]

Chairman MURRAY. Thank you very much.

Representative Clyburn?

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. JIM CLYBURN,

A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE FROM SOUTH CAROLINA

Representative CLYBURN. Thank you very much, Madam Chair,
Mr. Chairman.
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Dr. Elmendorf, thank you for taking the time to talk with us
today.

I think it is appropriate that today’s hearing is entitled, “The
History and Drivers of Our Nation’s Debt and Its Threats.” If we
want to solve the related problems of debt and joblessness, we need
to know how these problems arose. In 2000, we had a $236 billion
surplus and had begun paying down our National debt. The econ-
omy was booming for all Americans, unemployment was at 4 per-
cent, and the poverty rate dipped to its lowest level since 1979.

Instead of building on the policies that have served us so well,
we embarked upon two wars, one of which was dubious at best.
Using credit cards, we instituted two tax cuts, totaling $544 billion,
which were tilted in favor of millionaires and billionaires. We cre-
ated a new prescription drug benefit program, which CBO esti-
mates will cost $967 billion over the next 10 years, and allowed
mortgage lenders to gamble away the economic prosperity of mil-
lions of American families.

And then it was declared that deficits don’t matter. This special
committee was created because deficits and debt do matter. Now
we find ourselves with painfully slow growth, unacceptably high
unemployment, deficits as far as our eye can see, and a mounting
long-term debt burden.

As we work together to achieve significant deficit reduction, it is
important for us to remember how we got here. Many factors got
us into this situation, and many factors are needed to get us out.

We must balance the budget with a balanced approach that in-
cludes job creation, revenue increases, and smart spending cuts.
Shared sacrifice will be required. We cannot solve the problem on
the backs of the most vulnerable in our society who did nothing to
cause the problem.

I am willing to make tough compromises. I have said that if the
distance between an opponent and me is five steps, I am willing
to take three, as long as the opponent takes the other two.

Dr. Elmendorf, thank you again for being here, and I look for-
ward to discussing these issues with you in the Q&A period.

Thank you, and I yield back.

[The prepared statement of Representative Clyburn appears in
the appendix.]

Chairman MURRAY. Senator Portman?

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. ROB PORTMAN,
A U.S. SENATOR FROM OHIO

Senator PORTMAN. Thank you, Madam Chair.

And welcome to Director Elmendorf. As you all know, this com-
mittee is going to be relying heavily on you for your analysis and
for your scoring. And to you and your colleagues behind you, I
thank you in advance for the many hours that you will put in. Our
success or failure will depend in large measure on your good work.
So we need you and look forward to your responses to our many
requests.

I listen to my colleagues’ comments this morning, and I must say
I am delighted that you are here today because we need to have
a little objective analysis of how we got to where we are, and I
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know you will provide that. I hope you will also talk about the ap-
propriate baseline for us to use to examine our proposals.

When measuring new proposals, the baseline questions help us
determine “compared to what,”—whether it is a spending issue or
revenue issue. And as you know, I have some concerns about the
current law baseline because I don’t think it is realistic. And I
want you to address that today, if you could. Is the current-law or
current-policy baseline more realistic? Or is there another one like
the long-term extended baseline, alternative fiscal scenario? All
these questions matter greatly in our work.

We have a $1.5 trillion task over the next 10 years. This, of
course, is a huge challenge. But I would also like your analysis of
how that compares to what you see as the real fiscal challenge over
the next 10 years and the real economic challenge we face.

As many of the colleagues on the committee have mentioned this
morning, obviously our economy is directly linked to what we do.
And we will hear about this today from you. We will see how we
got in this situation we are in, largely because of economic condi-
tions. Just as in the late ’90s because of the growing economy we
were able to come to a unified balanced budget faster than anybody
expected.

Using your data and the current policy baseline, as I look at $1.5
trillion, I think it is about 4 percent of projected spending over the
next 10 years. So, in that sense, $1.5 trillion seems realistic. It is
also, as I look at it, based on, again, your data and the current poli-
cies, less than 20 percent of the projected increase in the deficit
over the next 10 years.

So $1.5 trillion seems to me to be something we should be doing
at the very least. Again, I look forward to your insights on that and
what is the most realistic baseline.

I hope you and your colleagues will also help us better under-
stand the impacts of policy choices over the coming decades. As I
look at your projections, it seems to me that deficit and debt levels
would be devastating to our economy over the second, third, and
fourth 10 years if we don’t do something about the longer-term im-
pact.

So while we could within this budget window find ways to get
to $1.5 trillion, it will not be something that markets will react to
well, in my view, unless we also are looking at long-term impacts.
I would love to have your view there.

The long-term budget estimates are so unsustainable that your
alternative budget scenario simply stops calculating the national
debt after 2036 because it is so unsustainable. We will have crossed
into totally unchartered territory.

Clearly, entitlement spending is driving those long-term deficits
to impossible levels. I am interested in hearing what reforms you
think can protect those in need, which we must do, while at the
same time modernizing these programs and placing them on a sus-
tainable path for future generations.

Again, thank you for being before us. And more importantly,
thank you for all the hard work you will be doing with us over the
next several weeks.

[The prepared statement of Senator Portman appears in the ap-
pendix.]
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Chairman MURRAY. Thank you.
Senator Kerry?

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN KERRY,
A U.S. SENATOR FROM MASSACHUSETTS

Senator KERRY. Madam Chairwoman, thank you.

We all agree that we are facing an unsustainable financial fu-
ture, and under the CBQO’s alternative fiscal scenario, the debt is
going to reach 82 percent of GDP by 2021. That is higher than any
year since 1948, and we all agree we can’t let that happen.

But to avoid that dismal scenario, we are going to have to be
pretty clear-eyed about the way that we got here and the forces
that keep us on this dangerous trajectory. I think it is factual to
say that this road began now more than a decade ago. Some would
argue even longer.

But you have economic meltdown, two wars, rounds of the larg-
est tax cuts in history that did not produce the jobs that were pre-
dicted, and then efforts to forestall larger economic collapse more
recently. All of these contributed.

Demographic challenges loom large in the outyears, and it is
more than just a spending problem, narrowly defined. And I think
we do the dialogue a disservice by oversimplifying it because if it
was a mere spending issue, it would be a lot easier to solve. But
also because many tax expenditures are a form of spending in dis-
guise.

Now while there may be partisan interpretations of how we got
here, there is a bipartisan consensus not just about the urgency of
action to dig us out of this mess, but about the approach that it
requires. When I say bipartisan, three bipartisan groups that
looked at the problem in recent months—Rivlin-Domenici, Simp-
son-Bowles, and the so-called Gang of Six—have all said—all,
unanimously—that any real solution needs to be balanced with a
mix of revenues and spending cuts and long-term reforms.

Now we benefit from their guideposts, and we also benefit from
the cautionary lessons, important cautionary lessons of other coun-
tries. That means not fixating on austerity measures alone, par-
ticularly in the short term.

We have seen the damage that they have caused across Europe,
and we can’t put our own fragile economy in jeopardy by taking ac-
tions that will slow economic growth and decrease job creation. We
need growth, not just revenue and not just cuts. And any economist
worth their salt, any business person in America today will tell us
creating jobs today helps reduce the deficit tomorrow.

Last week, the Committee for a Responsible Budget, a bipartisan
organization including some of our country’s leading experts on
budget issues, including the co-chairs of the fiscal commission, rec-
ommended that this committee go big, go long, and go smart. I
think Director Elmendorf’s testimony today helps solidify the re-
ality that we need to go big and reap savings of more than $1.5
trillion to address long-term deficits. We need to go long and ad-
dress our long-term budget issues. And most importantly, we need
to go smart and address the budget without preconceived dogmas
or political agendas.
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So I look forward to delving into these issues today with you, Dr.
Elmendorf, and thank you for coming here to help us shape fair,
balanced, thoughtful recommendations for this committee.

[The prepared statement of Senator Kerry appears in the appen-
dix.]

Chairman MURRAY. Representative Camp?

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. DAVE CAMP,
A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE FROM MICHIGAN

Representative CAMP. Thank you, Madam Chair.

There has been a lot of important things already said this morn-
ing. Our time is short today. Both in the committee and as Mr.
Upton pointed out, our time is short in terms of trying to meet the
responsibilities we have been given under the Budget Control Act.

So I look forward to hearing from Mr. Elmendorf. I think it is
important that we just get down to business. So I will yield back
the balance of my time.

Chairman MURRAY. Thank you.

Representative Van Hollen?

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. CHRIS VAN HOLLEN,
A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE FROM MARYLAND

Representative VAN HOLLEN. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

Yesterday, there were two important developments that relate to
our work. First, the President submitted to the Congress a jobs
plan that is fully paid for over 10 years. Every day that Americans
are out of work is another day that the country is hurting and the
deficit is growing.

The fastest and most effective way to reduce the deficit in the
short term is to put Americans back to work. I hope this committee
will address that reality in our work as we move forward.

Second, yesterday, as Senator Kerry mentioned, the co-chairs of
the Bipartisan National Commission on Fiscal Responsibility, Alan
Simpson and Erskine Bowles, called upon this committee to “go
big,” urging us to use this unique opportunity to develop a plan to
reduce the deficit by about $4 trillion over 10 years, including the
almost $1 trillion in savings from the Budget Control Act. They are
right. I believe we should proposal a plan of that size.

The bipartisan Simpson-Bowles commission, the bipartisan
Rivlin-Domenici commission, as well as the Gang of Six, have pro-
vided us with a framework of how to achieve that goal. What is
clear in all of them is that we need a balanced approach to reduce
the deficit, one that contains savings achieved from modernizing
certain programs, as well as savings gained by simplifying and re-
forming the tax code in a way that generates revenue.

Addressing a problem of this magnitude requires shared respon-
sibility in order to grow our economy and reduce the deficit. The
testimony we will hear today from Mr. Elmendorf demonstrates
why such a balanced approach is necessary. It vividly illustrates
the policy choices driving our deficit are the significant cuts made
to revenue, combined with increasing retirement and healthcare
costs due to the retirement of the baby boomers.

Let’s not duck those realities. Let’s follow the advice of the three
other bipartisan commissions and go big. I don’t agree with every
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one of their proposals, but those three groups have provided this
bipartisan group with a framework from which to start.

Time is short. The clock is ticking. I hope we will get to work
and follow that balanced framework approach that has been set by,
again, three other bipartisan groups that look to tackle the issues
that this committee is asked to address.

Thank you, Madam Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Representative Van Hollen appears
in the appendix.]

Chairman MURRAY. Thank you.

Senator Toomey?

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. PAT TOOMEY,
A U.S. SENATOR FROM PENNSYLVANIA

Senator TOOMEY. Thanks, Madam Chair.

And Dr. Elmendorf, thank you. I look forward to working with
you as well.

Just a couple of points I wanted to stress. I think the point has
been made, but I want to underscore that the problem that we face
is, of course, much worse than what the current law baseline would
seem to suggest. That is not a criticism. It is simply an observa-
tion.

The current law baseline is not meant to be a predictor of the
future. If it were, it would be a really bad one, as we know.

In addition, some things have changed since you did that. The
economy has gotten weaker. I would argue the sovereign debt crisis
in Europe has gotten worse. So these things have aggravated the
situation.

And then there is the fact that I think the risks are greater for
downside surprises than upside surprises, if you will—things like
the contingent liabilities that are lurking out there, which could
come home to roost at any point in time.

The assumptions that you make about interest rates are not nec-
essarily unreasonable. But if they are wrong, it is most likely that
rates will be much higher rather than lower, significantly aggra-
vating our problem. So I want to underscore that I think we should
be striving to do every bit as much as we possibly can.

I hope that we will be able to dwell somewhat today on just how
significant the big entitlement programs are the long-term drivers
of this problem. And I hope we will be able to discuss what I see
as a real danger in taking the approach that I think you might be
advocating, although I am not entirely clear—the danger of delay-
ing the spending cuts for fear that we will weaken a fragile econ-
omy.

On page 29 of your testimony, you do go through a list of the
risks associated with delaying spending cuts now. I would argue
that if we tolerate or aggravate the current deficit problem with
the promise that we will work it all out in the future, that is a
very, very dangerous direction to head in. And at the end of the
day, there is no free lunch, and a Government spending expansion
here is actually going to do more harm than good.

So, finally, the one point that I really want to underscore is just
the importance of growth. If we can have policies that will encour-
age maximizing economic growth, all problems are easier to solve
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with a strong, growing economy. And I think that should guide our
decisions.

With that, Madam Chair, I yield the balance of my time.

Chairman MURRAY. Thank you very much.

With that, we will turn to our witness for today. Dr. Douglas El-
mendorf is the eighth Director of the Congressional Budget Office.
His term began on January 22, 2009.

Before he came to CBO, Dr. Elmendorf was a senior fellow in the
Economic Studies Program at Brookings Institution. As the Ed-
ward M. Bernstein Scholar, he served as co-editor of the Brookings
Papers on Economic Activity and the Director of the Hamilton
Project, an initiative to promote broadly shared economic growth.

He has served as an assistant professor at Harvard University,
a principal analyst at the Congressional Budget Office, a senior
economist at the White House Council of Economic Advisers, a
Deputy Assistant Secretary for Economic Policy at the Treasury
Department, and an Assistant Director of the Division of Research
and Statistics at the Federal Reserve Board. In those positions, Dr.
Elmendorf has gained a wide range of expertise on budget policy,
Social Security, Medicare, national healthcare reform, financial
markets, macroeconomic analysis and forecasting, and many other
topics.

So I am very glad that he has agreed to join our committee here
today. Dr. Elmendorf, thank you so much for taking the time and
for helping us get through this. And we would look forward to your
testimony.

STATEMENT OF DOUGLAS ELMENDORF, PH.D.,
DIRECTOR, CONGRESSIONAL BUDGET OFFICE

Dr. ELMENDORF. Thank you, Senator Murray, Congressman
Hensarling, and all the members of the committee.

I appreciate the invitation to talk with you today about the eco-
nomic and budget outlook and about CBO’s analysis of the fiscal
policy choices facing this committee and the Congress.

The Federal Government is confronting significant and funda-
mental budgetary challenges. If current policies are continued in
coming years, the aging of the population and rising costs for
healthcare will push up Federal spending measured as a share of
GDP well above the amount of revenue that the Federal Govern-
ment has collected in the past. As a result, putting the Federal
budget on a sustainable path will require significant changes in
spending policies, significant changes in tax policies, or both.

Addressing that formidable challenge is complicated by the cur-
rent weakness of the economy and the large numbers of unem-
ployed workers, empty houses, and underused factories and offices.
Changes that might be made to Federal spending and taxes could
have a substantial impact on the pace of economic recovery during
the next few years, as well as on the Nation’s output and people’s
income over the longer term.

I will talk briefly about the outlook for the economy and the
budget and then turn to some key considerations in making fiscal
policy. The financial crisis and recession have cast a long shadow
on the U.S. economy. Although output began to expand 2 years ago,
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the pace of recovery has been slow, and the economy remains in
a severe slump.

CBO published its most recent economic forecast in August. That
forecast was initially completed in early July and updated only to
incorporate the effects of the Budget Control Act. In our view, in-
coming data and other developments since early July suggest that
the economic recovery will continue, but at a weaker pace than we
had anticipated.

With output growing at only a modest rate, CBO expects employ-
ment to expand very slowly, leaving the unemployment rate, as de-
picted by the dots in the figure, close to 9 percent through the end
of next year. I should say all these figures are taken from the writ-
ten testimony and nearly in the order in which they appear in the
testimony.

As a result, we think that a large portion of the economic and
human costs of this downturn remain ahead of us. The difference
between output and our estimate of the potential level of output,
shown by the gap between the lines in the figure, has cumulated
so far to about $2.5 trillion. By the time output rises back to its
potential, which will probably be several years from now, we expect
that cumulative shortfall to be about twice as large as it is today,
or $5 trillion.

Not only are the costs associated with this shortfall and output
immense, they are also borne unevenly, falling disproportionately
on people who lose their jobs, are displaced from their homes, or
own businesses that fail.

I want to emphasize that the economic outlook is highly uncer-
tain. Many developments could cause economic outcomes to differ
substantially in one direction or the other from those we currently
anticipate. If the recovery continues as expected and if tax and
spending policies unfold as specified in current law, deficits will
drop markedly as a share of GDP over the next few years.

Under CBO’s baseline projections, shown by the dark blue por-
tion of the bars in the figure, deficits fall to about 6 percent of GDP
in 2012, about 3 percent in 2013, and smaller amounts for the rest
of the decade. In that scenario, deficits over the decade total about
$3.5 trillion.

But as a number of you have said, those baseline projections un-
derstate the budgetary challenges because changes in policy that
will take effect under current law will produce a Federal tax sys-
tem and spending for some Federal programs that differ sharply
from the policies that many people have become accustomed to.

Specifically, CBO’s baseline projections include the following poli-
cies specified in current law. First, certain provisions of the 2010
Tax Act, including extensions of lower rates and expanded credits
and deductions enacted in 2001, 2003, and 2009, all expire at the
end of next year.

Second, the 2-year extension of provisions designed to limit the
reach of the alternative minimum tax, the extensions of emergency
unemployment compensation, and the 1-year reduction in the pay-
roll tax all expire at the end of this year.

Third, sharp reductions in Medicare’s payment rates for physi-
cian services take effect at the end of this year.
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Fourth, funding for discretionary spending declines over time in
real terms in accordance with the caps established under the Budg-
et Control Act.

And fifth, additional deficit reduction of more than $1 trillion will
be implemented as required under the act.

Changing provisions of current law so as to maintain major poli-
cies that are in effect now would produce markedly different budget
outcomes.

For example, and shown by the full bars in the figure, if most
of the provisions of the 2010 Tax Act were extended, if AMT was
indexed for inflation, and if Medicare’s payment rates for physician
services were held constant, then deficits over the coming decade
would total $8.5 trillion, rather than the $3.5 trillion in the current
law baseline. By 2021, debt held by the public would reach 82 per-
cent of GDP, higher than in any year since 1948.

Yesterday, CBO released an analysis of the enforcement proce-
dures of the Budget Control Act. As shown in the slide, we esti-
mate that if no legislation originating from this committee is en-
acted, the following would occur over the next decade.

Reductions in the caps on discretionary appropriations for de-
fense would cut outlays by about $450 billion. Reductions in the
caps on discretionary appropriations for nondefense purposes would
cut outlays by about 5300 billion. And reductions in mandatory
spending would yield net savings of about $140 billion. The total
reduction deficits would be about $1.1 trillion.

The estimated reductions in mandatory spending are compara-
tively small because the law exempts a significant portion of such
spending from the enforcement procedures. As a result, about 70
percent of the total savings would come from lower discretionary
spending. Cuts in defense and nondefense spending of that mag-
nitude would probably lead to reductions in the number of military
and civilian employees and in the scale and scope of Federal pro-
grams.

Beyond the coming decade, as you know, the fiscal outlook wors-
ens, as the aging of the population and rising costs for healthcare
put significant and increasing pressure on the budget under cur-
rent law. When CBO issued its most recent long-term outlook in
June, debt held by the public was projected to reach 84 percent of
GDP in 2035 under current law and about 190 percent of GDP
under policies that more closely resemble the current policies.

Although new long-term projections would differ because we
would incorporate the latest 10-year projections, the amount of
Federal borrowing that would be necessary under current policies
would be clearly unsustainable. In sum, the Federal budget is
quickly heading into territory that is unfamiliar to the United
States and to most other developed countries as well.

As this committee considers its charge to recommend policies
that would reduce future budget deficits, its key choices fall into
three broad categories listed in the slide. How much deficit reduc-
tion should be accomplished? How quickly should deficit reduction
be implemented? What form should deficit reduction take? Let me
take up these questions briefly in turn.

First, regarding the amount of deficit reduction, there is no com-
monly agreed upon level of Federal debt that is sustainable or opti-
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mal. Under CBO’s current law baseline, debt held by the public is
projected to fall from 67 percent of GDP this year to 61 percent in
2021. However, stabilizing the debt at that level would still leave
it larger than in any year between 1953 and 2009.

Lawmakers might determine that debt should be reduced to
amounts lower than those shown in CBO’s baseline and closer to
those we have experienced in the past. That would reduce the bur-
den of debt on the economy, relieve some of the long-term pres-
sures on the budget, diminish the risk of a fiscal crisis, and en-
hance the Government’s flexibility to respond to unanticipated de-
velopments. Of course, it would also require larger amounts of def-
icit reduction.

Furthermore, lawmakers might decide that some of the current
policies scheduled to expire under current law should be continued.
In that case, achieving a particular level of debt could require
much larger amounts of deficit reduction from other policies.

For example, if most of the provisions in the 2010 Tax Act were
extended, the AMT was indexed for inflation, and Medicare’s pay-
ment rates for physicians were held constant, then reducing debt
in 2021 to the 61 percent of GDP projected under current law
would require other changes in policies to reduce deficits over the
next 10 years by a total of $6.2 trillion, rather than the $1.2 trillion
needed from this committee to avoid automatic budget cuts.

In 2021 alone, the gap between Federal revenues and spending
if those policies were continued and no other budgetary changes
were made, as shown by the right pair of bars in the figure, is pro-
jected to be 4.7 percent of GDP. Putting debt on a downward trajec-
tory relative to GDP in that year would require a much smaller
deficit. Reaching that objective, declining debt relative to the GDP
from that starting point would require a reduction in the deficit of
about 2.5 percent of GDP, or $600 billion in that year alone.

Your second set of choices involves the timing of deficit reduc-
tion, which involves difficult tradeoffs summarized in the slide. On
one hand, cutting spending or increasing taxes slowly would lead
to a greater accumulation of Government debt and might raise
doubts about whether the longer-term deficit reductions would ulti-
mately take effect.

On the other hand, implementing spending cuts or tax increases
abruptly would give families, businesses, and State and local gov-
ernments little time to plan and adjust. In addition, and particu-
larly important given the current state of the economy, immediate
spending cuts or tax increases would represent an added drag on
the weak economic expansion.

However, credible steps to narrow budget deficits over the longer
term would support output and employment in the next few years
by holding down interest rates and reducing uncertainty, thereby
by enhancing confidence by businesses and consumers. Therefore,
the near-term economic effects of deficit reduction would depend on
the balance between changes in spending and taxes that take effect
quickly and those that take effect slowly.

As shown in this next slide, credible policy changes that would
substantially reduce deficits later in the coming decade and beyond
without immediate spending cuts or tax increases would both sup-
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port the economic expansion in the next few years and strengthen
the economy over the longer term.

Moreover, there is no inherent contradiction between using fiscal
policy to support the economy today while the unemployment rate
is high and many factories and offices are underused and imposing
fiscal restraint several years from now when output and employ-
ment will probably be close to their potential. If policymakers
wanted to achieve both a short-term economic boost and longer-
term fiscal sustainability, the combination of policies that would be
most effective, according to our analysis, would be changes in taxes
and spending that would widen the deficit today, but narrow it
later in the decade.

Such an approach would work best if the future policy changes
were sufficiently specific, enacted into law, and widely supported so
that observers believe that the future restraint would truly take ef-
fect.

Your third set of choices involves the composition of deficit reduc-
tion. Federal spending and revenues affect the total amount and
types of output that are produced, the distribution of that output
among various segments of society, and people’s well-being in a va-
riety of ways.

In considering the challenge of putting fiscal policy on a sustain-
able path, many observers have wondered whether it is possible to
return to previous policies regarding Federal spending and reve-
nues. Unfortunately, the past combination of policies cannot be re-
peated when it comes to the Federal budget. The aging of the popu-
lation and rising costs for healthcare have changed the backdrop
for budget decisions in a fundamental way.

Under current law, spending on Social Security, Medicare, and
other major healthcare programs, the darkest line in the figure, is
projected to reach about 12 percent of GDP in 2021, compared with
an average of about 7 percent during the past 40 years. That is an
increase worth 5 percent of GDP. Most of that spending goes to
benefits for people over age 65, with smaller shares for blind and
disabled people and for nonelderly, able-bodied people.

In stark contrast, under current law, all spending apart from So-
cial Security and the major healthcare programs and interest pay-
ments on the debt is projected to decline noticeably as a share of
the economy. That broad collection of programs includes defense,
the largest single piece; the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance
Program, formerly known as food stamps; unemployment com-
pensation; veterans benefits; Federal civilian and military retire-
ment benefits; transportation; health research; education and train-
ing; and other programs.

That whole collection of programs has incurred spending aver-
aging 11.5 percent of GDP during the past 40 years. With expected
improvement in the economy and the new caps on discretionary
spending, it falls in our projection by 2021 to less than 8 percent
of GDP, the lowest share in more than 40 years, under current law
and in our baseline projections.

Putting those pieces together and including interest payments,
between 1971 and 2010, as shown by the left pair of bars in the
figure, Federal spending averaged about 21 percent of GDP. But
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under current law for 2021, as shown by the right pair of bars,
CBO projects it to grow to about 23 percent of GDP.

Alternatively, if the laws governing Social Security and the major
healthcare programs were unchanged and all other programs were
operated in line with their average relationship to the size of the
economy during the past 40 years, Federal spending would be
much higher in 2021, around 28 percent of GDP. That amount ex-
ceeds the 40-year average for revenues as a share of GDP by about
10 percentage points.

In conclusion, given the aging of the population and rising costs
for healthcare, attaining a sustainable Federal budget will require
the United States to deviate from the policies of the past 40 years
in at least one of the following ways. Raise Federal revenues sig-
nificantly above their average share of GDP, make major changes
in the sorts of benefits provided for Americans when they become
older, or substantially reduce the role of the rest of the Federal
Government relative to the size of the economy.

My colleagues and I at CBO stand ready to provide the analysis
and information that can help you in making these important
choices.

Thank you. I am happy to take your questions.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Elmendorf appears in the appen-
dix.]

Chairman MURRAY. Thank you very much, Dr. Elmendorf.

As we begin the work that has been outlined for us as a com-
mittee under the Budget Control Act, I think it is helpful for us
to have a clear understanding of the scope of the problem, and you
laid that out very clearly for us. I think we all agree this task is
pretty enormous, and we have to come together around a balanced
approach that addresses our fiscal situation, but also focuses on
making sure that we remain competitive and looks at our long-
term growth.

So I wanted to start by just asking you to expand a little bit on
what you were just talking about and talk to us about what we
should consider in weighing the tradeoffs between helping our
economy in the short term to help create growth and not causing
significant harm in the long term.

Dr. ELMENDORF. In our judgment, and this is consistent with a
consensus of professional opinion, cuts in spending or increases in
taxes at a moment when there are a lot of unused resources in the
economy—unemployed workers, empty homes, unused factories and
offices—and when monetary policy is finding it difficult to provide
further support for economic activity because the Federal funds
rate is already very close to zero, then under those conditions cuts
in spending and increases in taxes will tend to slow the economic
recovery. They will tend to reduce the levels of output and employ-
ment relative to what would otherwise be.

At the same time, and this is also quite consistent with a con-
sensus professional opinion, over time, as our economy moves back
toward potential output and those unused resources become used
again, under those sorts of economic conditions, cuts in spending
or increases in taxes that reduce outsize budget deficits are good
for the economy, bolster output and incomes.
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That may seem like a paradox, but it isn’t really. It is just re-
flecting the view that the effect of Federal fiscal policy on the econ-
omy depends on economic conditions and on the stance and abili-
ties of monetary policy.

And that is why, in our judgment, the analysis that we have
done and presented to the Congress on a number of occasions over
the past few years, to provide the greatest boost to economic activ-
ity now and over the medium run and long run, the combination
of fiscal policies likely to be most effective would be policies that
cut taxes or increase spending in the near term, but over the me-
dium and longer term move in the opposite direction and cut
spending or raise taxes.

Chairman MURRAY. Okay. Thank you.

Dr. Elmendorf, as you know, several bipartisan groups have re-
leased reports in the last 9 months with recommendations for rein-
ing in our deficit and spending and stemming the rise of Federal
debt. All of them came with a balanced approach, and I am con-
cerned that Congress has not yet included revenues or entitle-
ments, as we have focused only so far on discretionary spending
cuts and caps, when I think we need to be looking at balanced ap-
proaches.

Now some have made it clear that they want entitlements off the
table. Others have made it clear they want revenues off the table.
Unfortunately, that leaves only a relatively very small amount of
discretionary and mandatory spending that Members so far have
been willing to focus on.

Would you agree that while cuts and caps we instituted within
the Budget Control Act can help somewhat with the long term,
what we really need is a comprehensive approach that does address
both revenue and mandatory programs?

Dr. ELMENDORF. So, Senator, as a matter of arithmetic, there are
a lot of different paths to reducing budget deficits, and it is not
CBO’s role to make recommendations among those alternative
paths. I think the crucial point, though, is that the more large
pieces of the puzzle one takes off the table, then the greater the
changes will need to be in the remaining pieces.

You can see this very clearly in this picture. In 2021, this pic-
tures shows, under current law, revenues being about 21 percent
of GDP. If one instead wants to

Senator BAUCUS. Can you explain that? We can’t see it.

Chairman MURRAY. It is hard to see.

Dr. ELMENDORF. I am sorry. So this is Figure 14 in the written
testimony, if you have that in front of you? What the left-hand—
I will explain it.

Senator BAucus. Exhibit 14?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. Exhibit 14.

Senator BAucus. Thank you.

Dr. ELMENDORF. Figure 14 in the written testimony. The left-
hand set of bars shows the averages over the last 40 years. The far
left bar is revenues. Revenues have averaged about 18 percent of
GDP. Then the right-hand bar shows the major pieces of spending.
The bottom chunk is Social Security and major healthcare pro-
grams. This is——

Senator BAucus. Could you try a page?
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Chairman MURRAY. Page 42.

Senator BAucus. Forty-two. Thank you.

Dr. ELMENDORF. The left-hand piece, as I said, is revenues. They
have averaged 18 percent of GDP. The right-hand bar shows spend-
ing, Social Security, and the major healthcare programs—that is
Medicare, Medicaid, now CHIP—in the future, including subsidies
to be provided through insurance exchanges. In the past, that has
averaged about 7 percent of GDP.

All other non-interest spending—that is other mandatory spend-
ing, it is defense spending, it is nondefense discretionary spend-
ing—has averaged 11.5 percent of GDP. And interest payments
have averaged about 2.25 percent of GDP. With the deficit, that
has been a little under 3 percent.

For 2021, under current law, revenues would rise to be about 21
percent of GDP. Social Security and the major healthcare programs
would be 12, a little over 12 percent of GDP. That is 5 percent of
GDP more than the average for the past 40 years, and that is the
essence of the point that the aging of the population and rising
costs for healthcare have changed the backdrop for the decisions
that you and your colleagues make.

If those policies continue to operate—those programs continue to
operate in the way they have operated in the past, they will be
much more expensive than they have been in the past because
there will be more people collecting benefits, and each person will
be collecting more in benefits. And that is the crucial driver of the
future budget trajectory relative to what we have seen in the past.

The other category, other non-interest spending, as you can see,
is already much smaller in 2021 under current law and our projec-
tions than it has been historically. And that is a combination of im-
provement in the economy, which we think will reduce the number
of people on food stamps, collecting unemployment insurance, and
so on, but also discretionary spending caps that reduce both de-
fense spending and nondefense discretionary spending in real
terms and thus reduce them fairly sharply as shares of GDP.

Chairman MURRAY. Dr. Elmendorf, I am out of time.

Dr. ELMENDORF. Sorry.

Chairman MURRAY. And as chair, I am trying to keep everybody
to that. But I appreciate that response and want to turn it over to
my co-chair, Congressman Hensarling.

Co-Chair HENSARLING. Thank you, Madam Co-Chair.

And Dr. Elmendorf, maybe we will continue on this line of ques-
tioning. Is it possible to pull up your Figure 12 from your testi-
mony, if somebody could help me with that?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Figure 12?

Co-Chair HENSARLING. Page 39 of your testimony. I believe it is
entitled Figure 12.

Now as I understand it, this chart is a chart of historic and pro-
jected growth on Social Security, Medicare, other major healthcare
programs. You wouldn’t happen to have this chart plotted against
growth in GDP, would you?

Dr. ELMENDORF. So these are shares of GDP. This is spending on
these programs expressed as a percentage of GDP.
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Co-Chair HENSARLING. Okay. But historic average, post World
War II GDP has averaged what, roughly 3 percent annual economic
growth?

Dr. ELMENDOREF. I think that is about right, Congressman. I don’t
know for sure.

Co-Chair HENSARLING. Okay. On your Figure 14, again, Social
Security and major healthcare programs have averaged 7.2 percent
of GDP. Current law, going to 12.2 percent of GDP in just 10 years.
So from 7.2 to 12.2, not quite double, but certainly that could be
described as explosive growth, could it not?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Very rapid, Congressman. Yes.

Co-Chair HENSARLING. We won’t parse terms. As I am looking at
some of your CBO data just for the last 10 years, apparently Social
Security has grown at an average of 5.8 percent, Medicare 9.1 per-
cent, Medicaid 8.8 percent in the last decade. And again, we now
have a revised GDP growth outlook coming out of your August revi-
sion of your baseline.

So, is it a fair assessment that we have Social Security, Medi-
care, other healthcare programs that are potentially growing two
and three times the rate of growth in our economy?

Dr. ELMENDORF. They have grown much faster in the past, and
our projections are for them to continue to outpace economic
growth. Of course, the exact amount is uncertain, but the gap in
the growth rates that we have seen historically has been very
large, as you said.

Co-Chair HENSARLING. Now, Senator Toomey certainly in his
comments talked about the current law baseline, and although an
important exercise, it is certainly not dispositive to the task in
front of us. But under a current law baseline, Medicare physicians
are due to take essentially a 30 percent pay cut next year. Correct?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. That is right.

Co-Chair HENSARLING. Does CBO—I believe recently you testi-
fied that CBO did not have a model to really impact—to show the
impact of such a cut on healthcare delivery. Is that correct? Is CBO
developing a model, or is that beyond the scope of what you do?

Dr. ELMENDORF. It is in the long-term plan, Congressman. We
and others have raised concerns that the much slower growth pro-
jected for payments to physicians through Medicare relative to the
private sector could affect the access to care or quality of care re-
ceived by beneficiaries. But we do not have a model and are not
about in the near term to have a model that would enable us to
make any more specific predictions along those lines, I am afraid.

Co-Chair HENSARLING. Well, what I am trying to get at is clear-
ly—and again, I quoted the President, who I don’t often agree with,
in our last organizational meeting, where he said, “The major driv-
er of our long-term liabilities, everybody here knows, is Medicare
and Medicaid and our healthcare spending. Nothing comes close.”
And T take it you would probably agree with that assessment as
well, Dr. Elmendorf?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. That is right.

Co-Chair HENSARLING. But I am also trying to get to the quali-
tative aspect of this, too, in our current systems, and you say CBO
is developing a model. I know that CMS actuaries have said as es-
sentially if that under the current baseline that, “Medicare bene-
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ficiaries would almost certainly face increasingly severe problems
with access to care.” That is the Medicare actuaries, August of
2010.

The Medicare trustees 2011 report, talking about the growing in-
solvency, “Beneficiary access to healthcare services would be rap-
idly curtailed.”

The President’s Administrator for Centers for Medicare and Med-
icaid Services has said, “The decision is not whether or not we will
ration care. The decision is whether we will ration with our eyes
open.”

So, to some extent, Dr. Elmendorf, even though CBO doesn’t
have a model, we are looking at not just programs that are driving
the insolvency of our country, but in many respects, left
unreformed, is also shortchanging the beneficiaries as well. Would
you agree with that assessment, or again, until you have your
model, that is

Dr. ELMENDORF. I think all I can say, Congressman, is that the
extent of the pressure on providers of care to Medicare bene-
ficiaries may depend a lot on the time horizon over which one
looks. When the actuaries make projections for 75 years into the
future, they have shown a picture that I have seen in testimonies
about the relative payment rates to providers many, many decades
into the future.

The sorts of changes that are in train for the coming decade
might affect access to care or quality of the care, as I have said,
but would be much less severe in those effects than if those same
policies were left in place for the remainder of the 75-year period
that the actuaries make projections for. So, but beyond that, we
just don’t have a way of trying to quantify for you the extent of the
impact on beneficiaries.

Co-Chair HENSARLING. Apparently, the trustees in CMS do so
far. In an attempt to lead by example and follow the lead of my
co-chair, I see my time is now ended.

Thank you, Dr. Elmendorf.

Dr. ELMENDORF. Thank you.

Chairman MURRAY. Representative Becerra?

Representative BECERRA. Dr. Elmendorf, thank you very much
for your testimony, and you focused quite a bit of your time on
Evhdat is coming up, which, if we are not careful, could be pretty

ad.

But we are dealing right now with a $14 trillion national debt
plus—$14 trillion-plus national debt and fairly massive deficits
today, and we have been charged to come up with savings from
these current and past deficits of at least $1.5 trillion.

And so, let me ask that a few charts that I have, the first chart
actually is a chart CBO’s work done in 2001 that I would like to
have raised. It is called “Changes in CBO’s Baseline Projections of
the Surplus Since January 2001,” and what I would like to do on
that chart, if we can get that up, is just point out what was being
projected by your office back in 2001 and then analyze—and I
think all my colleagues have copies of those charts with them—and
analyze that.

Now it is very difficult to make out these tables and make much
sense of them. But for those who can make out the lines, the num-
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bers on those charts, the very top line, the total surplus as pro-
jected in January

Senator BAUCUS. Xavier, could you tell us what page that is on?

Representative BECERRA. It should be a separate package that
you got

Senator BAucus. Oh, it is a handout.

Representative BECERRA. It is a separate handout. That is cor-
rect. It should be——

Dr. ELMENDORF. I think this is a table that CBO has published
and posted on its Web site, but it is not included in the testimony
that I brought today.

Representative BECERRA. That is correct. And I only will make
a couple of points here since it is difficult to read all the numbers
on the table. But the first one is that the top line there, total sur-
pluses as projected in January 2001, projected that after—from
12001 to 2011, if you totaled it up, we have surpluses of $5.610 tril-
ion.

And if you go down to the very bottom of the chart, towards the
very bottom, to the line that says “Actual Surplus or Deficit,” under
the year 2002 column, by the year 2002, there was a negative 158,
which means a deficit of $158 billion.

So that while the projections in 2001 were for record surpluses
totaling over 10 or so years, $5.6 trillion, by the second year, by
2002, we were already beginning to run deficits, not surpluses. So
we knew well in advance of the year 2011 that the Federal Govern-
ment was beginning to run deficits—in fact, record deficits—that
could ultimately harm our economy.

I have another chart that uses the data from the CBO that we
just discussed and tries to put it in a little easier form to analyze.
And the Pew Center did this chart, taking the data from the Con-
gressional Budget Office to try to segment out where that change
from surplus to deficit went. All those dollars that were spent, all
the revenue through the tax code that was lost, where did it go?

And obviously, the biggest piece of the pie on the right, technical
and economic, that is what I think you described earlier as short-
fall in Nation’s output. In other words, all the things that have
caused us to have less output than we had expected, projected. The
recession and so forth probably constitutes the biggest portion of
that.

After that, the second biggest slice of the pie that drove our defi-
cits, you can see, are the tax cuts in 2001 and 2002, the Bush tax
cuts. Actually, you could put together our defense costs, which are
here in the very bottom, “Operations in Iraq and Afghanistan” at
10 percent, and “Other Defense Spending,” a little bit further up
to the left, at 5 percent, and you have 15 percent of the pie due
to defense spending, and so on.

And interestingly enough, increase in net interest, money we pay
just on the interest we owe on that national debt, is one of the larg-
est items as well. So nothing productive comes of making those
payments.

I raise all that because as we talk about where we should target
our solutions, we should know what has driven us most towards
these large annual deficits that now give us this over $14 trillion
national debt.
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And the final chart that I wanted to raise because it also points
out the actual discretionary spending part of the pie, which you
spent some time on—not the tax expenditures, not the spending we
do through the tax code, which is the largest portion, but through
the allocations we make every year through the budgeting process,
the appropriation process. Hard to tell again, unless you have a
chart in your hand, but the largest item shows the change in
spending from 2001 to 2010, the greatest percentage of that added
spending in those 10 years was in the Department of Defense,
much of it because of the war in Iraq and the war in Afghanistan.
But fully two-thirds of the costs or the extra spending that was
done from 2001 to now 2010 has come in spending done in the De-
partment of Defense.

You could compare that to, say, the Veterans Department, Vet-
erans Affairs Department. The share of the new spending over that
10-year period that went to veterans was about 5 percent. Edu-
cation, you can see further down the list. The new spending beyond
what was expected in 2001, it is about 1 percent.

And I think that is important to sort of gauge that. And as much
as I hope we have a chance to get into some of this and talk about
where we have to go, I think it is important to know where we are
coming from. And so, I thank you for being here to help us gauge
those responses into the future.

I yield back.

Chairman MURRAY. Senator Kyl?

Senator KYL. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

Rather than make a speech, which would probably have the ef-
fect of dividing us if I responded to my colleague, I would like to
focus on areas where we might find agreement, going back to my
gpening statement, and to begin with a quotation from the Presi-

ent.

In March of last year, he said, and I quote, “It is estimated that
improper payments cost taxpayers almost $100 billion last year
alone. If we created a Department of Improper Payments, it would
actually be one of the biggest departments in our Government.”

Well, this committee can address the question of improper pay-
ments, but I think we are going to need CBO’s help in order to do
that. For 2010, GAO estimated total improper payments at over
$125 billion. And according to its report, Medicare, Medicaid, and
unemployment insurance ranked 1, 2, and 3 in total improper pay-
ments. Their figures were slightly below those I quoted earlier.

But the bottom line is that if you had $100 billion, as the Presi-
dent says, in overpayments each year, over a decade, that is $1 tril-
lion. More than $1 trillion when you compound it. It is an area we
need to address.

And since it doesn’t involve cuts in benefits or fundamental re-
form of programs—which I happen to think we should do, but I am
trying to stay on areas where we can reach bipartisan consensus
here—we are going to need help in scoring how to approach this.

My first question I guess I should ask is do you agree, whether
it is with these specific numbers or not, with the President’s con-
tention, let’s just say, that at least there is a significant amount
of inappropriate payment for some of the programs that I have
mentioned?
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Dr. ELMENDORF. So I agree with that. I have two quick com-
ments. One is that there is a difference, of course, between im-
proper payments and fraud. Fraud is a much narrower category in-
volving certain legal issues.

Some improper payments are simply that people didn’t put Social
Security numbers into forms where they should have or so on. And
if t(}ile forms were filled out properly, the payments might be still
made.

So just people should understand that when they see some of
these largest numbers for improper payments, that is a much
broader set of situations than the sort of thing that we read of
prosecutions regarding in the newspaper.

Second point to make, of course, is not just whether the improp-
erness or the fraud is out there, but what policy levers the Govern-
ment has to go after that. Of course, those programs are not trying
to encourage improper payments or fraud. There is an active effort
on the part of the Justice Department, as well as the part of the
departments running these programs, to crack down on fraud. And
you do see stories in the newspaper about prosecutions.

So the question that we can help the committee work on is what
policy levers are available that can try to wring some of that money
out of the system?

Senator KyL. Exactly so. And that is where we need your advice.
And the comment about fraud is obviously correct. I think fraud is
not the most significant part of these overpayments, but it is im-
portant.

One question is would we benefit in a cost-benefit analysis by de-
voting more resources to trying to root that out? We should deal
with that. Another would deal with whether or not hiring addi-
tional people to check before the check goes out rather than audit
after we find the problem would be beneficial.

The prompt payment requirements represent part of the chal-
lenge that we have here, as I understand it. So, now, is it true that
CBO has—well, let me just ask, has CBO itself done an analysis
of these numbers?

Dr. ELMENDORF. I don’t have numbers comparable to the ones
you quoted to use. But we do spend a fair amount of time working
with Members of Congress, working with the people at CMS, and
so on to think about ways that policies could be changed that
would try to reduce the level of those payments.

And as you know, the Budget Control Act, in fact, included provi-
sions for raising the caps in discretionary spending to cover some
of those increased efforts that you described.

Senator KYL. Right.

Dr. ELMENDORF. And we included in our estimate of the effects
of that act the savings that we thought would accrue in terms of
reduced payments.

Senator KyL. Well, just to summarize, will you work with us to
try to help us identify the potential policy that could result in, on
a cost-benefit analysis, significant savings if we were to implement
it?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. We certainly will. But can I just also cau-
tion, I am not against our working with you on any issue that you
want us to work with you on, but there is no evidence that sug-
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gests that this sort of effort can represent a large share of the $1.2
trillion or $1.5 trillion or the larger numbers that some of you have
discussed as being the objective in savings for this committee.

Senator KYL. Well, the GAO, if the GAO report is right, if what
the President said is right, if there is over $100 billion in just 1
year alone, then even if we get 25 percent of that, it is a significant
amount of money. It is at least something that I think on a bipar-
tisan basis we can agree on because it doesn’t involve fundamental
reform of the program, it seems to me.

Now there is a second area that I wanted raise here, too, and
that is asset sales. There are a lot of different reports. CRS, for ex-
ample, in 2009 said the Government held well over 10,000
unneeded buildings, spending $134 million just to maintain them.
The President’s budget assumed savings by selling property and so
on.
One of the things we would also like to ask you to do, and I know
you have scored the President’s proposal, but that was a proposal
that relied on incentives to sell property. If we simply mandated
the sale of property, I think we would need your advice about how
to structure that so that we would get the best return for the sales
that we would want to accomplish.

Will you work with us on that potential area of—that is revenue
rather than savings, but it all amounts to the same thing in terms
of helping us with our problem.

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes, Senator. Of course, we will work with you.
I would caution again. We have done a fair amount of work. We
have given testimony on this topic, and there is no evidence that
the amount of savings that could be—or extra revenue that could
be reaped by the Government through efforts in this direction could
represent any substantial share of numbers that begin with “t” for
trillion.

The Base Closure and Realignment effort has not yielded signifi-
cant amounts of money for the Government in terms of selling the
property. It saved money in terms of operating some of these facili-
ties, but not much has been sold.

When one sees these numbers of thousands of Government prop-
erties not being used, many of them by number are shacks in the
middle of nowhere that don’t have market value. And the prop-
erties that have the most value—there has been some back and
forth I have seen in the newspapers about property in Los Ange-
les—then the people who live around it are fighting very hard to
prevent the Federal Government from selling it.

Not to discourage you from passing laws to the contrary. But
what happens are the things that are most valuable is that the
people who are there are using it or potentially using it or want
the area to stay that way tend to push back very hard, and history
suggests that very little money is actually reaped.

But we are certainly ready to work with you on policies in that
direction.

Chairman MURRAY. Senator Baucus?

Senator BAucUS. Thank you, Senator Murray.

Again, I want to follow up with Senator Kyl’s questions. I think
we should explore this much more vigorously than we have in the
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past, and I think you and I and others will try to work with you
to try to find some solutions here.

On the version I have of your statement, it is page 5. You are
talking about the timing of deficit reduction, and you state that ac-
cording to analysis, essentially, credible policy changes that would
substantially reduce deficits later in the coming decade for the
longer term, the thought being spending, cuts in spending are effi-
cient, would both support economic expansion in the next few years
and the strength of the economy longer term.

My basic question is, could you give us some examples about how
we could achieve both goals, namely jobs and deficit reduction?
That is really one of the key questions here is how do we do this?

There are probably several ways. You mentioned that deficit re-
duction has to be, in the longer term, credible because we can’t do
something that is not credible. It has to work, but we have to find
the balance. And I wondered if you could give us a couple examples
in how we accomplish that?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Well, there are a number of possibilities, Sen-
ator. We released a report in January of 2010 that analyzed a set
of alternative proposals for spurring job growth. We looked at in-
creased transfer payments. We looked at cuts in all sorts of dif-
ferent types of taxes. We looked at other types of Government
spending increases.

And I don’t want to be appearing to steer the committee in any
particular direction among those choices because the choices in-
volve not just the effects on the economy—and we did estimate
quantitatively the impact on output and employment. They also in-
volve choices about what you want the Government to do, what
sorts of activities it should be engaged in, what the role of the Gov-
ernment should be relative to the private sector.

So the set of choices in making stimulative policy, in addition to
doing deficit reduction policy, are far beyond our technical role. I
think the crucial points, though, are that cuts in taxes or increases
in spending in the near term will spur output and employment in
the near term. But just by themselves, they will reduce output and
incomes later on because of the extra debt that is accumulated.

Senator BAucus. Right. I——

Dr. ELMENDORF. If one wants to also improve the medium and
longer-term outlook for the economy, then one needs to have deficit
reduction that offsets the extra costs in the near term and reduce
the deficit further relative to the unsustainable path of current
policies.

Senator BAucuUS. I appreciate that. In fact, I think I have your
chart, your table, that is entitled “Estimated Effects of Policy Op-
tions on Output and Employment.” And I applaud you for it be-
cause, according to that chart, you, for example, with respect to
jobs as to cumulative effects on employment, in 2010, ’11, ’10 to ’15,
you have highs and lows that you rate. You know, this creates
more jobs than that.

So you give us a sense of what—for example, increasing the aid
to the unemployed is very high in terms of its economic effect and
helping people without jobs, but also with respect to the economy
and GDP. So I appreciate that, and I will work with you to try to
find ways to address that.
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I would like to turn to another question, and that is I don’t want
to steal from my good friend Rob Portman. He can follow up a lot
more. But it is sort of the baseline question. And you say that we
can get to 61 percent of GDP in 2021 under current law. But I
think most of us here in this room don’t think that current law is
very realistic. There are going to be changes, and you list some of
the changes in your statement, namely, the tax cuts—2010 tax
cuts, AMT indexed for inflation, Medicare payment rates, and so
forth.

And if we were to assume that those provisions are going to be
extended as something called the current policy, that instead of
trying to get—instead of $1.2 trillion as to 61 percent of GDP in
2021, the figure I have is about $6.2 trillion.

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. That is right. The cost of extending those
expiring provisions amounts to about—including the interest cost
that would result, amounts to about $5 trillion over the coming
decade. So the choice of the Congress about those policies is much
larger an impact potentially than the stated target deficit reduction
of this committee.

Senator Baucus. All right. So let’s say we want to reduce the
deficit by, what, 6.2—5 plus 1.2 is 6.2, let’s say, for example.

Dr. ELMENDORF. Okay.

Senator BAucus. What would the composition of that reduction
be if we reduce the deficit somewhat in parallel, in tandem with
proportion to the causes of the additional $5 trillion? I guess it
would just be——

Dr. ELMENDORF. Well, most of the extra $5 trillion under your
scenario comes from a reduction in taxes. So if one wanted to offset
that, that is what you are suggesting, then one would need to raise
significant tax revenue through some other channel.

I mean, I think I understand the purpose for this hearing of talk-
ing about the history of debt and how we got here. And I think you
are extending that a bit into the future, looking at what policy
changes would get us to a certain place. But I think really the fun-
damental question for you is not how we got here, but where you
want the country to go. What role do you and your colleagues want
the Government to play in the economy and the society?

Senator BAucus. That is right.

Dr. ELMENDORF. And if you want a role that has benefit pro-
grams for older Americans like the ones we have had in the past
and that operates the rest of the Government like the ones we have
had in the past, then more tax revenue is needed than under cur-
rent tax rates.

On the other hand, if one wants those tax rates, then one has
to make very significant changes in spending programs for older
Americans or other aspects of how the Federal Government does its
business.

Senator BAaucus. That is exactly right, and I don’t want to take
time here. But it is just really the question. Where do we want to
go? And do we want to have AMT indexed, for example? Do we
want to have SGR, the physicians payment rate? Do we want to
increase taxes for middle-income Americans beginning 2013, or
upper income, or not?
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I mean, these are basic questions we are going to have to ask
ourselves, and they all have consequences, really. And the con-
sequences if we want to do all that is what we just agreed on.
Namely, it is a $5 trillion addition to our job here. But in addition,
we have what the President is going to have us do with his jobs
plan.

Thank you.

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes, Senator.

Chairman MURRAY. Representative Upton?

Representative UPTON. Well, thank you again, Dr. Elmendorf.

I want to underscore what our friend Mr. Kyl said about fraud
and abuse. I mean, there is nothing more irritating to any of us
here or certainly to our constituents, and any assistance that you
could help us on that I know would be low-hanging fruit in a major
way for us to include as part of the package.

Let me ask just an early question as to timing of this whole
event. We are tasked to have a vote prior to November 23rd. What
is the timing—I mean, other than as soon as possible. What is the
realistic date that truly we have to have our documentation sub-
mitted to you?

I know sometimes a lot of our Members are frustrated trying to
get a CBO score. I know that there is not a higher priority for you
all to do this. But what is really the date that you are going to
want the material so that we can complete the work by the stat-
ute?

Dr. ELMENDORF. As you know, Congressman, from your work on
the Energy and Commerce Committee, in order to process——

Representative UPTON. Which would feed into the queue ahead
of Ways and Means in terms of the committee——[Laughter.]

Dr. ELMENDORF. It is an iterative process in which we often see
preliminary versions of ideas and offer some preliminary feedback.
But if this committee intends to write legislation that would
change entitlement programs in specific ways, that process usually
takes weeks of drafting to make sure that the letters of the law
that you are writing accomplish the policy objectives that you are
setting out to accomplish.

And as part of that drafting process is our estimating ultimately
the effects of the letter of the law as it is being written. So it will
take us at least a few weeks.

I have a terrific set of colleagues who are incredibly talented and
work unbelievably hard. But we need to do our jobs right, and that
means not just pulling numbers out of the air. So we have said in
discussions with some of the staff of the committee that, with all
respect, your decisions really need to be mostly made by the begin-
ning of November if you want to have real legislation and a cost
estimate from CBO to go with that before you get to Thanksgiving.

Representative UPTON. Now I want to get a better understanding
of some of the estimates of the cost impact to the Affordable Care
Act. As we know, the bill increased taxes on some of our Nation’s
most innovative job creators, reduced Medicare spending signifi-
cantly. The tax increases and Medicare cuts were traded to create
three new entitlement programs, which have yet to take effect, and
according to our staff’s projections, which are based on your most
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recent baseline, those new entitlement programs will cost the Na-
tion nearly $2 trillion over the first 10 years from ’14 to 2023.

So, question one, have you all estimated the full 10-year costs for
each of these entitlement programs, Medicaid, health coverage sub-
sidies and the creation of the CLASS Act, for the 14 to ’23 period
when they are fully implemented?

Dr. ELMENDORF. No, Congressman. We have not.

Representative UPTON. Do you anticipate doing that at all?

Dr. ELMENDORF. No. As you know, we produced estimates for the
10-year period that was under consideration when the law was
being considered, and then we provided a rougher sense of what we
thought would happen in the second decade from that point in
time.

As the time moves forward and the budget window moves out,
we will ultimately end up with a 10-year budget window that will
be from 2014 to 2023. But even then, it is not obvious that we will
have an estimate of the effects of that legislation by itself.

Some pieces of that legislation create new institutions, new flows
of money that didn’t exist before, insurance exchanges and sub-
sidies. And those lines of our cost estimate will, in some sense, be-
come real flows of money at that point in time.

But much else of that legislation made changes in existing pro-
grams, in payments through Medicare and so on. And we will
never know for sure what money actually is flowing differently be-
cause of that piece of legislation . We will see flow for certain pur-
poses through certain accounts, but isolating the effects of that leg-
islation won’t really be possible.

The prescription drug benefit is one of the few pieces of legisla-
tion where we can look back at how we did. In a sense, that is be-
cause much of that legislation—not all, but much of it, the big
part—created a whole new stream of money that would have been
zero otherwise. So we can see the difference.

But for most legislation that the Congress passes, one can never
really go back and tell. That is the risk of our table that we gave
to Congressman Becerra and others. One can never really go back
and tell what happened. And so, the healthcare legislation will be
like that at some point.

Representative UpTON. Well, if there is a way that you would
take the percentage of GDP and try to match that up with the out-
years and look at 9, 10, 11, 12 years out? Is that a thought that
you might take up?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Well, so we did. So we can talk with you fur-
ther, Congressman. We did do an estimate as the net effect of the
law, the share of GDP over the second 10 years. And we talked in
our estimates at the time about some of the bigger pieces of the
legislation, things that were growing rapidly or growing more slow-
ly or so on.

That sort of calculation is not really possible to do on the level
of little specific provisions. It is just too broad a brush we need to
paint with at that horizon, given the uncertainty involved. But if
there are other ways of looking at those pieces that would be help-
ful to you, we are happy to try to do that.

I think we made very clear—I hope nobody is confused about
this—that legislation created significant new entitlements that
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raise Federal outlays. It also made other reductions in outlays and
raised revenues in ways that on balance we think and still think
reduce budget deficits. But that was a net effect of very large
changes with different signs, and that increases the uncertainty
surrounding those estimates of the net effects.

Representative UPTON. Thank you.

Chairman MURRAY. Thank you.

Representative Clyburn?

Representative CLYBURN. Thank you very much, Madam Chair.

Dr. Elmendorf, since we have been sitting here, we received no-
tice that the Nation’s poverty rate has increased to 15.1 percent,
up almost a full percentage point. Now back in, I think it was Sep-
tember 2010, in testimony before the Senate Budget Committee,
you said this.

“Regarding structural changes, the end of the housing boom, and
the recession have all induced a reshuffling of jobs among busi-
nesses, occupations, industries, and geographical areas. Those de-
velopments suggest that gains in employment in the next several
years will rely more than usual on the creation of new jobs with
different businesses in different industries and locations and re-
quiring workers with different skills.”

Do you still feel that to be true?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes, we do, Congressman. We think that much
of the extra unemployment we are seeing now is what economists
would call a cyclical response to a weakness in the demand for
goods and services. But that some of the extra unemployment we
see now is more what economists call a structural problem, which
involves, importantly, the mismatches that we discussed in the
passage you read, also relates to unemployment insurance benefits
and other factors in the economy.

We made a rough attempt to quantify those pieces in our August
update. But the upshot of that is to say that we think there is an
important piece of current unemployment that relates to this kind
of structural mismatch that would—makes it harder for those peo-
ple to go back to work, because it is not so much going back as it
is going on to something else.

Representative CLYBURN. Then that means then your view is
there is not much that can be done in the short term to attack this?

Dr. ELMENDORF. I wouldn’t quite say that. It is challenging. I
mean, I think what I would say is that the cyclical part of the un-
employment, that part that is responsive to the weakness in de-
mand for goods and services, can be addressed through aggregate
economic policies.

The people who are unemployed for structural reasons, in a
sense, because of the sort of the thing that they knew how to do
in the place that they live isn’t being done there or anywhere any-
more, that isn’t amenable to broad macroeconomic policy. It might
be responsive to certain types of more focused policies—training
programs, for example.

I think the broad brush summary of training programs is that
it is hard to make them work, but not impossible. I don’t want to
suggest that. But I think it is just a different sort of policy that
would need to be considered in order to help some of those people
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find new jobs, to help other people create the jobs that those people
would be able to do.

Representative CLYBURN. Well, just let me say, to be certain, 1
am just as concerned as my good friend Senator Kyl is about fraud
and abuse. I want to cull that out of the system as well as we pos-
sibly can.

The problem I have, though, is that with these kinds of numbers
and with what you have just laid out, it means that those in need
are increasing rapidly. And the question then becomes if you look
at the median family, household income declining 2.3 percent, that
means that irrespective of what may be happening to people who
may not be deserving of the assistance, there are increases occur-
ring among the needy very rapidly, and we have not done anything
to absorb that challenge.

Dr. ELMENDORF. Certainly right, Congressman, about the num-
ber of people who are hurting. One thing I would say is that the
Federal budget automatically does some things for those people.
Food stamp participation is up. A lot more money is flowing out
that way. Unemployment insurance, even apart from extensions,
will pay benefits to more people if more people are unemployed.

So some of the automatic features of entitlement programs end
up helping those people, but I don’t want to suggest that that has
inoculated them against the overall problems that they face.

Representative CLYBURN. That means our burden of doing smart
cuts is greater than what it may appear just looking at the num-
bers. It means we really need to look into all of these programs and
see exactly where cuts ought to be made rather than just dealing
with a number.

Thank you very much. I yield back.

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes, Congressman.

Chairman MURRAY. Senator Portman?

Senator PORTMAN. Thanks, Madam Chair.

Building on what my colleague, Congressman Clyburn, just said
and what Co-Chair Hensarling talked about earlier in terms of the
impact of the deficit and debt on the economy, Dr. Elmendorf, have
you got a reaction to the Rogoff and Reinhart study, which shows
that once you are at 90 percent of gross debt, which we are already,
that you have an impact on GDP, therefore on jobs, therefore on
the kind of issues that Congressman Clyburn talked about?

Dr. ELMENDORF. So we are certainly familiar with that work,
Senator. Carmen Reinhart is a member of our panel of economic
advisers. We benefit from her expertise.

I think the thing to note about the study, first of all, as it was
said, is that they are looking at gross debt. So those are larger
numbers than the numbers that you will see from me. We focus on
debt held by the public.

Senator PORTMAN. Right.

Dr. ELMENDORF. The other thing to say is that they divided the
world into buckets in a sense, different levels of debt. That doesn’t
prove that there is some particular tipping point at 90 percent. It
says that above—but their evidence shows that above that level,
economies tend not to do well.

We just had an issue brief last year about the risk of a fiscal cri-
sis, and in other things that we have written, that we don’t think
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it is possible to identify a particular tipping point. But there is no
doubt that as debt rises, risks of fiscal crises rise. The Federal Gov-
ernment loses the flexibility to respond to unexpected international
developments or problems at home because of this looming debt.

And we are, as I said, moving into territory that is unfamiliar
to most developed countries for most of the last half century.

Senator PORTMAN. In fact, in looking around the world, and there
is a recent report by Alberto Alesina of Harvard University show-
ing that the most successful and pro-growth test of reduction took
place in countries that relied chiefly on austerity programs, spend-
ing cuts. And nations that relied more on tax increases were less
successful in reducing the deficits and had slower economic growth.

Have you looked at some of these countries that have gone
through the same process we are going through now, and what
comment can you give us today on what we can learn from the ex-
perience of those countries? And maybe if you know about Pro-
fessor Alesina’s study?

Dr. ELMENDORF. So I do know Alberto’s work. There have been
a number of studies, as you know, looking at the international ex-
perience of countries that have faced fiscal crises and have under-
taken austerity programs. The IMF looked at a very similar set of
data to the work of Alberto and Silvia and came to a different con-
clusion, in fact. Their conclusion was that in countries that really
set out to do fiscal austerity, the results tended to not be good in
the short term.

I think the principal lesson of looking at countries like Greece
and others is that it is a terrible situation to end up in, where one
has to make drastic, abrupt changes in policy. But if you look at
Greece or Ireland or the experience in the UK, which did not face
such a crisis but has made a very determined pivot in its policy,
those economies are not doing very well right now.

And I think leaders in those countries felt they had no alter-
native, given where they had gotten to, that they were at a point
where people were not lending the governments money anymore or
were about to stop lending them money, in the view of the govern-
ments. So they had to make drastic changes. But that is not a situ-
ation that we would like to find ourselves in as a country.

Senator PORTMAN. It appears as though we are heading there if
you look at the current policy baseline and some of the more real-
istic assumptions that my colleague, Senator Baucus, talked about.
If you look at your chart with regard to baselines, you say that we
have about a $3.5 trillion deficit increase over the decade under the
current law baseline, but under current policy that you have, you
say it is about $8.5 trillion.

I would add tax extenders in there like the R&D tax credit and
others, and possibly, you are up to about $9.3 trillion.

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes.

Senator PORTMAN. So, again, the $1.5 trillion is a relatively small
art of the problem. It is about 17.5 percent, by the way, of your
8.5 trillion number. So I do think that as we look at our work,

we are going to need your help on looking at more realistic base-
lines. We are making very difficult choices on things like alter-
native minimum tax, SGR, and ending the UI extension and pay-
roll tax and so on.
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In terms of what drives that, your Figure 14, I think, is very in-
structive, which talks about the major healthcare programs. Ear-
lier, there was discussion about President Obama’s comments. “The
major driver of our long-term liabilities,” he said, “everybody here
knows is Medicare and Medicaid and our healthcare spending.
Nothing comes close.”

Assuming you agree with that, which I assume you do?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes.

Senator PORTMAN. What do you think ought to be the primary
focus of this committee?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Again, Senator, it is really not the place of me
or CBO to offer recommendations about how to proceed. But there
is no doubt that the aspect of the budget that is starkly different
in the future relative to what we have experienced in the past 40
years is spending on programs for older Americans and spending
on healthcare.

And the reasons those programs are so much more expensive in
the future is partly due to changes in policy over time, but most
importantly due to a greatly increased number of older Americans
and higher cost for healthcare. As a matter of arithmetic, it is pos-
sible to raise taxes or carve away at the rest of the Government
in a way that can support those programs in this form for some
time, but there should be no illusion about the magnitude of the
changes required in other policies to accommodate that.

If one really leaves those programs in place, then, in fact, under
current law already the rest of the Government would be much
smaller relative to the size of the economy in 2021 than it has been
historically. And one would need to raise revenues substantially.

I mean, this is a 5 percent of GDP increase in the cost of Social
Security and major healthcare programs in 2021, relative to the 40-
year average. Five percent of GDP is a very big number, and that
is why I think many people believe that there should be changes
in that part of the budget.

Senator PORTMAN. So if the 22.7 percent of GDP is spending in
that 2021 estimate under, again, current law and not even current
policy, the major driver is Social Security and major healthcare
programs. That is as compared to the historic average the last 50
years of about 20.8 percent.

Revenues there go from 18 percent historic average up to 20.9
percent. My understanding is even under current policy, revenues
go up above the 18 percent level. So your $8.2 trillion:

Dr. ELMENDORF. A little bit.

Senator PORTMAN [continuing]. Or the $9.3 trillion, which is I
think a more realistic estimate, also includes a slight increase in
revenues, is that correct, as a percent of GDP?

Dr. ELMENDORF. I think a slight increase. Yes. That is right,
Senator.

Senator PORTMAN. Twenty-two percent, I think, is the number.

Dr. ELMENDORF. I am not sure exactly. But, yes, a slight in-
crease.

I would just add one fact here. The number of Americans over
the age of 65 is going to rise by about one third in the coming dec-
ade. One third more beneficiaries of Social Security and Medicare
a decade from now, roughly, than there are today. And on top of
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that, with higher healthcare costs per person, one can see why
these programs in their current form are becoming much more ex-
pensive over time.

Senator PORTMAN. Thank you.

Chairman MURRAY. Senator Kerry?

Senator KERRY. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

Dr. Elmendorf, I want to try to move through a couple of things
fairly quickly, if we can. You said a moment ago that the aspect
of the budget that is starkly different is, I think you said, the num-
ber of older Americans and the cost of healthcare. Is that correct?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. That is right.

Senator KERRY. And those are the two things that you said are
starkly different about the aspect of the budget today?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Today, and in the future. Yes, even more so in
the future.

Senator KERRY. But isn’t it accurate that we have balanced the
budget I think since World War II five times, and that each time
we have balanced the budget, revenues have been somewhere be-
tween 19 and 21 plus percent of GDP? Is that accurate?

Dr. ELMENDORF. That sounds right, Senator. I have not checked
exactly.

Senator KERRY. And assuming that is accurate, we are currently
at 15 percent, 15.3 I think is your prediction for this year, of reve-
nues to GDP. Correct?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. That is right.

Senator KERRY. So isn’t it fair to say that, in fact, there is an
aspect about our budget today that is starkly different, which is the
level of revenues relative to GDP. It is starkly different, isn’t it?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. That is right, Senator.

Senator KERRY. And it is starkly different in that it is well lower
than the historical average of when we balanced the budget or not
balanced the budget?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. That is right.

Senator KERRY. So let me ask you, given that reality and given
the reality that you and others—I think last year, the Committee
on Fiscal Future of the United States, which was a joint effort of
the National Academy of Sciences and the National Academy of
Public Administration—developed four budget scenarios.

They had one budget scenario where you had nothing but cuts,
another budget scenario where you had nothing but tax increase,
and then two in between. The only way they could keep the reve-
nues at the historical average and keep the spending at a decent
level was basically with cuts. But that doesn’t get you where you
need to go in terms of some of this historical average and not wind-
ing up with major, major cuts in terms of the benefits of Medicare
or Medicaid.

So if you want to avoid—you made the statement to us a moment
ago that we have to make a decision about what we want to do.
Most people have accepted that we don’t want to have major reduc-
tions to—we have reforms, yes. We need to do a better job of mak-
ing them fiscally sound. But I haven’t heard anybody stand up on
either side of the aisle and say there ought to be huge cuts in bene-
fits.
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If that is true, then aren’t we forced into a situation where we
look somewhere near the historical norm with respect to the rev-
enue to GDP percentage?

Dr. ELMENDORF. So if one wants to leave spending on Social Se-
curity and the major healthcare programs roughly in line with
what would happen under current law, then one needs to either
further carve away at all the other functions of the Government,
or one needs to raise revenues above their historical average share
o}f; GDP by a significant amount, or one could do combinations of
those.

But there is no way to simultaneously let Social Security and the
major healthcare programs grow the way they would under current
policies or anything close to that and operate the rest of the Fed-
eral Government in line with its role in the economy over the past
40 years and keep revenues the same share of GDP they have been
on average in the past 40 years. And the reason those things are
inconsistent, even though they worked in the past 40 years, is be-
cause the number of people who will be older and the number who
will be—and the amount they will be collecting in health benefits
will be so much larger in the future than in the past.

Senator KERRY. Well, I happen to agree with that judgment that
you have made, and I think it is a very important one with respect
to how we approach this.

I also want to—we are going to obviously have some time here
to discuss the healthcare piece, but isn’t it true that, well, the
Medicare excess cost growth, how does that compare to the excess
cost growth in overall healthcare spending over the next decade?

I think in recent estimates that you found that Medicare in the
excess cost growth was actually lower than the historical average
now. Isn’t that true?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. So excess cost growth, meaning not nec-
essarily excessive in the judgmental sense, but just faster growth
in benefits per person than in the growth of GDP per person, that
sort of excess cost growth in Medicare under current law is pretty
close to zero for the coming decade. That would be a very sharp
change from the experience of the past 40 years.

Senator KERRY. And what do

Dr. ELMENDORF. In relation to the discussion we had earlier
about payment rates to providers.

Senator KERRY. So what do we attribute that significant reduc-
tion in the Medicare cost growth rate?

Dr. ELMENDORF. So importantly, to features of the law, like the
cuts in payment rates to physicians due to take effect the end of
this year and like a number of the other cuts to provider payments
enacted in last year’s major health legislation.

Senator KERRY. So that has had a beneficial effect in terms of
restraining growth in Medicare—in Medicare cost?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. That is right.

Senator KERRY. Thank you. I will reserve my time at this point.

Chairman MURRAY. Representative Camp?

Representative CamP. Well, thank you.

Director Elmendorf, I am sure you remember, as last year you
testified before the President’s National Commission on Fiscal Re-
sponsibility and Reform on a topic very similar to what you are
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covering today. It seems as if your presentation then said, then and
now, that we need to get control of the automatic spending in-
creases that have been built into the Government’s budget. Is that
a fair statement of your testimony then and now?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Well, again, I think we said that those pieces
are growing very rapidly and that to accommodate that, as it
stands, would require very large changes in other aspects of the
money the Government spends or collects.

Representative CAMP. Those are the significant drivers of our
current situation.

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes.

Representative CAMP. So what programs in particular are at the
core of CBO’s projections for the long-term Government spending?
And which programs are responsible for the largest increases in
Government spending?

Dr. ELMENDORF. So if one looks at Figure 12 from the written
testimony on page 39, and coming up on the screen for those with
very good eyesight, one can see that this picture shows growth over
the next decade in Social Security and in Medicare and in other
major healthcare programs.

Representative CAMP. Do the other major healthcare programs
include all of the Healthcare Act, long-term care and other Med-
icaid increases?

Dr. ELMENDORF. So the other major healthcare programs are
Medicaid, the Children’s Health Insurance Program, and subsidies
through insurance exchanges, and some related smaller spending.

Representative CAMP. And the long-term care entitlement?

Dr. ELMENDORF. The long-term care entitlement, as you recall,
actually raises money for the Government in the first decade of its
life. And I don’t know if that has been netted out here or not. I
don’t think so, actually, Congressman.

But one can see from this picture that the largest increase as a
share of GDP over the coming decade among these three categories
is the other major healthcare programs, followed by Social Security
and Medicare.

Representative Camp. All right.

Dr. ELMENDORF. And that is principally, I think, because of a
great increase in the number of beneficiaries from the expansions
enacted last year and continued sharp increases in costs for bene-
ficiaries in those programs.

Representative CAMP. In your prepared testimony before the
President’s commission, you also included a chart, which—if we
could pull that up now, and everyone has a copy of this chart at
their desk in their packet—which showed real GDP per capita
under different economic conditions. You will notice under the al-
ternative fiscal scenario, the line stops between 2025 and 2030.

And you explained then that that line stops because economic
growth collapses and that it simply can’t handle debt loads that
high. Is that an accurate statement of what you testified before the
President’s commission?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. That is right. We have updated this picture
in our long-term projections from this year. But similarly, Con-
gressman, not at quite the same point, the amount of debt under
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this alternative scenario becomes so large that our models don’t
know what to do with it.

I don’t think the economy would actually get that far at all be-
cause the people in the economy will be looking ahead and foresee-
ing what 1s happening. I think, in fact, much more serious prob-
lems will come sooner than we show in these pictures.

Representative CAMP. And I think you said that the Government
debt has become so high that you don’t know what to do with it
because private investment ceases to function and the economy
ceases to function under that scenario. Is that correct?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Ceases to function at some point. Again, I think
that the freezing up would probably come sooner than we show in
those pictures because of an anticipation of that problem.

Representative CaAMP. And I think that analysis really does go
along with what other analysts have said of the country’s debt-to-
GDP ratio when it exceeds 90 percent, and I am talking total debt
to GDP ratio, that it reduces economic growth, as others have said
in their time, by about 1 percent at that level.

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. I think the models that we are using here
are consistent with a consensus approach to estimating this sort of
issue.

Representative CAMP. And am I correct to say that our total
debt-to-GDP ratio is over 90 percent at this time?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. I think that is right, Congressman.

Representative CAMP. And what impact do you think these mas-
sive levels of debt relative to GDP have on the economy in general
and specifically on the prospects for job creation?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Those levels of debt are a burden on the econ-
omy. They reduce our output and our incomes relative to what we
would enjoy if we had done less borrowing and had done more sav-
ing.

Representative CAMP. This committee has been tasked under the
Budget Control Act with finding $1.5 trillion in deficit reduction
over a 10-year period. What is the size of the economy over the
next 10 years?

Dr. ELMENDORF. So GDP today is about $15 trillion. We think it
grows over the course of the coming 10 years. If you have done that
calculation, Congressman, I would be happy to hear the number
from you.

Representative Camp. Well, just assuming over 10 years, $150
trillion, we are talking about 1 percent of our economy, are we not,
in terms of rough numbers?

And the reason I want to point out this number is you mentioned
the impact of us making decisions about spending that might have
impacts on the economy, and I just want to put in perspective, over
the next 10 years, these reductions in debt that we are asked to
find over the next 10 years roughly represent about 1 percent of
the economy. And I am talking very rough numbers.

Dr. ELMENDORF. So I think that sounds about right to me, Con-
gressman. And I agree that the problem is very large by the stand-
ards of the incremental fiscal policy decisions that the Congress
normally makes. But it should not be viewed as unsolvable.
Changes in policy can put us on a different path.
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Representative CAMP. And in terms of outlays, I think this
amount over the next 10 years represents about 3 percent of our
outlays, and as I think Senator Portman mentioned as well. And
so, I think we need to put it in perspective that while I am not
underplaying how difficult this might be, but in terms of impacting
the economic trajectory of the United States economy, we are not
over the next 10-year period in significant percentages of either
economy or outlays. Most families and businesses have had to do
with less than 3 percent, and I think it is something over a 10-year
period, they have obviously had to do with less than that.

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes.

Representative CAMP. And just lastly, I realize my time has ex-
pired. I do want to just ask you one quick thing.

We may come to agreement on impacts within the 10-year budg-
et window, but we may have decisions that are outside of the 10-
year budget window. And I just wanted to ask if you would be will-
ing to work with us to find ways to measure the impact of policies
outside the traditional budget window and if you would commit to
helping us do that?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. Absolutely, Congressman.

Representative CAMP. Thank you very much, and I yield back.

Chairman MURRAY. Representative Van Hollen?

Representative VAN HOLLEN. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

Let me just start, Dr. Elmendorf, by thanking you for your testi-
mony and just say that—and this goes for Republicans and Demo-
crats alike—we are all entitled to our own opinions, but not to our
own facts. And the last time that our budget was balanced was
back in the 2001, 2000 time period. And in fact, during that time,
revenues as a percent of GDP was 20.6 percent in the year 2000
and 19.5 percent in the year 2001.

And the last time spending was 18 percent of GDP was about
1967, and it has risen since then largely because we, as a nation,
decided to make sure that older Americans in their retirement had
the health security they needed. So it is important to keep those
facts in mind as we go forward.

Now you posed a very fundamental question to this committee,
and let me ask you this. If we were to try and continue with cur-
rent retirement and healthcare, security programs in the future,
we would need significant changes to revenue beyond current law,
would we not, in order to fund them and balance our budget, as-
suming we kept the rest of Government constant?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. That is right, Congressman.

Representative VAN HOLLEN. And if we were to try to preserve
those—let me ask you this. If we were to continue current revenue
policy without any changes, it would require very deep cuts to
those retirement and security programs, would it not, if we were
to try and bring down the deficit?

Dr. ELMENDORF. If you also maintain the rest of the Government
in accordance with its historical pattern, yes, Congressman.

Representative VAN HOLLEN. That is right. And as you pointed
out in your testimony, in fact, over the next 10 years as a percent
of GDP, that is going down, is it not?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes.
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Representative VAN HOLLEN. Okay. So that is the fundamental
question, and I think we recognize that we have to deal with the
outyear issues. We have a demographic challenge. We have more
and more people retiring. But as you just pointed out, if we want
to avoid huge cuts to Medicare and to Social Security, we also have
to deal with the revenue piece. In other words, we have to increase
revenues beyond current policy if we want to avoid very deep cuts.

So I think it is important that we look at the revenue side of the
equation right now, and you have presented that to us in your tes-
timony. And I think it is time for this committee to get real and
recognize that, yes, there are spending issues, especially in the out-
years, but there is also a revenue issue.

Now, as you point out, under current law, the 10-year cumulative
deficit is $3.4 trillion. Correct? Under current law.

Dr. ELMENDORF. I think it is a $3.5 trillion.

Representative VAN HOLLEN. Three and a half trillion dollars?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes.

Representative VAN HOLLEN. And as you point out on page 19 of
your testimony, if we continue current tax policy and the current
physician payments under Medicare, that will rise from $3.4 tril-
lion to over $8.5 trillion. That is there in your testimony.

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes.

Representative VAN HOLLEN. Now you mentioned those two fac-
tors together, but I think it is important to point out that of that
over $5 trillion, that the huge bulk of it has to do with continuing
current tax policy, does it not?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes.

Representative VAN HOLLEN. And in fact, by my calculation, you
get just under $4 trillion on revenue. And if you add the debt serv-
ice associated with that, you are talking about $4.5 trillion of your
$5 trillion dealing with current revenue policy. Is that right?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. That is right.

Representative VAN HOLLEN. So, just to be clear, if this com-
mittee were to adjourn today and the Congress were to adjourn for
the next 10 years and go away, we would actually achieve greater
deficit reduction than if we went, took the Simpson-Bowles advice
and went big. Is that not right?

In other words, we would get over $4 trillion over that 10-year
peli’ilot()l, even if we fixed the doctor, physician reimbursement piece,
right?

Dr. ELMENDORF. So if—let me make sure I have this right. If you
extended those expiring tax provisions

Representative VAN HOLLEN. That is right.

Dr. ELMENDORF [continuing]. And indexed the AMT for infla-
tion

Representative VAN HOLLEN. Yes.

Dr. ELMENDORF [continuing]. Then that would add to deficits by
$4.5 trillion or so. That would be larger than the amount of savings
if this committee stayed

Representative VAN HOLLEN. It is simple math, right? It would
be more than the $4 trillion that a lot of people talked about, right?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. That is right.

Representative VAN HOLLEN. Okay. So I think it is important, as
we look at this challenge, to look at both sides of the equation
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there. And what we are talking about, just so we can translate this
into what the American people have experienced, what we would
be talking about is essentially going back to the same tax rates and
tax policy that was in effect during the Clinton administration, a
period of time when 20 million jobs were created and the economy
booming.

Now I am not suggesting we go back to that particular tax policy,
but if you look at Simpson-Bowles compared to current law, they
provide about a $2 trillion tax cut compared to current law, as op-
posed to $4 trillion. If you look at Rivlin-Domenici, they propose
about a $1 trillion tax cut compared to current law, approximation.

So if we are really going to address this challenge, let’s recognize
that if we don’t deal with the revenue piece, as Dr. Elmendorf said,
you are talking about dramatic cuts to health and retirement secu-
rity for America’s seniors. We have to take a balanced approach.
That is why the other bipartisan groups took that kind of approach.

Thank you, Madam Chairman.

Chairman MURRAY. Senator Toomey?

Senator TOOMEY. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

Since my colleagues have raised this issue, I just want to touch
on a couple of things that didn’t quite make it into the conversation
so far. Isn’t it true that as recently as 2007 the current tax rate
structure yielded revenue that was about 18.5 percent of GDP?

Dr. ELMENDORF. I think that is right, Senator. Yes. The current
level, of course, is very low because the economy is very weak.

Senator TOOMEY. Exactly. And the main reason that total rev-
enue as a percentage of GDP is so much lower than the historical
levels is because we have an economy that is still effectively in a
recession, very high unemployment, very weak, lack of growth.
Isn’t that right?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. That is right.

Senator TOOMEY. And as recently as 2007, the deficit that we
had that year was about, if I remember correctly, less than 1.5 per-
cent of GDP, I believe. And if we could get to the point where we
consistently had deficits of 1.5 percent of GDP, then our debt as a
percentage of our economy would clearly be declining, and we
would have, to a very large extent, solved this problem, if not com-
pletely.

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. That is right. If you could—yes. That is
right.

Senator TOOMEY. To the level of the deficit that we had in 2007,
with the current tax rates. Let me ask a couple of other questions,
if I could?

You went through, and I don’t think there is any dispute that ex-
cessive debt has all kinds of negative implications—we all acknowl-
edge that—including the possibility that we get to the point where
you have a financial crisis, an economic freezing up.

Isn’t it true that it is essentially impossible to know precisely
when you get to that point?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Absolutely.

Senator TOOMEY. So it is just not knowable?

Dr. ELMENDOREF. I think it is just not knowable.
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Senator TOOMEY. Right. Isn’t there a danger that the magnitude
of the debt is already impeding economic growth, having a chilling
effect on investment and risk taking? Isn’t that possible?

Dr. ELMENDOREF. I think the level of debt is probably weighing on
economic activity. All things equal, of course, we wish we had less.

Senator TOOMEY. Right.

Dr. ELMENDORF. I think the question is how to proceed from
here.

Senator TOOMEY. I guess the point I want to make is given that
it is probably already weighing on economic growth and given that
we acknowledge that continuing down this path eventually leads to
a full-blown crisis and we can’t know when, that suggests to me
that it is very dangerous to delay making meaningful reform. And
while there is some concern that curbing the size of the deficit in
the short run impedes economic growth, I would argue that it is
already happening.

And if we—if the future promised reductions in the deficit either
weren’t credible or at some point became less credible, then we
could discover we are already in that territory where the financial
crisis could emerge. Isn’t that a danger that we would run in delay-
ing this?

Dr. ELMENDORF. I think there are disadvantages to delay, Sen-
ator, as we said in the written testimony and as I repeated here.
Again, based on our analysis, which I think is consistent with a
consensus of professional opinion, immediate increases in taxes or
cuts in spending would slow the economic recovery. But that is not
meant to imply that there aren’t a variety of factors that can mat-
ter in different ways, not meant to imply that we are sure we have
that right.

But that is, I think, the consensus of professional opinion.

Senator TOOMEY. It might be, but there certainly is an alter-
native point of view about that, especially with regard to the
spending side.

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes, Senator. That is right.

Senator TOOMEY. And even though you and I might disagree on
this debate somewhat, I am sure you would agree that when it
comes to its impact on economic growth, not all Government spend-
ing is equal.

Dr. ELMENDORF. That is absolutely right.

Senator TOOMEY. Spending in your models would generate more
rather than less. Similarly, not all tax cuts are comparable, right?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Exactly.

Senator TOOMEY. Some encourage economic growth more than
others?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Exactly.

Senator TOOMEY. And in fact, crudely speaking and broadly
speaking, that spending and tax cuts, while they may arithmeti-
cally have the same impact on the deficit if you assume they have
no other implications, in fact, they do have other implications?

Dr. ELMENDORF. That is right. And when we do economic mod-
eling of the consequences of alternative fiscal policies, we try to
capture that. We incorporate the level of marginal tax rates on
labor and capital and those effects on work and on saving.
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Senator TOOMEY. Right. And on page 33 of your testimony, you
observe that lower marginal rates enhance the incentive to work
and save and invest, and that has a pro-growth feedback on the
economy.

One of the things we haven’t discussed, but I would like your re-
flection on, is the possibility of a revenue-neutral tax reform that
simplifies the code, broadens the base, and lowers marginal rates.
Wouldn’t that tend to enhance growth and, therefore, enhance rev-
enue to the Government?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. That is right, Senator. The magnitude of
that effect, of course, depends on the specifics of the policies that
would be enacted.

Senator TOOMEY. Right. And so, I wonder if you have a rule of
thumb that you could share with us. For instance, for a given in-
cremental increase in the rate of growth on average, what kind of
impa}?ct does that have on the deficit over an extended period of
time?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Well, so we offer our rules of thumb for that in
the back of our annual Budget and Economic Outlooks. And the
magnitude of that effect I will offer to you in one moment.

Senator TOOMEY. A figure that comes to mind, and maybe you
could confirm or refute, 1s that a 0.1 percent of additional growth
on average sustained over 10 years is roughly $300 billion in addi-
tional revenue? Is that about

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. That is just right.

Senator TOOMEY. So a full percent, I mean, this may not be per-
fectly linear, but it certainly goes in the same direction?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. It almost certainly isn’t perfectly linear,
and we offer these rules of thumb for small changes because we are
just not sure what else might happen with very large——

Senator TOOMEY. The point is a small, sustained change in
growth has a huge impact on the deficit or reducing the deficit.
Would you agree with that?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. That is right.

Senator TOOMEY. Thank you.

Thank you, Madam Chairman.

Chairman MURRAY. I thank you very much. And we have gotten
through our first round here, and I appreciate everybody keeping
it concise.

I am going to have to use the prerogative of my chair to make
a small change at this time. The House is going to be having votes
at approximately 1 p.m. There are 12 of us, and the time is very
short. So unless somebody throws something at me, I am going to
limit each of us to 2 minutes in the final round and would ask ev-
erybody to please keep it to that timeframe.

Dr. Elmendorf, let me just ask, as you have been talking about,
in the long-term budget report from January, CBO included an
analysis on the impact of lower than expected economic growth on
the Federal budget. I wanted to ask you, what does CBO estimate
is the impact on the deficit projections in the near term and over
the next 10 years if GDP growth continues to weaken beyond what
is reflected in the current estimates?

Dr. ELMENDORF. So, certainly, a weaker economy implies worse
budget outcomes, primarily because tax revenues fall. Also because
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there is some extra spending in some of the entitlement programs
that we talked about a moment ago.

We have not done quantitative estimates of budget outcomes for
other particular scenarios beyond what is in these rules of thumb
that we have offered in our volume in January. And the rules of
thumb are rough because a lot of things can or may not rise and
fall with the rest of the economy.

We have been surprised in the past few years at some of the out-
comes of tax revenue even given the state of the economy. But
there is no doubt that a weaker economy is worse for the budget
and a stronger economy is a lot better for the budget. The chal-
lenge is how to move the economy, and it is not easy to move a $15
trillion economy.

Chairman MURRAY. Thank you.

I do have a question about sequestration. I am going to submit
it for the record because I do think it is important. As hard as the
choices we are looking at here, we need to understand the impact
of that, and I appreciate the information you have put out on that.

But the significant impacts to sequestration I think need to be
understood by our committee as well. So I will submit that for the
record.

Dr. ELMENDORF. I will be happy to answer it, Senator.

Chairman MURRAY. And reserve my time and turn it over to Mr.
Hensarling.

Co-Chair HENSARLING. Dr. Elmendorf, I think it was Senator
Kerry who brought up that revenues today are roughly at 14 per-
cent of GDP. Doesn’t your latest budget estimate under a current
policy baseline show that revenues go back to their historic norm
of 18 percent of GDP in 2014?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. That is right, Congressman. They are a lit-
tle over 15 percent today, and the improvement in the economy and
other underlying factors in the tax code we think will push that up
to a little over 18 percent under current policy.

Co-Chair HENSARLING. Your alternative fiscal scenario, which is
a current policy baseline, also shows spending going from a historic
average of roughly 20.5 percent up to 34 percent of GDP. Is that
correct?

Dr. ELMENDORF. That sounds about right, Congressman.

Co-Chair HENSARLING. So is it fair to say that with respect to
revenues, one is episodic related to the lack of economic recovery,
the other is structural. Is that a fair assessment?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. Both factors are at work right now, Con-
gressman, and——

Co-Chair HENSARLING. Let me continue on there. Those who
have advocated or have brought up that historically when the
budget has been balanced, taxes have gone beyond their historic
norm of roughly 18 percent of GDP to closer to 20 percent of GDP.
And again, this is your alternative fiscal scenario shows that
spending by 2035 goes up to 33.9 percent, and the same alternative
fiscal scenario shows that taxes already on a path to increase from
18 percent of GDP to 18.4.

So following the analysis of those who advocate that in order to
achieve a balanced budget that revenues have to come up from
what you say they are already rising, from 18.4 to, say, 20 percent
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of GDP, wouldn’t the analysis also suggest under a balanced ap-
proach that spending has to decrease essentially 14 percentage
pointg under your alternative fiscal scenario to reach its historic
norm?

Dr. ELMENDORF. So, Congressman, I would rather not parse the
meaning of the word “balance,” given its role, apparent role in your
discussions. But you are right that if revenues were at 20 percent
of GDP, then balancing the budget, given the assumptions, it would
require a reduction in spending.

Co-Chair HENSARLING. Thank you.

Chairman MURRAY. Representative Becerra?

Representative BECERRA. Dr. Elmendorf, I think I am going to
start calling you “Sergeant Friday.” You are here essentially giving
us at least your best interpretation of the facts, and we appreciate
that because you are not trying to give us opinion. You are not tell-
ing us whether in 5 years or 10 years we should reduce the benefits
we give to seniors under Medicare or make a change to our defense
and security needs.

You are simply telling us what the numbers show and leaving it
to us as policymakers to come up with a good mix. And I appreciate
that. I suspect your mother or father or your grandmother or
grandfather are probably also pleased that you are just talking
numbers and not saying what should be done to them with regard
to Medicare or Social Security or anything else.

One quick point, with regard to the discussion of our long-term
costs, you mentioned Medicare and Social Security and Medicaid.
Medicare and Medicaid, because they deal with healthcare and
healthcare costs, are in a different boat than Social Security, are
they not, in terms of their long-term costs?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. That is right. The increases in spending for
those programs that we project under current law are a lot greater
over time than for Social Security.

Representative BECERRA. And indeed, Social Security, by about
2028, 2030, starts to stabilize and stays pretty constant in terms
of its cost to the Federal Government into the outyears, right?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. Roughly so. After the baby boom genera-
tion has primarily retired, that line roughly levels out.

Representative BECERRA. And because you are dealing with facts,
you are not here to tell us about how to make that fix to healthcare
because the reality is that Medicare and Medicaid are simply reim-
bursement or financing systems. If we were to just cut benefits for
a senior, that doesn’t necessarily mean that their healthcare cost
will drop. That shifts the cost more into the pocket of the senior
to pay for that care if Medicare just reduces what it reimburses?

Dr. ELMENDORF. I think it depends on the policy, of course. But
there are some policies that shift cost, and there may be some poli-
cies that reduce overall costs.

Representative BECERRA. Thanks, Sergeant Friday. Appreciate it.

Dr. ELMENDORF. Thank you, Congressman.

Chairman MURRAY. Senator Kyl?

Senator KYL. Thank you, Dr. Elmendorf.

Just one question in the interest of time here. While I know you
agreed with Senator Toomey’s observation that there is another
point of view or other points of view, regarding your argument that
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cuts in spending now can harm economic growth or delay economic
recovery, that is true of defense spending as much as other spend-
ing. Is that not correct?

Dr. ELMENDORF. It is true of potentially all types of spending.
There may be differences across types, but I think that is a more
subtle distinction.

Senator KYL. Yes. And here, with defense, for example, you have
high unemployment of returning veterans to begin with. You have
the reduction in end strength. You have more people potentially
unemployed. You have people making radios and building ships
and so on. And if those cuts, therefore, end up reducing the employ-
ment in those industries and the amount of money spent in those
areas, obviously, it could delay economic recovery.

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. That is right, Senator.

Senator KyL. Thank you.

Chairman MURRAY. Senator Baucus?

Senator BAucus. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

I wondered, Dr. Elmendorf, if you could just again, we discussed
a little bit of it already, what changes either let’s say in tax policy
will stimulate the economy most, if you could rank them somehow?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Well, as it turns out, in the table which you are
looking, Senator, from our January 2010 report, we did consider
the effects of a set of alternative tax cuts. We have not updated
this table since that point. If we did, I think the numbers would
be slightly different, but probably not fundamentally different.

Reductions in payroll taxes that we studied here were among the
more powerful levers, followed by expensing of investment costs,
and then followed below that by a little bit by broader reductions
in income taxes. And the reason for that difference is principally
that the money that is saved by employers or employees in payroll
taxes we think translates into a fairly comparatively large amount
of incremental spending. And also in the case of a cut to what em-
ployers pay amounts to at least a temporary discount on the cost
of hiring workers.

Senator BAUCUS. Let me change subjects. If we have a revenue-
neutral tax reform, corporate or individual, and the tax reform,
let’s say, on the individual side is dramatic, broaden the base, low-
ering the rate, et cetera, how much growth would result from a
very simplified tax code along those lines?

Dr. ELMENDORF. A tax code with a broader base and lower rates
would spur economic growth, but the magnitude is something we
would have to take specific proposals from you back to our models
and work hard on them for a while before we could hazard any sort
of quantitative estimate.

Senator BAucus. Okay. Thank you.

Dr. ELMENDORF. Thank you, Senator.

Chairman MURRAY. Representative Upton?

Representative UPTON. Thank you.

I am concerned about the impact of the Affordable Care Act on
job creation. Can you provide us a detailed explanation of the
methodology used to calculate how many employers will actually
drop their healthcare coverage for their employees?

Dr. ELMENDORF. I can provide a brief summary in the next
minute and three-quarters, Congressman. We have a model of
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health insurance coverage in which employees and employers are
trying to obtain coverage at low cost, but also giving weight to the
quality of the coverage they receive.

In our analysis, the Affordable Care Act encourages some em-
ployers to provide insurance coverage who would not have other-
wise because of the mandate for insurance coverage and some of
the subsidies. On the other hand, it encourages other employers
who would have offered coverage not to offer any more. And we
think that latter effect outweighs the former, and we have a small
reduction in employer-sponsored insurance coverage.

Our estimates are very consistent with the estimates of other
people, with large-scale models like those at the Urban Institute.
Obviously, there is a tremendous amount of uncertainty around
those estimates, and there have been some surveys that have sug-
gested there would be more employer dropping.

At this point, based on the things that we have seen since we did
those estimates, we are comfortable those estimates make sense.
But it is an issue where we have been asked to explore the sensi-
tivity of the budgetary effects to alternative outcomes in terms of
employer-sponsored insurance coverage, and we are working on
those estimates now.

Representative UPTON. Could you actually provide us maybe a
dial-up? I don’t know what your percentage is. I thought it was like
as low as 5 percent or less?

Dr. ELMENDORF. It is a small percentage. I am not exactly sure.

Representative UPTON. Yes. And I wonder if you could provide us
an estimate, if it was maybe 10 or 20 percent?

Dr. ELMENDORF. So the challenge we have is that it matters a
lot for budgetary cost who ends up with and without employer-
sponsored health insurance coverage. So we can’t really do just a
scaling up in that sense. We have to understand in the model, and
there are ways to change the assumptions in the model to give dif-
ferent answers. But we need to do that because that will affect the
budgetary cost.

It is also not obvious that the budgetary cost is as large as it
may seem at first. If people are not getting employer-sponsored
coverage and move to the exchanges, they will pay—the Govern-
ment will pay more for their coverage. On the other hand, the em-
ployers will have extra money that they were previously using to
buy health insurance with. Most economists think that money will
turn up as wages for workers. They will pay taxes on that.

If it doesn’t, it will turn up as additional corporate profits, and
they will pay tax on that. So the overall budgetary effects will de-
pend on the combination of changes in exchange subsidies, in Med-
icaid costs, and in tax receipts. But we are working on that, Con-
gressman.

Representative UPTON. Thank you.

Chairman MURRAY. Thank you.

Representative Clyburn?

Representative CLYBURN. Thank you, Madam Chair.

Dr. Elmendorf, let me look at revenue from a different perspec-
tive here. Is it fair to say that the decrease—or the increase in un-
employment has decreased revenue going into the Federal coffers?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. That is right, Congressman.
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Representative CLYBURN. If we had a decrease in unemployment
of just, say, 0.5 percent—from 9.1 to 8.6—what would be the level
of revenue increase?

Dr. ELMENDORF. I can’t do that in my head, Congressman. It
would help, but I don’t know. And it would help partly because we
would pay less unemployment insurance benefits and partly be-
cause of people who are earning money would pay taxes on those
earnings.

Representative CLYBURN. So it is a double whammy.

Dr. ELMENDORF. Both sides of the budget would be affected.

Representative CLYBURN. I would like to see some computer
printout.

Dr. ELMENDORF. I will task my computer with that assignment,
Congressman.

Representative CLYBURN. I appreciate it. Thank you.

Chairman MURRAY. Senator Portman?

Senator PORTMAN. I think Congressman Clyburn has just made
a great point, which is the economy plays such a huge role here.
And since this is a hearing about the history of how we got here,
I have gone back and looked at your May 12, 2011, report, which
talked about earlier 32 percent of the difference between a $5.6
trillion surplus projected and the $6.2 trillion deficit, which is an
$11.8 trillion swing, 32 percent of that is because of the economy.

And about 33 percent of it is new spending. About a third of that
spending is for global war on terror—Iraq, Afghanistan, and other
spending on the war on terror. It is about 39 percent is due to new
spending when you add the 6 percent that is the stimulus.

Fifteen percent is the Bush tax cut. By the way, over 70 percent
of that went to those making less than $250,000 a year. And then
the rest is interest and the AMT and the rebates in 2008.

So I think it is a great point that the economy is going to drive
so much of this. And we talked about this earlier, but you said that
you thought that increasing taxes at this point would have a nega-
tive impact, just as you thought that certain spending cuts would
have a negative impact on economic growth and jobs.

But then, in response to Senator Baucus, you said that some tax
reform, particularly lowering the rates, broadening the base, would
have a positive economic impact. Can you briefly speak to that as
it relates to the corporate tax code and the possibility also of low-
ering the rate to make the U.S. more competitive?

Dr. ELMENDORF. So I think that in terms of both the individual
income tax and the corporate income tax, economists widely agree
that lower tax rates and broader base would be good for the econ-
omy both because the lower rates would reduce the disincentive to
worker to save and also because broadening the base itself can, if
done in certain ways, reduce the incentives for misallocating cap-
ital resources.

Again, to actually estimate the effects on the economy, we or our
colleagues at the staff of the Joint Committee on Taxation would
need to have specific proposals and would need to spend some time
trying to model those. It is a very complicated business, as you
know, Senator.

Senator PORTMAN. How long would it take you?
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Dr. ELMENDORF. I will not commit to that. Offhand, if we have
proposals from you, we will work on them as fast as we possibly
can. I will certainly promise you that.

Senator PORTMAN. And prioritize them, right?

Dr. ELMENDORF. We are giving very high priority to the work of
this committee, Senator.

Senator PORTMAN. Thank you, Madam Chair.

Chairman MURRAY. Senator Kerry?

Senator KERRY. There is a big distinction, is there not, almost ob-
vious, Dr. Elmendorf, if 98 percent of America was getting a tax
cut and 2 percent, who happen to be the wealthiest people whose
decisions are very different and whose impact on the economy is
very different, there is a big difference in that versus sort of a blan-
ket discussion of all of the tax cut versus none. Correct?

Dr. ELMENDORF. In terms of the economic effects, yes, Senator.

Senator KERRY. Yes.

Dr. ELMENDORF. We think that is right.

Senator KERRY. And I think that is part of the modeling that
needs to be done here because I think that distinction will be very
telling in a lot of ways.

What I want to ask is I think it would be helpful to all of us on
the committee, I have great respect for the Rogoff-Reinhart anal-
ysis. In fact, I suggested we might get them in here, and I think
it is an important one. But, and here is the “but,” and I would like
you to draw the distinction for us.

Your analyses and much of our discussion centers around the
public debt. The public debt is 62 percent, I believe, of GDP. But
we have had a number of references here to the gross debt, which
obviously includes all of the trust funds and so forth, where there
is a very different impact because of the full faith and credit of the
United States and printing and so forth.

Help us understand how that distinction might play out in our
deliberations, particularly with respect to the impact on interest
rates. I think the public debt has far more impact on interest rates
than on the economic judgments, does it not? So maybe you can
just educate us a little bit on that distinction between them.

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes, Senator. So CBO focuses on debt held by
the public because we think that is a better measure of the impact
of Federal borrowing on financial markets today than gross debt.
Of course, any snapshot of what the Government owes at a point
in time will be very incomplete without looking at where the fiscal
trajectory is going, and that is why we always combine our report-
ing on current levels of debt held by the public with projections of
revenues and spending. And certainly, financial markets are very
attentive not just to the current amount of debt, but also to the
amount of debt they would expect the Government to be trying to
get them to buy in years ahead.

But our view is that debt held by the public, together with these
projections for the future, offers you and your colleagues a fairly
complete, by no means perfect, but a fairly complete picture of the
Federal budget situation.

Gross debt, which, as you said, includes money, includes bonds
held by various Government trust funds, we think does not really
measure the amount of—does not measure the amount of debt that
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the private financial system has been asked to absorb today, nor
is it a very good measure of what will happen in the future because
for some programs, the amount of debt held in those trust funds
is a lot less than the amount that they will need to pay benefits
under current law. In other cases, the amount of debt held in the
trust funds doesn’t actually correspond to future spending. So we
just don’t think that is the most useful measure.

Now in the work that Carmen Reinhart and Ken Rogoff did, they
viewed that as the best available measure for the set of countries
over the period of time that they have done this analysis for. And
I don’t want to put words in their mouth, but we have discussed
this issue with Carmen.

And, but I think in our case, because we do these very elaborate
projections on a very detailed level of the budget, that combining
those projections with debt held by the public gives you and your
colleagues the best sense of where this country stands today.

Senator KERRY. Thank you.

Chairman MURRAY. And Representative Camp?

Representative CAMP. Thank you very much.

I just wanted to point out that as part of the fiscal commission,
I researched how often Federal revenues exceeded 20 percent of
GDP in the history of our country, and we found they have only
done it three times since—in the history of our country—in 1944,
in 1945, and 2000.

And in 2000, they were 20.6 percent of GDP revenues, and that
was really largely due to the threefold increase in capital gains
from $40 billion in 1999 to $12 billion—or $121 billion in 2000. So
that was what drove that.

Is that and

Dr. ELMENDORF. I think that is right, Congressman.

Representative CaAMP. Thank you.

And in the 11 fiscal years since 1940, we have had surplus reve-
nues for 4 of those years between 19 and 20 percent, and for 7 of
those years, they were less than 19 percent of GDP.

So I have a letter that outlines all of this that I would like to
submit for the record. And I just think it is important to point out
that, again, during the 12 years in which the budget was in sur-
plus, outlays never exceeded 19.4 percent of GDP, and I think it
is important to keep those revenue levels in historical perspective.

Chairman MURRAY. Representative Van Hollen?

Representative VAN HOLLEN. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

I would again point out that the last time Federal spending was
around 18 percent of GDP or lower was about 1967. We made a de-
cision in this country to provide for health security for seniors. So
we have really got to look at that period of time since then if we
want to continue that commitment, including what years the budg-
et was in balance, which was in 2000-2001 period.

Look, Dr. Elmendorf, I think you have made a very good point
in your testimony. I know you are not making recommendations,
but I think your testimony was clear that you can’t address the def-
icit challenge without modernizing the health security programs,
unless you have large increases in taxes above even current law.
But unless you change current tax policy, you can’t address the def-
icit situation without deep cuts in health security programs.




50

Now I just want to have a quick question. You mentioned that
there are some tax policies that generate more economic activity,
some that generate less. You mentioned the payroll tax holiday is
one that generated relatively more than some of the others because
more money in people’s pockets.

Isn’t it also true that with respect to spending programs, there
are some that generate more activity than others in the economy
and that investments in the area of infrastructure and education
provide for economic growth? Isn’t that also the case?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. But just give me one moment to say that
I want to be careful about the pieces of the budget. There are reve-
nues. There is Social Security and the major healthcare programs
on my chart, and there is the rest of the budget. And I don’t think
you disagree with this, Congressman.

But the thing that is not possible to do is to maintain Social Se-
curity and the major healthcare programs in their current state
and maintain the rest of the Federal Government at the same
share relative to the size of the economy it has been in the past
and maintain revenues at their historical average share of GDP.

Representative VAN HOLLEN. Right.

Dr. ELMENDORF. One needs to move at least one. One could also
choose to move any two or three of those as you choose. What is
not possible, as a matter of arithmetic, given the aging of popu-
lation and rising healthcare costs, is to have all three of those
pieces look like they looked historically.

And different policies on the spending side do have different ef-
fects in economic growth, and they do at different horizons. So
some policies might be more effective this year or next. Others
might be more effective over longer periods of time, and we can try
to provide that sort of information to you and others if you are in-
terested in that.

Representative VAN HOLLEN. I appreciate that, Dr. Elmendorf. 1
am just making the point that both tax policies, as well as invest-
ment, spending policies, both can have positive economic impact. Is
that right?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes. That is right.

Representative VAN HOLLEN. Thank you.

Chairman MURRAY. Senator Toomey?

Senator TOOMEY. Thanks, Madam Chairman.

Dr. Elmendorf, one of the challenges that we face is how we can
address these challenges in a credible way, right? How, for in-
stance, willing will future Congresses be to abide by spending caps
or other kinds of reductions or disciplines that we might try to im-
pose? And of course, we cannot tie the hands of future Congresses.

So I wonder if you might reflect on ways that we could maximize
the chances that future—that spending restraints that we would
hope to achieve would, in fact, come to pass, whether that would
be through strengthening existing budget enforcement mecha-
nisms, creating new ones, or other ways that we might do that.

Dr. ELMENDORF. I think, Senator, the most effective way to en-
sure that changes you discuss today actually become—take effect
later is to enact those changes into law today. Enforcement proce-
dures are only a backstop. Ultimately, the Congress will need to
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enact changes in the legislation governing certain programs or pro-
visions to the tax code if it wants to make those changes.

And if specific changes are enacted into law this year, then I
think there is a much greater chance that they will take effect
when the time comes than if what is enacted into law this year is
simply a set of objectives for total amounts of spending or total
amounts of taxes or other sorts of benchmarks.

Senator TOOMEY. So structural reforms in a program are likely
to have more enduring results than long-term caps designated.
Would you agree with that?

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes, I think that is right. And I think we have
seen that historically. The original Gramm-Rudman legislation,
Gramm-Rudman-Hollings, was cast aside because the overall tar-
get that it set for the deficit proved to be impossible to meet.
Whereas the provisions of the early 1990s, the PAYGO provisions
that tried to make it more difficult for the Congress to make defi-
cits worse, seem, to most observers, to have been at least somewhat
effective during the period when the Congress was very concerned
about budget deficits.

So I think it is the important aspect of this for both the long-
term effects and also for the shorter-term effects in terms of people
believing the deficits will be smaller in the future comes from spec-
ificity in putting provisions into law today, even if they are timed
to take effect, for various different reasons, at different points in
the future.

Senator TOOMEY. Thank you.

Chairman MURRAY. Thank you very much.

I want to thank all of our committee members for being so ac-
commodating. Dr. Elmendorf, certainly, for your input and your
staff’s input for today as well.

I want to remind all of our members that they have 3 business
days to submit questions for the record, and I hope that the wit-
ness can respond quickly to that.

Dr. ELMENDORF. Yes, we will.

Chairman MURRAY. Great. Thank you.

And members should submit their questions by the close of busi-
ness on Friday, September 16th.

[The information follows:]

Chairman MURRAY. Without objection, the joint committee
stands now adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 1:10 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]






APPENDIX

ADDITIONAL MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD

Senator Max Baucus
Founding Father Patrick Henry once said, “I know no way of judging the future but by the past.”

Today, we examine the past for lessons to improve our economic future to reduce the deficit, to
create jobs that put Americans back to work and to regain the certainty our country needs to
thrive in the global economy.

The world is closely watching what we do here and the next steps we take as a country to
confront our deficits. We can do this. We’ve already begun the process by cutting $900 billion.
We’ve already taken the first step.

And while the road ahead will not be easy, we have a duty to think even bigger and aim even
higher to ensure our country is on sound fiscal footing for the long term. We have a duty to
ensure that we approach these cuts in a balanced manner that creates jobs here at home.

I was back home in Montana again this weekend, and folks kept repeating the same thing: “Let’s
get it done.” They want to see results. They want us to work together and find a balanced
approach to cut our debt and create jobs, and I bet my colleagues hear the same thing when they
go home as well. It’s time to listen to these folks and work together to get our economy moving
again.

Today we review the sources of the problem. A number of factors created our current deficit: the
cost of two wars; long-term health care costs, which we began to tackle in health reform; a
stagnant economy which increased spending; and reduced federal revenues, which are at historic
lows.

Today, federal revenues make up only 15 percent of GDP, compared, for example, to 17 to 19
percent during the Reagan Administration. A combination of factors created the deficit; and it
will take balance to solve it. There is no silver bullet to fix this problem.

So let us listen to the wisdom of the folks back home who want us to work together to craft a

balanced solution, let us look to the past for lessons -- not blame -- and let us focus on creating
jobs and improving our economy for the future.

(53)
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Representative Xavier Becerra
Opening Statement
"] thank the two co-chairs and thank Dr. Elmendorf for being with us.

The creation of this joint select committee on deficit reduction is the direct result of legislative
policies and economic recessions that have hit us over the last ten years and that have caused the
Congressional Budget Office’s (CBO) $5.6 trillion surplus in 2001 to turn into a more than $6
trillion deficit that we see today.

So to know where to go with the work that we have to do, you have to know from where we
came. Today we will hear about how we lost our way.

What we will hear is that a select few in this country enjoyed the additional government
spending that occurred in those ten years while the rest of Americans are being confronted with
paying the tab.

In January 2001 CBQ’s assessment in its yearly budget and economic outlook report was this:
'the outlook for the federal budget over the next decade continues to be bright. Assuming that
current tax and spending policies are maintained, the CBO projects that the mounting revenues
will continue to produce growing budget surpluses for the next ten years.' But as we all know,
current tax and spending policies were not maintained.

Dr. Elmendorf, it is exactly these policies that induce the federal deficit which I want to explore
in my questioning with you today. Decisions were made to extinguish a $5.6 trillion surplus.

The individuals and groups who received the most benefits should be willing and ready to ante
up to meet their patriotic duty, to contribute revenue and necessary spending decisions to heal
this country's long-term fiscal situation.

We need to ask ourselves: was it the senijor citizen, the student, or the Wall Street banker who
received the benefit of this spending binge?

When we have our answer we should ask the appropriate person or group to pay their fair share
to right the wrong of running up the government's debt.

1 look forward to working with my colleagues to take the responsibility of improving job
creation in this country and fixing the long term deficits that we face to ensure that those
responsible for our deficits pay their fair share."
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Representative James Clyburn
Opening Statement

WASHINGTON, DC—Assistant Democratic Leader James E. Clyburn today released the
following statement on the Joint Select Committee on Deficit Reduction’s hearing with Dr.
Douglas Elmendorf, Director of the Congressional Budget Office. Below is Clyburn’s statement
as prepared for delivery:

“Thank you, Madam Chairwoman and Mr. Chairman, and Dr. Elmendorf, thank you for taking
the time to talk with us today.

“I think it is appropriate that today’s hearing is entitled *The History and Drivers of our Nation’s
Debt and Its Threats.” If we want to solve the related problems of debt and joblessness, we need
to know how these problems arose.

“In 2000, we had a $236 billion surplus and had begun paying down our national debt. The
economy was booming for all Americans, unemployment was at 4 percent, and the poverty rate
dipped to its lowest level since 1979. Instead of building on the policies that had served us so
well, we embarked upon two wars, one of which was dubious at best. Using credit cards, we
instituted two tax cuts totaling $1.8 trillion which were tilted in favor of millionaires and
billionaires, we created a new prescription drug benefit program which CBO estimates will cost
$967 billion over the next ten years, and we allowed mortgage lenders to gamble away the
economic prosperity of millions of Ameticans. And then it was declared that *deficits don’t
matter.” This special committee was created because deficits and debt do matter.

“Now we find ourselves with painfully slow growth, unacceptably high unemployment, deficits
as far as the eye can see, and a mounting long term debt burden.

“As we work together to achieve significant deficit reduction, it is important to remember how
we got here. Many factors got us into this situation, and many factors are needed to get us out.
We must balance the budget with a balanced approach that includes job creation, revenue
increases, and smart spending cuts. Shared sacrifice will be required. We cannot solve the
problem on the backs of the most vulnerable in our society, who have had nothing to do with
causing it.

“] am willing to make tough compromises. I have said that if the distance between an opponent
and me is five steps, I am willing to take three as long as the other side takes the other two.

“Dr. Elmendorf, thank you again for being here, and 1 look forward to discussing these issues
with you in the question and answer period.”
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Senator Murray, Congressman Hensarling, and Members of the Committee, thank
you for the invitation to testify about the outlook for the economy and the budget
and about the Congressional Budget Office’s (CBO’s) analysis of the fiscal policy
choices facing this Committee and the Congress.

Summary

The federal government is confronting significant and fundamental budgetary chal-
lenges. If current policies are continued in coming years, the aging of the population
and the rising cost of health care will boost federal spending, as a share of the econ-
omy, well above the amount of revenues that the federal government has collected in
the past. As a result, putting the federal budget on a sustainable path will require sig-
nificant changes in spending policies, tax policies, or both. The task of addressing
those formidable challenges is complicated by the weakness of the economy and the
large numbers of unemployed workers, empty houses, and underused factories and
offices. Changes that might be made to federal spending or tax policies could have a
substantial impact on the pace of economic recovery during the next few years as well
as on the nation’s output and people’s income over the longer term.

The Economic Outlook

The financial crisis and recession have cast a long shadow on the U.S. economy.
Although output began to expand again two years ago, the pace of the recovery has
been slow, and the economy remains in a severe slump. CBO expects that the eco-
nomic recovery will continue but that output will stay well below the economy’s
potential output—an amount that corresponds to a high rate of use of labor and cap-
ital—for several years. CBO published its most recent economic forecast in August;
that forecast was initially completed in early July and was updated in August only to
reflect the policy changes enacted in the Budget Control Act. Incoming data and
other developments since early July, as well as the latest Blue Chip consensus forecast,
suggest that economic growth for the remainder of this year and next is likely to be
weaker than the agency anticipated—with growth in the vicinity of 1% percent this
year and around 22 percent next year.'

With output growing at that modest rate, CBO expects employment to expand very
slowly during the rest of this year and next year, leaving the unemployment rate close
to 9 percent through the end of 2012. Weakness in the demand for goods and services
is the principal restraint on hiring, but structural impediments in the labor market—
such as a mismatch between the requirements of existing job openings and the charac-
teristics of job seekers—appear to be hindering hiring as well.

If economic growth occurs at the slow pace that CBO anticipates, a large portion of
the economic and human costs of the recession and slow recovery remains ahead. In

1. The Blue Chip consensus is the average of about 50 forecasts by private-sector economists.
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mid-2011, according to the agency’s estimates, the economy was only about halfway
through the cumulative shortfall in output relative to its potential level that will result
from the recession and the weak recovery. Between late 2007 and mid-2011, the
cumulative difference between gross domestic product (GDP) and estimated potential
GDP amounted to roughly $2¥% trillion; by the time the nation’s output rises back to
its potential level, probably several years from now, the cumulative shortfall is
expected to equal about $5 trillion. Not only are the costs associated with the outpur
gap immense, but they are also borne unevenly, falling disproportionately on people
who lose their jobs, who are displaced from their homes, or who own businesses that

fail.

The economic outlook remains highly uncertain, however. The recent recession was
unusual compared with previous ones in terms of its causes, depth, and duration. As a
result, the recovery has had unusual features that have been hard to predict, and the
path of the economy in coming years is also likely to be surprising in various ways.
Many developments, such as changes in the degree ro which households want to fur-
ther reduce their debt burdens or the adoption of fiscal policies that differ from cur-
rent law, could cause economic outcomes to differ substantially, in one direction or
the other, from those CBO has projected.

The Budget Outlook

If the recovery conrinues as CBO expects, and if tax and spending policies unfold as
specified in current law, deficits will drop markedly as a share of GDP over the next
few years. Under CBO’s baseline projections, which generally reflect the assumption
that current law will not change, deficits fall to 6.2 percent of GDP in 2012 and to
3.2 percent in 2013, and then fluctuate within a range of 1.0 percent to 1.6 percent of
GDP from 2014 through 2021. In that scenario, cumulative deficits over the coming
decade will total $3.5 trillion, and by 2021, debt held by the public will equal 61 per-
cent of GDP—well above the annual average of 37 percent recorded between 1971
and 2010. (The weaker economy that CBO now anticipates for the remainder of this
year and next would imply, all else being equal, a slightly larger federal deficit during
that period.)

CBO’s baseline projections incorporate the assumption that current law remains in
place so they can serve as a benchmark for policymakers to use in considering possible
changes to the law. But those baseline projections understate the budgetary challenges
facing the federal government because changes in policy that will take effect under
current law will produce a federal tax system and spending for some federal programs
thar differ noticeably from what people have become accustomed to. Specifically,
CBO’s baseline projections include the following policies specified in current law:

m Provisions of the Tax Relief, Unemployment Insurance Reauthorization, and Job
Creation Act of 2010 (Public Law 111-312, referred to in this testimony as the
2010 tax act) that reduced the payroll tax for one year and limited the reach of the
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alternative minimum tax (AMT) for two years are set to expire on December 31,
2011.

m Several other key provisions of the 2010 tax act—including the extension of lower
rax rates and expanded credits and deductions originally enacted in the Economic
Growth and Tax Relief Reconciliation Act of 2001, the Jobs and Growth Tax Relief
Reconciliation Act of 2003, and the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act
(ARRA, PL. 111-5)—are set to expire on December 31, 2012.

m Medicare’s payments for physicians’ services are scheduled to be reduced by nearly
30 percent after December 31, 2011.

m Discretionary appropriations between 2012 and 2021 will be subject to statutory
caps set in the Budger Control Act of 2011 (PL. 112-25) that will reduce discre-
tionary spending in real {inflation-adjusted) terms over time.

® Addicional budgetary savings of more than $1 trillion required by the Budget Con-
trol Act will occur as a result of legislation produced by this Committee or, if law-
makers fail to enact such legistation, by means of automatic cuts in spending that
will then be triggered.

Changing provisions of current law so as to maintain major policies that are in effect
now would produce markedly different budgetary outcomes. For example, if most of
the provisions in the 2010 tax act were extended, if the AMT was indexed for infla-
tion, and if Medicare’s payment rates for physicians’ services were held constant, then
cumulative deficits over the coming decade would total $8.5 trillion, and debt held by
the public would reach 82 percent of GDP by the end of 2021, higher than in any
year since 1948.

Beyond the coming decade, the fiscal outlook worsens, as the aging of the population
and the rising costs of health care exert significant and increasing pressure on the bud-
get under current law. When CBO issued its most recent long-term projections in
June 2011, debt held by the public was projected to reach 84 percent of GDP in 2035
under an extension of current law. In those projections, rising federal spending rela-
tive to GDP kept debt high even though federal revenues reached significantdy larger
percentages of GDP than ever seen before in the United States. The agency also exam-
ined an alternative scenario in which the tax provisions enacted since 2001 that were
extended most recently in 2010 were assumed to be extended, the reach of the AMT
was assumed to be restrained to stay close to its historical extent, and tax law was
assumed to evolve over the long term so that revenues remained near their historical
average of 18 percent of GDP. CBO projected in June that, under that alternative sce-
nario, revenues would increase much more slowly than spending, and debt held by
the public would balloon to nearly 190 percent of GDP by 2035.

Although new long-term projections reflecting the latest 10-year projections would
differ, the amounts of federal borrowing that would be required under those policy
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assumptions clearly would be unsustainable, Interest payments on that debt would
rise dramarically relative to the size of the tax base that would be available for generat-
ing revenues to cover those payments, consuming an ever-growing share of the federal
budget. Even before the interest burden became unsupportable, a fiscal crisis could
arise if participants in financial markets lost confidence in the government’s ability to
manage its budget and became unwilling to lend to the government at affordable
rates. Thus, under current policies, the federal budget is quickly heading into territory
thar is unfamiliar to the United States and to most other developed countries as well.

Fiscal Policy Choices

The budgetary and economic challenges facing the nation present policymakers with
difficule choices about fiscal policy. As this Committee considers its charge to recom-
mend policies that would reduce future budget deficits, its key choices fall into three
broad categories:

® How much deficit reduction should be accomplished?
® How quickly should deficit reduction be implemented?
m What forms should deficit reduction take?

The Magnitude of Deficit Reduction. There is no commonly agreed upon level of fed-
eral debt that is sustainable or optimal. Under CBO’s current-law baseline, which
incorporates $1.2 trillion in expected deficit reduction related to this Committee’s
work, as well as significant increases in tax revenues relative to GDP debt held by the
public is projected to fall from 67 percent of GDP at the end of 2011 to 61 percent by
2021. However, stabilizing the debt at that level would leave it larger than in any year
between 1953 and 2009.

Lawmakers might determine that debt should be reduced to amounts lower than
those shown in CBO’s baseline—in order to reduce the burden of debt on the econ-
omy, relieve some of the long-term pressures on the budget, diminish the risk of a fis-
cal crisis, and enhance the government’s flexibility to respond to unanticipated devel-
opments, Accomplishing that objective would require larger amounts of deficit
reduction. If, for example, this Committee chose to make recommendations that
would lower debt held by the public in 2021 to 50 percent of GDP, roughly the level
recorded in the mid-1990s, it would need to propose changes in policies—relative to
those embodied in current law, which underlie CBO’s baseline projections—that
reduced deficits by a total of about $3.8 trillion over the coming decade.

Furthermore, lawmakers might decide that some of the current policies that are
scheduled to expire under current law should be continued. In that case, achieving a
particular level of debt could require much larger amounts of deficit reduction
through other changes in policy. For example, if most of the provisions in the 2010
tax act were extended, if the AMT was indexed for inflation, and if Medicares pay-
ment rates for physicians’ services were held constant, then reducing debt held by the
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public in 2021 to the 61 percent of GDP projected under current law would require
other changes in policy to reduce deficits over the next 10 years by a total of $6.2 tril-
lion, rather than the $1.2 trillion in deficit reduction that this Committee would have

to accomplish to avoid the automatic budget cuts required by the Budget Control
Act.

The Timing of Deficit Reduction. Policymakers face difficult trade-offs in decisions
about how quickly to implement policies to reduce budget deficits. On the one hand,
cutting spending or increasing taxes slowly would lead to a greater accumulation of
government debt and might raise doubts about whether the longer-term deficit reduc-
tions would ultimately take effect. On the other hand, implementing spending cuts or
tax increases abruptly would give families, businesses, and state and local governments
little time to plan and adjust. In addition, and particulatly important given the cur-
rent state of the economy, immediate spending cuts or tax increases would represent
an added drag on the weak economic expansion.

However, credible steps to narrow budget deficits over the longer term would tend to
boost output and employment in the next few years by holding down interest rates
and by reducing uncertainty and enhancing business and consumer confidence.
Therefore, the near-term economic effects of deficit reduction would depend on the
balance between changes in spending and taxes that take effect quickly and those that
take effect gradually. According to CBO’s analysis, credible policy changes that would
substantially reduce deficits later in the coming decade and over the long term——with-
out immediate cuts in spending or increases in taxes—would both support the eco-
nomic expansion in the next few years and strengthen the economy over the longer
term.

There is no inherent contradiction between using fiscal policy to support the econ-
omy today, while the unemployment rate is high and many factories and offices are
underused, and imposing fiscal restraint several years from now, when outpurt and
employment will probably be close to their potential. If policymakers wanted to
achieve both a short-term economic boost and medium-term and long-term fiscal
sustainability, a combination of policies would be required: changes in taxes and
spending that would widen the deficit now but reduce it later in the decade. Such an
approach would work best if the future policy changes were sufficiently specific and
widely supported so that households, businesses, state and local governments, and
participants in the financial markets believed that the future fiscal restraint would
truly take effect.

The Composition of Deficit Reduction. As policymakers consider the composition of
policy changes to be used to reduce budget deficits, many factors may play a role. The
amount and composition of federal spending and revenues affect the total amount
and types of output that are produced and consumed in the country, the distribution
of those material resources among various segments of society, and people’s well-being
in a variety of ways.
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In considering the challenge of putting fiscal policy on a sustainable path, many
observers have wondered whether it is possible to return to policies regarding federal
spending and revenues that, in earlier years, usually generated deficits that were small
relative to GDP and kept the amount of debr held by the public to between about
one-quarter and one-half of GDP. Unfortunately, however, the past combination of
policies cannot be repeated when it comes to the federal budget: The aging of the
population and rising costs for health care have changed the backdrop for federal bud-
get policy in a fundamental way.

Under current law, spending on Social Security and the major health care programs—
Medicare, Medicaid, the Children’s Health Insurance Program, and insurance subsi-
dies to be provided through exchanges in coming years—is projected to be much
higher than has histerically been the case, reaching 12.2 percent of GDP in 2021,
compared with 10.4 percent of GDP in 2011 and an average of 7.2 percent of GDP
during the past 40 years. Most of that spending goes to benefits for people over age
65, with smaller shares for blind and disabled people and for nonelderly able-bodied
people.

In contrast, under current law, all spending apart from that for Social Security, the
major health cate programs, and interest payments on the debrt is projected to decline
noticeably as a share of the economy. That broad collection of programs includes
defense (the largest single piece), the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program
(formerly known as Food Stamps), unemployment compensation, other income-
security programs, veterans benefits, federal civilian and military retirement benefits,
transportation, health research, education and training, and other programs. Such
spending has averaged 11.5 percent of GDP during the past 40 years and rotals

12.0 percent in 2011. Expected improvement in the economy and the caps on discre-
tionary spending instituted in the Budget Control Act ate projected to reduce such
spending to 7.7 percent of GDP in 2021, the lowest level as a share of GDP in the
past 40 years.

Thus, according to CBO’s projections under current law, even with the new con-
straints on discretionary spending, federal spending excluding net interest will grow to
19.9 percent of GDP in 2021—compared with the 40-year average of 18.6 percent.
And the composition of that spending will be noticeably different from what the
nation has experienced in recent decades: Spending for Social Security and the major
health care programs will be much higher, and spending for all other federal programs
and activities, except for net interest payments, will be much lower. Alternatively, if
the laws governing Social Security and the major health care programs were
unchanged, and all other programs were operated in line with their average relation-
ship to the size of the economy during the past 40 years, total federal spending exclud-
ing ner interest would be much higher in 2021—nearly 24 percent of GDE That
amount exceeds the 40-year average for revenues as a share of GDP by nearly 6 per-
centage points—even before interest payments on the debt have been included.
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At the same time, the sharp increase in federal debt and a return to more-normal
interest rates will boost the government’s net interest costs. They are projected to
reach 2.8 percent of GDP in 2021, compared with only 1.5 percent of GDP in 2011
and an average of 2.2 percent of GDP during the past 40 years.

What do those numbers imply about the choices that policymakers—and citizens—

confront about future policies? Given the aging of the population and the rising costs
for health care, attaining a sustainable budget for the federal government will require
the United States to deviate from the policies of the past 40 years in at least one of the
following ways:

m Raise federal revenues significantly above their average share of GDP;

® Make major changes to the sorts of benefits provided for Americans when they
become older; or

# Substantially reduce the role of the rest of the federal government relative to the
size of the economy.

The nation cannot continue to sustain the spending programs and policies of the past
with the tax revenues it has been accustomed to paying. Citizens will either have to
pay more for their government, accept less in government services and benefits, or

both.

The Economic Qutlook

The financial crisis and recession have cast a long shadow on the U.S. economy.
Although total output began to expand again two years ago, the pace of the recovery
in output and employment has been slow, and the economy remains in a severe
slump. Some of the factors that appear to have contributed to economic weakness in
the first half of this year—such as a reduction in consumers’ purchasing power
because of a rise in the price of crude oil—are projected to fade. Nevertheless, CBO
expects that the economic recovery will continue to be slow and that real GDP will
stay below the economy’s potential—a level that corresponds to a high rate of use of
labor and capital—for several years (see Figure 1).

CBO published its most recent economic forecast in August.” The agency iniially
completed that forecast in early July, and it updated its projections in August to reflect
the policy changes enacted in the Budget Control Act of 2011 but no other develop-
ments. The news since CBO completed that work suggests that economic growth for
the remainder of this year and next is likely to be weaker than the agency antici-
pated—with growth in the vicinity of 1¥2 percent this calendar year (as measured by
the change between the fourth quarter of 2010 and the fourth quarter of 2011) and
around 22 percent next year.” (The latest Blue Chip consensus forecast for growth in

2. See Congressional Budget Office, The Budget and Ecooinic Quilook: An Updare (August 2011).

3. Although real GDP grew at an average annual rate of 0.7 percent in the first half of this year, CBO
anticipates it will grow at about 2.0 percent in the second half.
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Figure 1.
Real Gross Domestic Product
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Sources: Congressional Budget Office; Department of Commerce, Bureau of Economic Analysis.

Notes: Real gross domestic product (GDP) is the output of the economy adjusted to remove the
effects of inflation. Potential GDP is CBQ's estimate of the output that the economy would
produce with a high rate of use of its labor and capital resources.

Data are quarterly. Actual data for GDR which are plotted through the second quarter of
2011, incorporate the July 2011 revisions of the national income and product accounts. The
projections of GDP indicated by the solid line are taken from Congressional Budget Office,
Fhe Budget and Fconomic Qutipok: An Update (August 2011). They are plotted through the
fourth quarter of 2021 and are based on data issued before the revisions. The projections of
GDP indicated by the dotted line incorporate the effects of the revisions and the news since
early July, when the previous forecast was completed; they are plotted through the fourth
quarter of 2012.

real GDP is 1.3 percent for 2011 and 2.5 percent for 2012.) Those estimates
reflectCBO’s expectation of continued strong growth in investment by businesses,
modest increases in spending by consumers, gains in net exports (exports minus
imports), and the beginning of a recovery in new-home construction. With weak eco-
nomic growth anticipated for the next few years, CBO expects employment to expand

very slowly, leaving the unemployment rate close to 9 percent through the end of
2012.

The economic outlook remains highly uncertain. The recent recession was unusual
compared with previous ones in terms of its causes, depth, and duration. As a result,
the recovery has had unusual features that have been hard to predict, and the path of

the economy in coming years is also likely to be surprising in various ways. Many
developments, such as changes in the degree to which households want to further
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reduce their debt burdens or the adoption of fiscal policies that differ from current
law, could cause economic outcomes to differ substantially, in one direction or the
other, from those CBO has projected.

Recent Developments

The period since early July has seen significant financial and economic news that has
led many forecasters to lower their projections of near-term growth. In the Blue Chip
consensus forecast, the probability of a recession by the end of next year now stands at
about one-third. Stock prices, as measured by the value of the Standard & Poor’s 500
index, fell by more than 12 percent between early July and early September, returning
to their level of late 2010. Inrerest rates on 10-year Treasury notes have dropped by
almost a full percentage point since early July from already low levels—mainly
because participants in financial markets have sought safer investments because of
their concerns about a weaker U.S. economy and potential losses on the sovereign
debt of some major euro-zone countries and because the Federal Reserve has signaled
its intention to keep short-term interest rates low for an even longer period than many
market participants may have expected.

Moreover, employment growth has slowed in the past few months. The total number
of jobs increased at an average monthly rate of about 180,000 in the first four months
of this year, more than double its average pace in 2010 (see Figure 2). However,
employment growth has ebbed again, averaging only 40,000 jobs per month from
May through August. Likewise, the unemployment rate fell from 9.8 percent in
November 2010 to 8.8 percent in March 2011, but in August, it was back up to

9.1 percent {see Figure 3). Probably reflecting the weak job marker and developments
such as the declines in stock prices, consumer confidence plunged recently; according
to a survey by the University of Michigan, for example, it fell in August to levels last
seen during the depths of the recession.

The annual revisions to the national income and product accounts (NIPAs) and the
first estimate of GDP for the second quarter of 2011, issued by the Commerce
Department in late July, showed that the economy was weaker from 2008 through the
first half of 2011 than was previously thought. Real GDP grew at an average annual
rate of 0.7 percent in the first half of this year—well below the previous estimate of
1.9 percent that CBO used in constructing its economic forecast in early July. In addi-
tion, the revisions indicated that the recession was considerably deeper than previ-
ously thought: The total decline in real GDP from its peak in the fourth quarter of
2007 to its trough in the second quarter of 2009 was revised downward from -4.1 per-
cent to -5.1 percent. The figure for subsequent growth of real GDP from the trough
of the recession in the second quarter of 2009 through the first quarter of 2011 was
also revised downward slightly. With the revisions, real GDP for the first quarter of
this year was 1.6 percent lower than previously estimated.
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Figure 2.

Net Job Growth per Month
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Sources: Congressional Budget Office; Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics.

Note: Data are monthly and are plotted through August 2011; in that most recent month, net job
growth was zero. The data exclude temporary jobs associated with the 2010 census.

Prospects for world economic growth have also deteriorated since early July,

which suggests a weaker outlook for U.S. exports. Recent data reveal that growth
slowed in major foreign economies during the second quarter of 2011. The annual-
ized growth of real GDP in the euro zone slowed to 0.6 percent in the second quarter
from 3.4 percent in the previous quarter, as economic growth in Germany fell sharply.
The outlook for growth in China is still bright, but prospects for other Asian econo-
mies that rely heavily on exports are softening, and Japan’s economy contracted in the
second quarter. In addition, the European sovereign debt crisis spread to Spain and
Italy, increasing uncertainty and generating volatility in financial markets.

The news since early July has not been uniformly negative, though. Oil prices
dropped in July and August from their recent highs. In the nonfinancial sector, the
data released since early July point to stabilization in both homebuilding and house
prices and to a recovery in vehicle sales and production after supply distuptions earlier
in the year. In addition, consumer spending appears to have held up, at least through
July. Moreover, the revisions to the NIPAs revealed that real gross domestic income,
which some consider to be a more accurate indicator of current economic activity
than real GDP, grew at a relatively healthy 2.2 percent pace during the first half of
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Figure 3.
Unemployment Rate
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Sources: Congressional Budget Office; Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics.
Notes: The unemployment rate is a measure of the number of jobless people who are available
for work and are actively seeking jobs, expressed as a percentage of the {abor force.

Data are quarterly. Actual data are plotted through the second quarter of 2011. The
projections indicated by the solid line are taken from Congressional Budget Office,

The Brdgst and Econornic Outfook: An Update (August 2011) and are plotted through
the fourth quarter of 2021. The projections indicated by the dotted line incorporate the
effects of the news since early July when the previous forecast was completed; they are
plotted through the fourth quarter of 2012.

2011, well above the 0.7 percent growth in real GDP?

The Economic Outlook for 2011 and 2012

CBO expects the pace of economic recovery to pick up a little in the second half of
this year but to remain modest for the next few years. Growth slowed and inflation
increased in the first half of 2011, in part because of developments that are likely to be
temporary, including jumps in energy and food prices and disruptions to the global
supply chain caused by the earthquake and nuclear accident in Japan. As the effects of
those developments fade, growth in the U.S. economy is likely to rebound a little,
driven by continued strength in business investment, modest increases in consumer
spending, and expansions in net exports and residential investment. Nevertheless, the
pace of growth will probably be restrained for several more years by the lingering

4. For a review of evidence suggesting thar real gross domestic income is a more accurate indicator of
current economic activity than real GDE, see Jeremy J. Nalewaik, “The Income- and Expenditure-
Side Estimates of U.S. Output Growth,” Brookings Papers on Economic Activity (Spring 2010),
pp. 71-106.
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effects of the financial crisis and the recession—particularly their impact on house-
holds’ net worth and indebtedness, on access to credit for riskier borrowers, on the
number of vacant homes, and on consumer and business confidence.

The growth in GDP that CBO now anticipates—about 1% percent this year (as mea-
sured by the change between the fourth quarter of 2010 and the fourth quarter of
2011) and around 2V2 percent next year—would be weaker than what CBO forecast
in August, when it projected real GDP growth of 2.3 percent in 2011 and 2.7 percent
in 2012. Other forecasters have also modified their expectations. For example,
berween early July and eatly September, the Blue Chip consensus forecast for real
GDP growth in 2011 was marked down from 2.6 percent to 1.3 percent. For 2012,
the Blue Chip forecast was lowered from 3.0 percent to 2.5 percent.

With modest growth in output, CBO expects employment to expand very slowly dur-
ing the rest of this year and next year. Weakness in the demand for goods and services
is the principal restraint on hiring, but structural impediments in the labor market—
such as a mismatch between the requirements of existing job openings and the charac-
teristics of job seekers (including their skills and geographic location)—appear to be
hindering hiring as well. As a result, the unemployment rate is likely to be around
9.0 percent through the fourth quarter of next year. (In CBO’s August forecast, the
unemployment rate fell to 8.5 percent by the fourth quarter of 2012.) Between early
July and early September, the Blue Chip consensus similarly raised its forecast for the
unemployment rate in the fourth quarter of 2012—from 8.1 percent to 8.7 percent.

Inflation increased markedly in the first half of 2011, spurred in large part by a sharp
rise in oil prices, but CBO projects that it will diminish in the second half of the year
and be low in 2012 (see Figure 4). The increase in oil prices since mid-2010 has been
partly reversed, and trading in financial markets points to fairly stable prices for oil
and other commodities in the next few years. In addition, the large amount of unused
or underemployed resources in the economy will continue to hold down the growth
of wages and prices.

CBO now projects that the price index for personal consumption expenditures (PCE)
will increase by about 2V percent this year and by about 14 percent next year (as
measured by the change from the fourth quarter of the previous year). The “core” ver-
sion of the PCE price index, which excludes prices for food and energy, is projected to
rise by about 134 percent in 2011 and by about 1% percent in 2012. The consumer
price index for all urban consumers and its core version are expected to increase more
rapidly than their PCE counterparts, especially in 2011. CBO now expects inflation
in 2011, as measured by both the PCE price index and the consumer price index, to
be higher than it forecast in August because gasoline prices have remained high and
inflation in housing rents has been higher than projected; expected higher inflation in
rents accounts for CBO’s higher inflation forecast in 2012,

With modest inflation and slow economic growth, interest rates are likely to remain
quite low for the rest of 2011 and 2012. The interest rate on 3-month Treasury bills is
likely to remain barely above zero, and as indicated by the financial markets, the rate
on 10-year Treasury notes will probably average less than 3.0 percent.
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Figure 4.
Inflation
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Sources: Congressional Budget Office; Department of Commerce, Bureau of Economic Analysis.
Notes: The overall inflation rate is based on the price index for personal consumption expenditures;
the core rate excludes prices for food and energy.

Data are quarterly. Actual data, which are plotted through the second quarter of 2011,
incorporate the July 2011 revisions of the national income and product accounts. The
projections indicated by the solid lines are taken from Congressional Budget Office,

The Budget and Fconomic Outiook, 4n Update (August 2011). They are plotted through

the fourth quarter of 2021 and are based on data issued before the revisions. The projections
indicated by the dotted line are for core inflation and incorporate the effects of the revisions
and the news since early July, when the previous forecast was completed; they are plotted
through the fourth quarter of 2012,

The Output Gap and Its Costs

Economic growth at the rates CBO anticipates would leave a very large and persistent
gap between actual output and the agency’s estimate of potential output—that is, a
large amount of labor and capital resources would be unused for some time. In CBO’s
August baseline projections, the output gap is about 5 percent of potential GDP at
the end of 2011 and does not close fully until the second half of the 2011-2021 pro-
jection period.’

As a result, a large portion of the economic and human costs of the recession and slow
recovery remains ahead. In mid-2011, according to CBO'’s estimates, the economy
was only about halfway through the cumulative shortfall in outpur relative to its

5. CBO has not prepared new estimates of the paths for potential GDP and the output gap since it
published its previous estimates in August.
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potential level that will result from the recession and the weak recovery. Between late
2007 and mid-2011, the cumulative difference between GDP and estimated potential
GDYP amounted to roughly $2V trillion; by the time the nation’s output rises back to
its potential level, the cumulative shortfall is expected to equal about $5 trillion.

Not only are the costs associated with the output gap immense, but they are also
borne unevenly. Those costs fall disproportionately on people who lose their jobs,
who are displaced from their homes, or who own businesses that fail. In the first quar-
ter of 2011, for example, the recession and weak recovery led to a shortfall of about
10 million jobs relative to the number that would have existed had the recession not
occurred and had job growth matched the average rate in the previous business cycle.
And the unemployment rate is projected to remain well above CBO’s estimate of the
natural rate of unemployment for several years.® Even among workers who find 2 new
job, experience suggests that many will end up with lower earnings, not only in the
short term but for many years to come.”

Uncertainty in the Economic Outlook

Economic forecasts are always subject to a considerable degree of uncertainty, but the
uncertainty surrounding the economic outlook is especially great because the present
business cycle has been unusual in a variety of ways. CBO constructs its economic
forecasts to lie in the middle of the distribution of possible future outcomes for the
economy under an assumption that current law remains unchanged. Actual outcomes
will undoubtedly differ from what CBO has projected in at least some respects. Key
areas of uncertainty in the economic outlook include the following factors:

m The degree to which households want to further reduce their debt burdens,

m The pace at which firms hire and invest,

The timing and magnitude of a recovery in house prices,
® The evolution in people’s confidence about their future economic gains,
m Changes in stock prices and long-term interest rates,

m The resolution of concerns that some European governments may default on their

debts, and

# The path of U.S. fiscal policy.

6. The natural rate of unemployment is the rate arising from all sources excepr cyclical fluctuations in
the economywide demand for goods and services.

7. For an analysis of the cost of losing a job in an economic downturn, see Congressional Budget
Office, Lasing a Job Diring o Recession, Issue Brief (April 2010). For a discussion of other measures
of weakness in the labor market, including the number of people who have recently been employed
part time but want full-time work, see Congressional Budger Office, 7/ Burdger and Fronomic

Ultlook: A Updiate (August 2011), pp. 47-48,
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Different outcomes for those factors could combine to have quite divergent effects:
from boosting the growth of the U.S. economy significantly to causing a new reces-
sion, or producing some result in between.

On the upside, the economy could grow considerably faster than CBO anticipates if
the forces that have restrained the recovery fade more rapidly than the agency antici-
pates. The most important of those forces are the ones holding down consumer
spending, including weak growth in employment and income as well as the loss of
wealth from declines in house and stock prices. If wages and salaries grew faster than
CBO projects—because of a shift in national income toward employee compensation
and away from profits, for example—then they could support stronger consumer
spending. If that faster growth in compensation was matched by gains in house prices
and further easing of constraints on lending, then consumer spending could be but-
tressed by increased net worth and faster growth in consumer credit. Those conditions
could in turn speed up the growth of employment and boost businesses’ spending on
facilities and equipment, potentially leading to a self-reinforcing cycle of increased
spending, hiring, and income.

That favorable chain of events could be bolstered by renewed stability in financial
markets or declines in the prices of oil and other commodities. In addition, foreign
demand for U.S. goods and services could be greater than CBO expects if fears of neg-
ative financial repercussions from default on European sovereign debt proved to be
exaggerated and if economic expansion in India, China, and other parts of the devel-
oping world ended up being stronger than expected.

However, outcomes that are considerably worse than CBO projects ate also possible.
The slowing of growth in U.S. outpur during the first half of 2011 might portend the
onset of another recession. Although current economic indicators are not pointing to
the kinds of imbalances that have preceded previous recessions, one possible path to 2
new recession would be a self-reinforcing downward spiral in which reduced hiring
led to weaker growth of household income and diminished consumer and business
confidence, which in turn led to lower spending by houscholds and businesses and
thus less need for workers and less hiring. Stock prices could continue to fall, reducing
households” wealth and confidence. In addition, problems in housing and mortgage
markets could persist longer than anticipated, which could push down house prices
further, prolong problems in the financial system, and further restrain consumer
spending and residential construction. Under those conditions, the income and confi-
dence of businesses and households would decline further, and such a cycle of self-
reinforcing adjustments could drive the economy into recession again.

Another possible catalyst for a recession is a worsening of the sovereign debr crisis in
Europe, leading to more turmoil in internadonal financial markets, potentially spill-
ing over to U.S. financial markets, which have been fragile recently. If that occurred
while policymakers in some developing countries were already slowing their econo-
mies to counteract inflationary pressures, economic activity worldwide could con-
tract. The problems for the U.S. economy would be compounded if oil prices spiked
because of further political unrest or military conflict in oil-producing states that
threatened to disrupt the supply of oil. The problems would also be amplified if
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concerns about large federal deficits and the high current level of federal debt
restricted policymakers™ ability to use fiscal policy to address the effects of an eco-
nomic crisis.

The Budget Outlook

In part because of the weak economy and actions the government has taken in
response, the budget deficit in fiscal year 2011 will total nearly $1.3 trillion, CBO
estimates.” At 8.5 percent of GDD, this year's deficit will be the third-largest shortfall
in the past 65 years, exceeded only by those in 2009 (at 10.0 percent) and 2010 (at
8.9 percent). As a result, at the end of the current fiscal year (September 30, 2011),
debt held by the public will stand at an estimated 67 percent of GDP—the highest
level since 1950 and up from 40 percent at the end of fiscal year 2008.

CBO’s Budget Projections for 2012 to 2021

During the next several years and over the longer term, the nation faces profound
challenges regarding the federal budget. The future paths of federal deficits and debt
will depend crucially both on the strength of the economic recovery and on the tax
and spending policies pursued by the federal government. In CBO’s baseline esti-
mates, which generally reflect the assumption that current law will not change, defi-
cits drop markedly as a share of GDP over the next few years.” Under current law,
CBO projects, the deficit will fall to 6.2 percent of GDP in 2012 and to0 3.2 percent
in 2013, and then will fluctuate within a range of 1.0 percent to 1.6 percent of GDP
from 2014 through 2021 (see Table 1). {The weaker economy that CBO now antici-
pates for the remainder of this year and next would imply, all else being equal, 2
slightly larger federal deficit during that period.) In that scenario, deficits will total
$3.5 wrillion between 2012 and 2021, and by 2021, debt held by the public will equal
61 percent of GDP—well above the annual average of 37 percent recorded between
1971 and 2010.

However, the budgetary challenges facing the federal government are not fully
reflected in CBO’s baseline projections because current law provides for substantial
changes to tax and spending policies in coming years. If those changes did not occur
and current policies were continued instead, much larger deficits and much

8. Budger estimates are provided for fiscal years, which span the period of October 1 through
September 30, while the economic outlook discussion presents information on a calendar year
basis.

9. The budget projections discussed here are those that CBO reported in August 2011 and are based
on the economic forecast that the agency issued at that time. For a more detailed discussion of those
projections, see Congressional Budget Office, 7he Budger and Econpmic Ouook: Air Updare
(August 2011).
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CBO’s Baseline Budget Outlook
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Total
Actual, 2012- 2012~
2010 2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 2016 2017 2018 2019 2020 2021 2016 2021
in Billions of Dollars
Projection Excluding Effects of Provisions
Related to the Joint Select Committee
on Deficit Reduction
Revenues 2163 2314 2,635 3,069 3,423 3,665 3,847 4,087 4,286 4508 4731 4969 16,640 39,221
Outlays 345 3,597 3,609 3,602 3,803 3,988 4,249 4449 4,635 4913 5161 5400 19,340 43,908
Deficit -,294 1,284 973 623 380 -322 -402 362 -349 405 430 440 2701 4,687
Effects of Provisions Related to the Joint
Sefect Committes on Deficit Reduction” 0 0 0 113 15 U8 124 132 139 146 154 16l 462 1,200
Total Deficit -1,294 -1,284 -973 -510 -265 -205 -278 -231 -211 -2589 -277 -279 -2,232 -3487
Debt Held by the Public at the
End of the Year 9,019 10,164 11,153 11,773 12,148 12,463 12,840 13,169 13,473 13,820 14181 14541 na.  na
As a Percentage of Gross Domestic Product
Projection Excluding Effects of Provisions
Related to the Joint Select Committee
on Deficit Reduction
Revenues 149 153 168 190 202 202 201 204 205 206 207 209 193 200
Outlays B8 B8 WO 28 04 N0 22 N2 N1 N4 N6 27 05 24
Deficit 89 85 62 -39 22 18 21 18 -7 18 19 18 31 24
Effects of Provisions Related to the Joint
Select Committee on Deficit Reduction® 0 0 g 07 07 06 06 067 07 07 07 07 05 0.6
Total Deficit -89 -85 -62 -32 -16 -11 -L5 -1.2 -L6 -L2 ~-12 -12 -26 ~-18
Debt Held hy the Public at the
End of the Year 621 673 7.2 728 716 687 672 4658 643 631 620 6L0 na  na

Source: Congressional Budget Office.

Notes: The Budget Control Act of 2011 (Public Law 112-25) created the Joint Select Committee on Deficit Reduction 1o propose further
deficit reduction totaling at least $1.5 trillion over 10 years. The act also specified automatic procedures for reducing spending
by as much as $1.2 trillion if legislation originating with the new deficit reduction committee does not achieve savings of at least
$1.2 trillion. CBO has incorporated that amount of deficit reduction {which includes savings in debt-service costs} in its baseline but
has ne basis for allocating that amount betwaen revenues and outlays. Policy changes were allocated evenly across the 2013-2021
period; the incremental increase in the annual effects results from the compounding of debt-service savings.

n.a. = not applicable.
a. Includes effects on debt service.
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greater debt would result (see Figure 5). Specifically, current law includes the follow-
ing features whose modification or elimination could significantly increase future def-
icits and debt:

® Provisions of the Tax Relief, Unemployment Insurance Reauthorization, and
Job Creation Act of 2010 that reduced the payroll tax for one year and limited
the reach of the alternative minimum tax for two years are set to expire on
December 31, 2011.

® Several other key provisions of the 2010 tax act—including the extension of lower
tax rates and expanded credits and deductions originally enacted in the Economic
Growth and Tax Relief Reconciliation Act of 2001, the Jobs and Growth Tax Relief
Reconciliation Act of 2003, and the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act are
set to expire on December 31, 2012.

8 Medicare’s payments for physicians’ services are scheduled to be reduced by nearly
30 percent after
December 31, 2011.

m Discretionary appropriations between 2012 and 2021 will be subject to statutory
caps set in the Budget Control Act of 2011. If adhered to, those caps will reduce
discretionary outlays by about 5 percent in real terms over the 2012-2021 period
relative to spending in 2011, CBO estimates.'®

® Additional budgetary savings of more than $1 trillion required by the Budget Con-
trol Act will occur as a result of legislation produced by this Committee o, if law-
makers fail to enact such legislation, by means of automatic cuts in spending that
will then be triggered.

Under an assumption that those provisions of current law all remain in place, CBO
projects that revenues will rise sharply—from 15.3 percent of GDP in 2011 1o

20.2 percent in 2014 and to 20.9 percent by 2021. Qutlays, by contrast, are projected
to decrease as a percentage of GDP over the next few years, falling from 23.8 percent
of GDP in 2011 to a low of 22.0 percent of GDP in 2015, before increasing again to
22.7 percent by 2021, (Those projections of revenues and outlays exclude the effects
of changes that might occur as a result of provisions of the Budget Control Act related
to the deficit reduction committee because CBO cannot predict whart those changes
might be.) By comparison, during the past 40 years, revenues have represented

18.0 percent of GDB on average, and outlays have represented 20.8 percent.

Changing provisions of current law so as to maintain major policies that are in effect
now would produce markedly different budgetary outcomes. For example, if most of
the provisions in the 2010 tax act were extended (rather than allowed to expire on

10. Outlays refer to spending to pay a federal obligation.
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Figure 5.
Deficits in CBO’s Baseline and Assuming a Continuation of
Certain Policies

(Percentage of gross domestic product)
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Source: Congressional Budget Office.

Note: “Extend Tax Policies” reflects the following policy assumptions: Most of the provisions in
the 2010 tax act that were originally enacted in 2001, 2003, 2009, and 2010 are extended
(instead of being allowed to expire on December 31, 2012, as scheduled), and the alternative
minimum tax is indexed for inflation. “Maintain Medicare’s Payment Rates for Physicians”
involves preventing the nearly 30 percent reduction in Medicare’'s payment rates for
physicians’ services that is scheduled to take effect at the end of 2011. “Additional Debt
Service” is the amount of interest payments on the additional debt issued to the public that
would result from the continuation of the specified policies.

December 31, 2012 and if the AMT was indexed for inflation, CBO projects that
annual revenues would average 18 percent of GDP from 2012 through 2021, rather
than the 20 percent shown in the baseline projections.' If Medicare’s payment rates
for physicians services also were held constant, then deficits from 2012 through 2021
would average 4.3 percent of GDP, compared with the 1.8 percent in the baseline.
With cumulative deficits during that decade of nearly $8.5 trillion under such poli-
cies, debt held by the public would reach 82 percent of GDP by the end of 2021,
higher than in any year since 1948 (see Figure 6).

The projected deficits reflect the fact that, during the coming decade and over the
long term, the aging of the population and rising costs of health care will exert

11. That alternative is based on an assumption that the Jower tax rates, expanded credits, and higher
deductions enacted in 2001, 2003, and 2009 and then extended through 2012 by the 2010 rax act
are made permanent. Ir also reflects an assumption that the estate and gift tax rules for 2011 and
2012 (as cstablished by the 2010 tax act) continue permanently beyond their currently scheduled
expiration in 2012. Furthermore, it incorporates an assumption that the higher AMT exemption
contained in the 2010 tax act does not expire at the end of 2011 and is indexed to inflation there-
after. Finally, it does not incorporate any changes in revenues that may result from the work of the
deficit reduction committee.
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Figure 6.
Federal Debt Held by the Public
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Source: Congressional Budget Office.

Note: The projected debt with the continuation of certain policies is based on several assumptions:
first, that most of the provisions of the Tax Relief, Unemployment Insurance Reauthorization,
and Job Creation Act of 2010 (Public Law 111-312) that originally were enacted in 2001,
2003, 2009, and 2010 do not expire on December 31, 2012, but instead continue; second,
that the alternative minimum tax is indexed for inflation after 2011; and third, that
Medicare’s payment rates for physicians are held constant at their 2011 level.

significant and increasing pressure on the budget. The number of people age 65 or
older will increase by roughly one-third berween 2011 and 2021, causing that seg-
ment of the U.S. population to climb from 13 percent to 17 percent of the total;
beyond 2021, that share will rise furcher. In addition, the major health care legislation
enacted in 2010 will increase the number of beneficiaries of federal health care pro-
grams, and CBO projects that the costs of those programs per beneficiary will con-
tinue rising (albeit at different rates because of differences in the laws that govern
them). All told, outlays for Social Security, Medicare, and Medicaid—which will
account for 44 percent of all federal noninterest spending in 2011—will continue to
rise relative to GDP and o consume a growing share of the federal budget.

The Budget Control Act of 2011

CBO’s current baseline projections show smaller deficits than the agency estimated
earlier this year primarily because of the enactment of the Budget Control Act of
2011." Provisions in thar act:

12. Thosc earlier pro;ccnons are shown in Congressional Budget Office, A Analisis of the Presi

iy Proposels o Flaed vear 2012 (April 2011). For an analysis of the Budﬂet Control Act of

2011, see Congremoml Budgu Office, letrer 1o

abbe Har Simpact on the deficit o the Budger Conrol Act of 2011 (August 1,

2011). The estimates dxscussed here do not include the effect of initiatives in the Budget Control

Act to enhance “program integrity,” which depend on future appropriations and will be incorpo-
rated into CBO’s baseline if they are implemented in the future.

the Flonorable Joho AL Bochner and the Honar-

teid e
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® Establish caps on discretionary funding through 2021;

® Allow certain amounts of additional spending for “program integrity” initiatives
aimed at curtailing improper benefit payments;

m Change the Pell Grant and student loan programs;

® Require the House of Representatives and the Senate to vote on a joint resolution
proposing a balanced budget amendment to the Constitution;

® Establish a procedure for increasing the debt limit by $400 billion initially and pro-
cedures to raise the limit again in two additional steps, for 2 cumulative increase of
berween $2.1 trillion and $2.4 trillion;

® Reinstate and modify certain budget process rules;

® Create the Congressional Joint Select Committee on Deficit Reduction to propose
further reductions that will amount to at least $1.5 trillion in budgetary savings
over 10 years; and

m Eswablish automatic procedures for reducing spending if legislation originating
with the new deficit reduction committee does not achieve savings estimated to
total at least $1.2 trillion.

Discretionary Caps. The Budget Control Act imposes caps on appropriations of new
discretionary budget authority that start at $1,043 billion in 2012 and reach

$1,234 billion in 2021. For 2012 and 2013, separate caps for “security” and “non-
security” budget authority will be in effect; from 2014 through 2021, only one cap
will apply to total discretionary funding unless automatic spending reductions are
triggered (as described below under “Enforcement procedures”).”

The law allows for adjustments to the discretionary caps when appropriations are pro-
vided for certain purposes. Funding for the wars in Afghanistan and Iraq or similar
activities (sometimes called overseas contingency operations) would lead to an
increase in the caps, as would other funding designated as an emergency requirement.
Furthermore, the law allows for an increase in the caps if additional budget authority
is provided for program integrity initiatives aimed at reducing improper benefit pay-
ments in the Disability Insurance and Supplemental Security Income programs,
Medicare, Medicaid, and the Children’s Health Insurance Program. Finally, the caps
would be increased if appropriations were provided for disaster relief, but the adjust-
ments would be limited on the basis of historical averages for such funding.

13. Budget authority (or “funding”) refers to the authority provided by law to incur financial obliga-
tions, which eventually result in outlays. For the purpose of enforcing the discretionary caps, the
security category comprises discretionary appropriations for the Department of Defense, the
Department of Homeland Security, the Department of Veterans Affairs, the National Nuclear
Security Administration, the intelligence community management account (95-0401-0-1-054),
and discretionary accounts in budget function 150 (international affairs). The nonsecurity category
comprises all discretionary appropriations not included in the security category.
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According to CBO’s estimates, if appropriations in the next 10 years are equal to the
caps on discretionary spending, implementing those caps will reduce budget deficits
by $756 billion berween 2012 and 2021 (not counting the savings in interest pay-
ments that will result from lower outlays), compared with what would occur if discre-
tionary budget authority was allowed to grow at the rate of inflation.

Overall Budgetary Impact of the Act. The law also made changes to education pro-
grams that will reduce mandatory outlays over the 2012-2021 period by $5 billion.
The savings in interest on the public debt because of the lower deficits resulting from
those changes and the discretionary caps will come to $134 billion, CBO estimates.'*
In addition, CBO’s estimate of the budgetary impact of the law, as well as the agency’s
August baseline projections, include further deficit reduction totaling $1.2 trillion
over the 10-year period stemming from legislation originating with the deficit reduc-
tion committee or the automatic reductions in spending that will occur in the absence
of such legislation. (As discussed on the following page, CBO estimates that enforce-
ment of the act, in the absence of any enacted legislation stemming from the commit-
tee’s recommendations, would result in net savings of about $1.1 trillion over the
coming decade.) The composition of that additional deficit reduction over time and
across budget categories will depend on the specific provisions of any legislation stem-
ming from the committee’s proposals and the extent of any automatic reductions that
would be triggered. Overall, CBO’s baseline projections incorporate $2.1 trillion in
deficit reduction over the 2012-2021 period stemming from the act.

Enforcement Procedures. If legislation originating from this Committee and esti-
mared to produce at least $1.2 trillion in deficit reduction (including an allowance for
interest savings) is not enacted by January 15, 2012, automatic procedures for cutting
both discretionary and mandarory spending would rake effect.” The magnitude of
those cuts would depend on any shortfall in the estimated effects of such legislation
relative to the $1.2 trillion amount.

The automatic reductions—if triggered—would take the form of equal cuts (in dollar
terms) in defense and nondefense spending starting in 2013. Those cuts would be

achieved by lowering the caps on discretionary budger authority specified in the Bud-
get Control Act and by automatically cancelling budgerary resources (a process known

as sequestration) for some programs and activities financed by mandatory spending.’®
The law exempts a significant portion of mandatory spending from sequestration,

14. That reduction in interest on the public debt is projected using CBO’s August 2011 forecast for
interest rates. Those rates are lower than ones forecast earlier in the year and used in Congressional
Budget Office, letrer o the Honorable John AL Bochner and the Honorable Harry Reid estimating
the impact on the deficic of the Budget Contol Act of 2011,

15. Discretionary spending refers to outlays from budget auchority that is provided and controlled by
appropriation acts. Mandatory spending refers to outlays from budget authority provided by laws
other than appropriation acts.

16. Budgetary resources consist of all sources of authority provided to federal agencies that permit them
to incur financial obligations, including new budget authority, unobligated balances, direct spend-
ing authority, and obligation limitations.
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however. The total savings attributed to the automatic procedures would include
lower debt-service costs resulting from those cuts.

CBO has estimated the changes in discretionary and mandatory spending that would
occur if the automatic enforcement mechanisms wete triggered because no new deficit
reduction legislation was enacted. CBO’s analysis can only approximate the ultimate
results; the Administration’s Office of Management and Budget would be responsible
for implementing any such automatic reductions on the basis of its own estimates.
CBO estimates that, if no legislation originating from this Committee was enacted,
the automatic enforcement process specified in the Budget Control Act would pro-
duce the following results between 2013 and 2021:

® Reductions ranging from 10.0 percent (in 2013) to 8.5 percent (in 2021) in the
caps on new discretionary appropriations for defense programs, yielding total out-

lay savings of $454 billion.

B Reductions ranging from 7.8 percent (in 2013) to 5.5 percent (in 2021) in the caps
on new discretionary appropriations for nondefense programs, resulting in outlay
savings of $294 billion.

m Reductions ranging from 10.0 percent (in 2013) to 8.5 percent (in 2021} in man-
datory budgetary resources for nonexempt defense programs, generating savings of
about $0.1 billion.

m Reductions of 2.0 percent each year in most Medicare spending because of the
application of a special rule that applies to that program, producing savings of
$123 billion, and reducrions ranging from 7.8 percent (in 2013} to 5.5 percent (in
2021) in mandatory budgetary resources for other nonexempt nondefense pro-
grams and activities, yielding savings of $47 billion. Thus, savings in nondefense
mandartory spending would total $170 billion.

m About $31 billion in outlays stemming from reductions in premiums for Part B of
Medicare and other changes in spending that would result from the sequestration
actions.

® An estimated reduction of $169 billion in debt-service costs.

In all, those automatic cuts would produce net budgetary savings of about $1.1 tril-
lion over the 2013-2021 period, CBO estimates. That amount is lower than the
$1.2 wrillion figure for deficit reduction in the Budget Control Act for three reasons.
First, because of the lag in timing between appropriations and subsequent expendi-
tures, part of the savings from the automatic cuts in budgertary resources would occur
after 2021. Second, CBO expects that some reductions—particularly those related to
Medicare—would have other effects that would boost net spending (by the $31 bil-
lion mentioned above). Third, CBO estimates that the reduction in debt-service costs
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would be lower than the amount of such savings stipulated in the Budget Control
Act.V”

"The majority of the savings from the automatic spending reductions would stem from
further cuts in discretionary spending (beyond those embodied in the new law’s caps
on discretionary budget authority). CBO expects that about 71 percent of the net sav-
ings from the automatic procedures would come from lowering the caps on discre-
tionary appropriations, 13 percent would come from a net reduction in mandarory
spending, and 16 percent would result from lower debt-service costs.

Of course, the Budget Control Act could produce outcomes that are very different
from the figures outlined above. The Congress could enact legislation originating
from this Committee that would produce $1.2 trillion in savings through changes
that differ significantly from the automatic reductions that would be required in the
absence of such legislation. Or such legislation could yield some savings, but less than
$1.2 trillion, so the automatic procedures would have a smaller impact than CBO has
estimated here. Alternatively, this Committee could recommend, and the Congress
could enact, legislation saving significantly more than $1.2 trillion. (The Budget
Control Act states that the Committee’s goal is to achieve at least $1.5 trillion in sav-
ings over the 20122021 period.)"*

The Long-Term Budget Outlook

Beyond the coming decade, the fiscal outlook worsens. When CBO issued its most
recent long-term projections in June 2011, debrt held by the public was projected to
reach 76 percent of GDP in 2021 under current law."” Beyond 2021, under an exten-
sion of current law that CBO labeled the “extended-baseline scenario,” debt was pro-
jected to rise to 84 percent of GDP in 2035. Because CBO’s projections based on
current law now show that debt held by the public will be declining relative to GDP
after 2013 (to 61 percent in 2021), the long-term outlook under current law is a little
brighter than it was eatlier in the year. Even under the latest projections, however,
debt would still be larger relative to GDP in 2021 than in any year between 1953 and
2009. Moteover, although long-term budget projections are highly uncertain, the
aging of the population and rising costs for health care would almost cerrainly push
federal spending up sharply relative to GDP after 2021 if current law remained in
effect. Federal revenues also would continue to increase relative to GDP after 2021
under current law, reaching significantly higher percentages of GDP than ever seen
before in the United States. CBO has not updated its long-term projections to reflect

17. The Budget Control Act specifies that 18 percent of the $1.2 trillion goal for deficit reduction be
assumed to result from debt-service savings; that amount comes to $216 billion. However, CBO
estimates that the automatic spending reductions would produce debt-service savings of $169 bil-
lion through 2021.

18. For further derails, see Congressional Budget Office, Estimated Impact of Automatic Budget Enforce-
ment Procedures Specified in the Budget Control Act (September 2011).

19. See Congressional Budget Office, CBO: 2017 Long-Tevm Bidger Owilook (June 2011).
8 3 K :
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its new 10-year baseline, and the net effect that those trends in outlays and revenues
would have on budget deficits beyond 2021 is not clear.

Under certain policy assumptions other than those underlying CBO’s baseline, the
budget outlook is much bleaker—both for the next 10 years and over the longer term.
In CBO’s long-term projections issued in June, the agency also examined an “alterna-
tive fiscal scenario,” which incorporated several changes to current law that are widely
expected to occur or that would modify some provisions of law that might be difficult
to sustain for a long period. Specifically, the tax provisions enacted since 2001 that
were extended most recently in 2010 were assumed to be extended, the reach of the
AMT was assumed to be restrained to stay close to its historical extent, and tax law
was assumed to evolve over the long term so that revenues remained near their histor-
ical average of 18 percent of GDP. CBO projected in June that, under the alternative
fiscal scenario, revenues would increase much more slowly than spending, and debt
held by the public would balloon to nearly 190 percent of GDP by 2035.

Alchough new long-term projections reflecting the latest 10-year projections would
differ, the amounts of federal borrowing that would be required under those policy
assumptions clearly would be unsustainable. Moreover, the projections of federal debt
that CBO highlighted in June for the alternative fiscal scenario do not include the
harmful effects of rising debt on economic growth and interest rates. If those effects
were taken into account, projected debt would increase even more rapidly. Thus,
under current policies, the federal budget is quickly heading into territory that is
unfamiliar to the United States and to most other developed countries as well.

Fiscal Policy Choices

The budgetary and economic challenges facing the nation present policymakers with
difficult choices abour fiscal policy. As this Committee considers its charge to recom-
mend policies that would reduce future budger deficits, its key choices fall into three
broad categories:

®m How much deficit reduction should be accomplished?
& How quickly should deficit reduction be implemented?
m What forms should deficit reduction take?

The Magnitude of Deficit Reduction

There is no commonly agreed upon level of federal debt that is sustainable or optimal.
At a minimum, federal debt cannot continually increase as a share of the economy
because the interest payments on that debt would then continually grow relative to
the size of the tax base that would be available for generating revenues to cover those
payments and all of the other activities of the government. Even before the interest
burden became unsupportable, a fiscal crisis could arise if participants in financial
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markets lost confidence in the government’s ability to manage its budget and became
unwilling to lend to the government at affordable rates.”

Under CBO’s current-law baseline, which incorporates $1.2 trillion in expected defi-
cit reduction related to this Committee’s work, debt held by the public falls from

67 percent of GDP at the end of 2011 to 61 percent by 2021. However, stabilizing
the debt at that level relative to GDP would leave it larger than in any year from 1953
through 2009. Moreover, an aging population and rising health care costs will exert
significant and increasing pressure on the budget in the years beyond 2021.

Lawmakers might determine that debt should be reduced to amounts lower than
those shown in CBO’s baseline—in order to reduce the burden of debt on the econ-
omy, relieve some of the long-term pressures on the budget, diminish the risk of a
fiscal crisis, and enhance the government’s flexibility to respond to unanticipated
developments, Accomplishing that objective would require larger amounts of deficit
reduction. For example, to lower debt held by the public in 2021 to 50 percent of
GDP, roughly the same level recorded in the mid-1990s, budget deficits during the
next decade would need to be about $2.6 trillion lower than in CBO’s baseline. If this
Committee aimed to achieve that goal through its own recommendations, it would
need to propose changes in policies that would reduce deficits by a total of about
$3.8 trillion (including interest savings) over the coming decade.

Furthermore, the current laws that underlie CBO's baseline projections provide for
significant changes to tax and spending policies in coming years. Lawmakers might
decide that some of those current policies should be continued. In that case, achieving
a particular level of debt could require much larger amounts of deficit reduction
through other changes in policy.

For example, if most of the provisions in the 2010 tax act were extended, if the AMT
was indexed for inflation, and if Medicare’s payment rates for physicians services were
held constant, then in the absence of other policy changes, deficits over the next

10 years would total $8.5 trillion—compared with $3.5 trillion in the baseline—and
debt held by the public would reach 82 percent of GDP in 2021, well above both the
current level and the projected level in 2021 under current law. If lawmakers decided
to change the law in order to extend those policies, then reducing debt held by the
public in 2021 to the 61 percent of GDP projected under current law would require
other changes in policy that reduced deficits over the next 10 years by $5 wrillion in
addition to the $1.2 willion in deficit reduction that this Committee would have to
accomplish to avoid the automatic budget cuts required by the Budget Control Act. If
this Committee aimed to achieve that goal through its own recommendations, it
would need to propose changes in policies that reduced deficits (apart from the effects
of extending those existing policies) by a total of about $6.2 trillion (including inter-
est savings) over the coming decade. To lower debt held by the public to the 50 per-

20. See Congressional Budget Office, Foderal Dol aned ihe Risk of @ Fiscal Crivis, Issue Brief (July 2010),
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cent of GDP seen in the mid-1990s would require significantly larger reductions in
deficits.

In 2021 alone, the gap between federal revenues and spending if those policies were
continued and no other budgetary changes were made would be $1.1 trillion, or

4.7 percent of GDP, CBO projects (see Figure 7). Given CBO’s forecast of economic
growth and interest rates in that year, the deficit would need to be less than 2.2 per-
cent of GDP to put debt on a downward trajectory relative to GDP. Relative to the
benchmark of continuing those policies, reaching that objective would require a
reduction in the deficit of roughly 2.5 percent of GDDP, or about $600 billion in that
year.

An additional consideration is that lawmakers might determine that current economic
conditions call for new policies that would increase deficits in the next few years. If
such policies were enacted, then reducing debt held by the public to a particular level
in 2021 would require even greater deficit reduction in later years.

The Timing of Deficit Reduction

Policymakers face difficult trade-offs in decisions about how quickly to implement
policies to reduce budget deficits, as the impacts on people and the economy depend
crucially on the timing of the changes. In confronting those trade-offs, policymakers
could consider the relative disadvantages of reducing deficits slowly or quickly, the
economic effects of deficit reduction achieved on alternative time paths, and ways to
reconcile near-term and longer-term economic objectives.

Although there are trade-offs in choosing the timing of policy changes to reduce
future deficits, such trade-offs do not apply to the timing of decisions about the
changes. Rather, there are important benefits and few apparent costs to deciding now
what policy actions will be taken to resolve the longer-term budgetary imbalance.
Enacting policy changes soon would allow for implementing them gradually while
still limiting further increases in federal debt and the corresponding negative conse-
quences. Moreover, the enactment of credible policy changes that reduce deficits in
the future would probably increase economic activity in the near term by boosting
confidence and holding down interest rates.
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Figure 7.
Federal Revenues and Spending in 2021 Under CBO’s
Baseline or with a Continuation of Certain Policies

Continuation of
Certain Policies in 2021
Current Law in 2021 s

Total Spending Tota! Spending
22.7% of GDP 23.8% of GDP

Source: Congressional Budget Office.

Notes: The projection with the continuation of certain policies is based on several assumptions:
first, that most of the provisions of the Tax Relief, Unemployment Insurance Reauthorization,
and Job Creation Act of 2010 that originally were enacted in 2001, 2003, 2009, and 2010 do
not expire on December 31, 2012, but instead continue; second, that the alternative mini-
mum tax is indexed for inflation after 2011; and third, that Medicare’s payment rates for
physicians are held constant at their 2011 level. Continuing the tax provisions would also
increase outlays for refundable tax credits; however, the effect on outlays is shown in the
revenue portion of the bar.

Major health care programs include Medicare, Medicaid, the Children’s Health Insurance
Program, and exchange subsidies and related spending.

GDP = gross domestic product.

a. In this figure, the deficit does not equal total spending minus revenues in 2021 because it has
heen reduced by incorporating effects of provisions related to the Joint Select Committee on
Deficit Reduction. The Budget Control Act of 2011 (Public Law 112-25) created that committee
to propose further deficit reduction totaling at least $1.5 trillion over 10 years. The act also
specified automatic procedures for reducing spending by as much as $1.2 trillion if fegislation
originating with the new deficit reduction committee does not achieve savings of at least
$1.2 trillion. CBO has incorporated that amount of deficit reduction in its baseline (including an
amount equal to 0.7 percent of GDP in 2021, which includes savings in debt-service costs) but
has no basis for allocating that amount between revenues and outlays, Accordingly, outlay and
revenue projections included here exclude the effects of those provisions; the deficit projection,
however, includes the effects.
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Disadvantages of Reducing Deficits Slowly. On the one hand, reducing deficits slowly
would have some negative consequences. First, implementing spending cuts or tax
increases gradually, rather than abruptly, would lead to a greater accumnulation of gov-
ernment debt, which would have a number of costs:

B Rising debt would cause a growing portion of people’s savings to go to purchase
government debt rather than to finance investments in productive capital such as
factories and computers. Specifically, larger federal deficits imply, all else being
equal, lower national saving; that lower saving reduces the capital stock owned by
U.S. citizens over time through a decrease in domestic investment, an increase in
net borrowing from abroad, or both. That crowding out of investment in produc-
tive capital would lead to lower output and incomes than would otherwise occur.”

m Higher levels of debt imply higher interest payments on that debt, which would
eventually require either higher taxes or a reduction in government benefits and
services,

# Rising debt would increasingly restrict policymakers’ ability to use tax and spend-
ing policies to respond to unexpected challenges, such as economic downturns,
financial turmoil, or international crises. As a result, the effects of such develop-
ments on the economy and people’s well-being could be worse.

® Growing debt also would increase the probability of a sudden fiscal crisis, during
which investors would lose confidence in the government’s ability to manage its
budget and the government would thereby lose its ability to borrow at affordable
rates. Such a crisis would confront policymakers with extremely difficule choices.
To restore investors’ confidence, policymakers would probably need to enact
spending cuts or tax increases more drastic and painful than those that would have
been necessary had the adjustments come soonet.

Second, gradual spending cuts or tax increases might reduce the credibility of the
intended deficit reduction. Households, businesses, state and local governments, and
financial market participants might be skeptical that unpleasant policy changes thac
were announced but deferred well into the future would ever take effect. Instead,

21. CBO estimated the magnitude of those effects for the paths of federal debt presented in B0
205 F Log-Terns Budger Owzilook. CBO estimated that under the extended-baseline scenario in that
report, real gross national product (GNP) would be reduced slightly by 2025 and by as much as
2 percent by 2035, compared with what it would be under the stable economic environment

underlying most of the projections in that report. In addition, CBO estimated that under the alter-
native fiscal scenario in that report, real GNP would be 2 percent to 6 percent lower in 2025, and
7 percent to 18 percent lower in 2035, than under a stable economic environment. (GNP differs
from GDP primarily by including the capital income that residents earn from investments abroad
and excluding the capital income that nonresidents earn from domestic investment. In the coneext
of analyzing the impact of growing deficits and debt, GNP is a better measure because projected
budget deficits would be partly financed by inflows of capital from other countries.)
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those observers might expect that those changes would be altered before they
occurred. Such expectations mighe be reinforced by recent experience, in which the
expiration of provisions that restrain individual income tax revenues were extended,
the expanding reach of the AMT under existing law was checked, and looming cuts in
Medicare’s payments to physicians under existing law were avoided. In each of those
policy areas, lawmakers have acted to extend existing policies rather than to follow
current law.

Lessening the credibility of future deficit reduction would diminish the favorable
effects of such policy changes in the near term. If there is widespread belief that cuts
in spending or increases in taxes were going to happen in the future, that expectation
would help to hold down current medium-term and long-term interest rates. Those
lower interest rates would tend to increase spending and investing by houscholds and
businesses, other things being equal. However, if people did not believe that promised
changes in policy would actually take effect, those advantages would be diminished or
lost. In order to increase the credibility of future deficit reduction, policymakers could
enact specific policy changes into law and show that those changes had faitly wide-
spread support.

Disadvantages of Reducing Deficits Quickly. On the other hand, reducing deficits
quickly would have some negative consequences as well. First, implementing spend-
ing cuts or tax increases abruptly would give families, businesses, and state and local
governments little time to plan and adjust. Deficit reduction inevitably involves some
combination of scaling back government benefits, shrinking government contracts or
payrolls, reducing grants to state and local governments, or raising tax collections.
The households, businesses, and other levels of government that would be affected by
such changes would need to adjust their own spending habits, work behavior, invest-
ment and hiring decisions, or tax policies—perhaps in significant ways. Therefore,
they would benefit from advance notice so they would have some flexibility in how
and when they can alter their behavior.

Older generations would have particular difficulty adapting to immediate spending
cuts or tax increases because their opportunity to adjust their work or saving is more
limited.? As a resule, a common feature of proposals to change programs that affect
older Americans—including Social Security, Medicare, and Medicaid—is to limit the
impact of such changes on people who are currently over certain ages. {Of course, lim-
iting the impact of policy changes on the current elderly would reduce the amount of
savings that could be achieved in the near term and might, for a given amount of
cumulative deficit reduction, increase the extent of the policy changes that would be
imposed later on current young people.) Moreover, the ability of many households,
firms, and state and local governments to adjust to cutbacks in federal spending or

22. See Congressional Budget Office, Econamic linpacts of Wiriting 1o Resolve the Long-Tevm Buedget
sicey Issue Brief (December 2010).

o7
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increases in federal taxes may be more limited now than at other times because of the
strained financial circumstances in which many find themselves.

Second, and particularly important given the current state of the economy, immediate
spending cuts or tax increases would represent an added drag on the weak economic
expansion. When the economy has substantial unemployment, as well as unused fac-
tories, offices, and equipment, reductions in aggregate demand (the total purchases of
a country’s output of goods and services by consumers, businesses, governments, and
foreigners) generally widen the gap between the economy’s actual level of output and
its potential (a level that corresponds to a high rate of use of labor and capital).
Decreasing federal spending or increasing federal taxes now would tend to reduce
aggregate demand and thereby lead to less output and employment in the next few
years.

For example, cutting federal purchases of goods and services subtracts from the
demand for goods and services directly, and reducing federal transfers to people (such
as unemployment insurance payments or Social Security benefits) or to states and
localities (such as support for secondary education) tends to decrease the amount of
goods and services purchased by the recipients. Similarly, raising tax collections tends
to decrease the spending of the people paying those taxes.

The extent to which deficit reduction lessens demand depends on the details of the
policies enacted and on the economic situation.” For example, when the Federal
Reserve’s ability to lower short-term interest rates is constrained because those rates
are already near zero, as they are currently, the short-run effects of changes in govern-
ment spending and taxes on output tend to be larger than usual. Nevertheless,
changes in government spending and taxes usually affect demand only temporarily:
They raise or lower output relative to potential only for a while because, over time,
stabilizing forces in the economy (such as the responses of prices and interest rates and
actions by the Federal Reserve) tend to move output back toward its potential.

Quantifying the Economic Effects of Deficit Reduction. Although cuts in government
spending or increases in taxes in the next few years would, by themselves, reduce out-
put and employment during that period, credible steps to narrow budget deficits over
the longer term would tend to boost output and employment in the next few years by
holding down interest rates and by reducing uncertainty and enhancing business and
consumer confidence. Therefore, the near-term economic effects of deficit reduction
would depend on the balance between changes in spending and taxes that take effect
quickly and those that take effect gradually. According to CBO’s analysis, credible
policy changes that would substantially reduce deficits later in the coming decade and
over the long term—without immediate cuts in spending or increases in taxes—

23. See Congressional Budget Office, Estimated Impact of the American Recovery and Reinvestment Acr
o Einplayinenr and Feanvmic Output from March 2011 Through June 2011 (August 2011) and
Statement of Douglas W. Elmendorf, Director, Congressional Budget Office, before the Senate
Committee on the Budget, 7/ Ecanamic Charlook and Fiscal Policy Chofces (Seprember 28, 2010).
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would both support the economic expansion in the next few years and strengthen the
economy over the longer term.

A recent analysis by CBO provides a rough indication of the magnitude of the eco-
nomic effects of reducing deficits along a hypothetical time path under current eco-
nomic conditions.”* In that analysis, the agency estimated the short-term and longer-
term effects of reducing the primary deficit (the budger deficit excluding net interest)
by $100 billion in 2012 and by amounts increasing gradually to $300 billion by 2021
(without any particular changes in spending or revenues specified). According to the
agency’s estimates, that illustrative plan would decrease real gross national product
(GNP) in 2012, 2013, and 2014 by amounts ranging from roughly 0.1 percent to
0.6 percent depending on the year and the assumptions used.”> However, the increases
in national saving and investment that would result from smaller deficits were esti-
mated to increase real GNP by roughly 0.4 percent to 1.4 percent from 2019 through
2021.%¢

A different policy that had the same amount of cumulative reduction in primary defi-
cits but that reduced deficits more slowly than the policy analyzed would have more
favorable macroeconomic effects in the next few years. However, thar alternative pol-
icy would have less favorable effects later in the decade because the total budgetary
impact of slower deficit reduction would be smaller?a result of the policy’s smaller
impact on interest and the slower reduction in debt relative to what would otherwise
occur, causing the savings in interest costs to compound more slowly. Those differ-
ences in macroeconomic effects later in the decade could be offset by undertaking
slightly more cumulative reduction in primary deficits.

The economic effects of policies that reduce budget deficits sharply given current eco-
nomic conditions can be seen by comparing CBO’s baseline economic projections
under current law with economic projections under a different set of policies. Under
current law, most of the provisions in the 2010 tax act expire at the end of 2011 or
2012, the reach of the AMT expands greatly at the end of 2011, and Medicare’s pay-
ment rates for physicians’ services fall shatply at the end of 2011; those policies help

24. See Congressional Budget Office, The Macroeconamic and Budgetary Effects of an Hlustrative Policy
Jor Reducing the Federal Budget Deficir (July 2011),

25. CBO's analysis considered a range of possible short-term effects on output. The medium-sized
response reflected the assumption that each one-dollar reduction in the deficit would cause eco-
nomic output to decline by a dollar in the short term, excluding the effects from changes in interest
rates, At one end of the range, each one-dollar cut in the deficit was assumed to cause cumulative
economic output to decline by $0.60 over several quarters. At the opposite end of the range, each
one-dollar cut in the deficit was assumed to cause economic output to decline by a cumularive
$1.40. The dollar-for-dollar response lies within the ranges of estimated effects on economic output
for many policies examined in CBO’s analysis of the macroeconomic effects of ARRA.

26. To illustrate a range of possible effects, CBO assumed that each dollar of deficit reduction would
increase domestic investment by 20, 36, or 50 cents (reflecting different assumptions about the
effects of deficits on both national saving and net botrowing from abroad).
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to reduce deficits sharply, but CBO also expects them to reduce economic growth in
the near term. Suppose, instead, that most of the cuts in individual income taxes and
estate and gift taxes now scheduled to expire in 2012 or 2013 are extended through
2021, limits to the reach of the AMT that are set to expire at the end of 2011 are also
continued through 2021, and Medicare’s payment rates for physicians are maintained
at their 2011 levels. Under those alternative assumptions, CBO estimates that real
GDP in 2013 would be between 0.6 percent and 2.3 percent more than projected
under current law.?” Higher real GDP would result in a lower unemployment rate and
somewhat higher interest rates over the next few years than would occur with the
smaller deficits projected in the baseline.

However, unless other policy changes were enacted, real GDP would be higher in
CBO’s baseline projections by later in the decade than under that set of alternative
policies. The lower marginal tax rates under, those policies would increase people’s
incentives to work and save, but the significantly larger budget deficits would crowd
out private investment in productive capital. By the end of 2021, as the effect of larger
budget deficits outweighed that of lower tax rates, real GDP would be between

0.3 percent and 1.9 percent smaller than it would be under current law, CBO esti-
mates. Without other policy changes, the budget would be on an unsustainable path
under those policies, and the negative effects on output and incomes would rise fur-
ther after 2021.

Reconciling Near-Term and Longer-Term Objectives. Some policymakets and analysts
have advocated near-term reductions in taxes or increases in federal spending to
increase output and employment in the next few years. Such policies might or might
not worsen the medium-term and long-term fiscal outlook depending on whether
other changes in policy were enacted at the same time and on what those other
‘changes were. However, there is no inherent contradiction between using fiscal policy
to support the economy. today, while the unemployment rate is high and many facto-
ries and offices are underused, and imposing fiscal restraint several years from now,
when output and employment will probably be close to their potential.”® What would
such an approach mean in practice? ‘

27. See Congressional Budget Office, The Budger and Economic Outlook: An Update (August 2011),
Table 2-2. To reflect the high degree of uncertainty that accompanies estimates of the economic
impact of fiscal policy, CBO used a range of assumptions about the extent to which changes in
taxes and government spending affect the demand for goods and services, budget deficits affect pri-
vate investment, and changes in marginal tax rates on labor income affect the labor supply. For
more information about CBO's assumptions, sec Congressional Budget Office, The Macroeconomic
and Budgerary Effects of an Hlustrative Policy for Reducing the Federal Budget Deficit.

28. For further discussion, see Congressional Budget Office, Policies for Increasing Economic Growth and
Employment in 2010 and 2011 (January 2010) and Statement of Douglas W. Elmendorf, Director,
Congressional Budget Office, before the Senate Committee on the Budget, The Economic Qutlook
and Fiscal Policy Choices.
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If taxes were cut permanently or government spending was increased permanently,
and no other changes were made to fiscal policy, the economy would suffer in the
medium term and long term. Indeed, if people believed that policy changes that
increased near-term deficits presaged larger budget deficits in the medium term and
long term, and thus that the federal budget outlook had become even bleaker, the
economy could be hurt in the near term by a faltering of business and consumer con-
fidence and an increase in interest rates. Moreover, even if tax cuts or spending
increases were temporary, the additional debt accumulated during that temporary
period would weigh on the budget and the economy over time.

Therefore, if policymakérs wanted to achieve both a short-term economic boost and
medium-term and long-term fiscal sustainability, a combination of policies would be
required: changes in taxes and spending that would widen the deficit now but reduce
it later in the decade. Such an approach would work best if the future policy changes
were sufficiently specific and widely supported so that households, businesses, state
and local governments, and participants in financial markets believed that the future
fiscal restraint would truly take effect.

The Composition of Deficit Reduction

As policymakers consider the composition of policy changes to be used to reduce bud-
get deficits, many factors may play a role. The most fundamental question is what role
the government should play in the U.S. economy and society. The amount and com-
position of federal spending and revenues affect the total amount and types of output
that are produced and consumed in the country, the distribution of those material
resources among various segments of society, and people’s well-being in a variety of
ways.” In particular, policymakers may be influenced by the historical parterns of
spending and revenues and by the economic impacts of alternative spending and tax
policies.

Projected Spending and Revenues in Historical Context. In considering the challenge
of putting fiscal policy on a sustainable path, many observers have wondered whether
it is possible to return to policies regarding federal spending and revenues that, in ear-
lier years, usually generated deficits that were small relative to GDP and kept the
amount of debt held by the public to between about one-quarter and one-half of
GDR

Looking for historical reference points is natural. However, the past combination of
policies cannot be repeated when it comes to the federal budget: The aging of the
population and rising costs for health care have changed the backdrop for federal

29. For numerous options for changing tax and spending policics, and estimates of their potential
budgetary impacts, see Congressional Budget Office, Reducing the Deficit: Spending and Revenue
Options (March 2011).
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Figure 8.
Revenues and Spending, Excluding Interest
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budget policy in a fundamental way. To see this point most clearly, it is useful to-con-
sider the historical experience and CBO’s projections for three broad categories of the
budget: revenues; spending for Social Security, Medicare, and other major health care
programs; and all other spending excluding interest payments.

Federal Revenues. Revenues have averaged 18.0 percent of GDP during the past

40 years (see Figure 8). They have varied substantially around thar level but show no
clear trend. Under current law, revenues equal 15.3 percent of GDP in 2011 and will
rise to about 21 percent of GDP in 2021; if, instead, all of the tax provisions that are
scheduled to expire under current law were extended, revenues in 2021 would be close
to their historical average of 18 percent.

Individual income tax receipts account for most of the projected increase in federal
revenues over the coming decade, largely because of scheduled changes in tax law and
features of the tax system that cause revenues to rise faster than income over time, as
well as projected increases in receipts that reflect an expected rebound in taxable:
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Figure 9.

Revenues by Source
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income and some other effects of the economic recovery (see Figure 9). As a result,
individual income tax receipts increase steadily in CBO’s baseline, from 7.2 percent of
GDP in 2011 to 11.2 percent in 2021. By comparison, sich receipts stood at 8.0 per-
cent in 1971. Receipts from both social insurance and corporate income taxes are pro-
jected to increase modestly relative to GDP over the next 10 years, remaining in the
vicinity of their 40-year averages, CBO projects.

‘Two additional perspectives on the evolution of the federal tax system during the past
several decades are provided by changes in the burden of taxes on households at differ-
ent points in the distribution of income and by changes in rax rates that affect the
after-tax return to additional work or saving.3® Households generally bear the eco-
nomic cost, or burden, of the taxes that they pay directly, such as individual income
taxes (including taxes paid on dividends, interest, and capital gains) and employees’
share of payroll taxes. Households also bear the burden of the taxes paid by businesses;
in particular, in CBO’s judgment (and that of most economists), employers’ share of
payroll taxes is passed on to employees in the form of lower wages. One measure of
the tax burden is the average tax rate—that is, the taxes paid as a share of income.

30. For additional information on these topics, see Statement of Douglas W. Elmendorf, Director,
Congressional Budget Office, before the Senate Committee on Finance, Trends in Federal Tix Reve-
nsies and Rates (December 2, 2010); and Congressional Budget Office, An Analysis of the Presidentt
Budgetary Proposals for Fiscal Year 2012.
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Figure 10.

Average Federal Tax Rates, by Income Quintile,
1979 to 2007
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Note: For information on the calculation of average tax rates, the ranking of households, and the
allocation of taxes, see Congressional Budget Office, dverage Federal Tax Rates in 2007
(June 2010).

Federal taxes are progressive: Average federal tax rates generally rise with income. In
2007 (the most recent year for which data are available), households in the bottom
fifch, or quintile, of the income distribution (with average income of $18,400, under
a broad definition of income) paid about 4 percent of their income in federal taxes,
while the middle quintile, with average income of $64,500, paid 14 percent, and the
highest quintile, with average income of $264,700, paid 25 percent (see Figure 10).
Between 1979 and 2007, average tax rates declined, on balance, for households in
each quintile of the income distribution.

One measure of the effect of taxes on the returns from working and saving is the mar-
ginal tax rate—the tax paid per dollar of extra earnings or dollar of extra income from
savings. For a representative family of four with median income, the marginal tax
rate on earnings (combining the rates for both federal income and payroll taxes)

40 years ago was around 20 percent (see Figure 11). That rate climbed over the next
10 years as a result of rising payroll tax rates and inflation-driven increases in nominal
incomes, which pushed median-income families into higher tax brackets. Following a
reduction in income tax rates in 1986, the marginal tax rate for a representative
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Figure 11.

Marginal Tax Rates (Income and Payroll) on Earnings for a
Family of Four with a Single Earner, 1971 to 2011
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medjan-income family has remained at about 30 percent (the rate is 2 percentage
points lower in 2011 with the temporary reduction in the payroll tax rate). The mar-
ginal tax rate on income from savings has also fallen, on balance, over the past

40 years owing to reductions in statutory tax rates on overall taxable income as well as
separate reductions in the tax rates that apply to income from capital gains and divi-

dends.

Social Securizy and Major Health Care Programs. Spending on Social Security and the
major health care programs-—Medicare, Medicaid, the Children’s Health Insurance
Program, and insurance subsidies to be provided through exchanges in coming
years—will be 12.2 percent of GDP in 2021, according to CBO’s projections based
on current law. Such spending equals 10.4 percent of GDP in 2011 and represented
an average of 7.2 percent of GDP during the past 40 years. The marked increases in
such spending experienced during the past 40 years and projected for the next

10 years reflect the aging of the population, rising costs for health care, and changes in
federal programs.

Spending for Social Security, which totaled 3.3 percent of GDP in 1971, will equal
4.8 percent in 2011 and is projected to continue growing over the next 10 years,
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Figure 12.

Spending for Social Security, Medicare, and Other
Major Health Care Programs
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Note: Other major health care programs include Medicaid, the Children's Health Insurance
Program, and exchanges, subsidies, and related spending.

reaching 5.4 percent in 2021 (see Figure 12). Medicare spending (excluding offsetting
receipts) is projected to grow even faster, relative to the overall economy, from 0.7 per-
cent of GDP in 1971 to 3.7 percent in 2011 and 4.1 percent in 2021. CBO projects

that spending for other major health care programs will rise from 1.7 percent of GDP
in 2012 to 2.8 percent in 2021; by comparison, Medicaid spending represented

0.3 percent of GDP in 1971,

Most of the spending for Social Security and the major health care programs goes to
benefits for people over age 65, with smaller shares for blind and disabled people and
for nonelderly able-bodied people. Specifically, CBO estimates that more than four-
fifths of Social Security spending in 2021 will go to benefits for retired workers and
their dependents and survivors, with the remaining less than one-fifth going to bene-
fits for disabled workers and their spouses and children. In addition, even with the
significant expansion of federal support for health care for lower-income people
enacted in last year’s legislation, CBO projects that about half of spending for the
major health care programs in 2021 will go to people over age 65, with another quar-
ter going to the blind and disabled, and the remaining quarter going to able-bodied
nonelderly people.
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Other Federal Spending. All spending apart from that for Social Security, the major
health care programs, and interest payments on the debt has averaged 11.5 percent of
GDP during the past 40 years and equals 12.0 percent in 2011. That broad category
includes some mandatory spending as well as all of defense and nondefense discre-
tionary spending. That mandatory spending includes various income security pro-
grams, retirement benefits, and other outlays. Defense spending is by far the largest
single piece of the broad category, and nondefense discretionary spending includes
transportation, health research, education and training, and other programs. Given
the assumptions that govern CBO’s baseline projections, spending for all of these pro-
grams together is projected to equal 7.7 percent of GDP in 2021, the lowest as a share
of GDP in the past 40 years. ‘

The mandatory spending in that category is spending apart from that on Social Secu-
rity and the major health care programs—specifically, outlays for the Supplemental
Nutrition Assistance Program (formerly known as Food Stamps), unemployment
compensation, some veterans benefits, federal civilian and military retirement bene-
fits, and other programs (including offsetting receipts). Such spending averaged

2.7 percent of GDP during the past 40 years and totals 3.0 percent in 2011 (see
Figure 13). Expected improvement in the economy and other factors reduces that
spending to 1.6 percent of GDP by 2021 in CBO’s baseline projections.

Discretionary spending, which stood at 11.3 percent of GDP in 1971, will total

9.0 percent in 2011. As a result of the caps put in place by the Budget Control Act
(and apart from any further reduction in caps triggered by the enforcement provisions
of the act), such spending will fall sharply relative to the size of the economy over the
next 10 years, reaching 6.1 percent in 2021, CBO projects. That reduction in discre-
tionary spending could be achieved by many different combinations of defense and
nondefense appropriations. For example, if defense and nondefense appropriations
(excluding war-related funding) were reduced proportionately, relative to the funding
that would be necessary to keep pace with inflation, defense spending would total
3.4 percent of GDP in 2021 while nondefense spending would equal 2.7 percent,
CBO estimates. By comparison, in 1971, defense and nondefense spending totaled
7.3 percent and 4.0 percent of GDE. Many other combinations of defense and non-
defense funding are possible under the caps.

Implications for Future Budget Policy. Combining the various components of spending,
total federal spending excluding net interest will represent 19.9 percent of GDP in
2021, according to CBO’s projections under current law, a bit above the 40-year aver-
age of 18.6 percent (see Figure 14), And the composition of that spending will be
noticeably different from what the nation has experienced in recent decades: Spend-
ing for Social Security and the major health care programs will be much higher, and
spending for all other federal programs and activities, except for net interest pay-
ments, will be much lower. Alternatively, if the laws governing Social Security and the
major health care programs were unchanged, and all other programs were operated in
line with their average relationship to the size of the economy during the past
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Figure 13.
Other Federal Spending, by Category

(Percentage of gross domestic product)
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Notes: Other federal spending includes discretionary spending (both defense and nondefense)
and mandatory spending besides that for Social Security and Medicare and other major
health care programs (as shown in Figure 12) as well as interest payments on debt held
by the public.

When constructing its baseline, CBO assumes that discretionary appropriations will
adhere to the statutory caps recently enacted into law by the Budget Control Act of 2011
(Public Law 112-25). Because the caps do not constrain appropriations for military opera-
tions in Afghanistan and Iraq (or for similar activities), such outlays are assumed to equal
$159 billion (the amount provided for 2011), adjusted in future years for infiation. In this’
figure, all other funding is assumed to be reduced proportionately, relative to the funding
that would be necessary to keep pace with inflation, in order to keep total discretionary
funding within the caps on appropriations other than those for war-related purposes.

40 years, total federal spending would be projected to be much higher in 2021—
nearly 24 percent of GDP. That amount exceeds the 40-year average for revenues as a
share of GDP by neatly 6 percentage points—even before interest payments on the
debt have been included.

At the same time, the sharp increase in federal debt and a return to more-normal
interest rates will boost the government’s net interest costs. They are projected to
reach 2.8 percent of GDP in 2021, compared with only 1.5 percent of GDP in 2011
and an average of 2.2 percent of GDP during the past 40 years.

What do those numbers imply about the choices that policymakers—and citizens—
confront about future policies? Given the aging of the population and the rising costs
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Figure 14.

Federal Revenues and Spending Historically and in 2021
Under CBO’s Baseline

Current Law in 2021
Average, 1971-2010

Total Spending Total kSpending
20.8% of GDP 22.7% of GDP

Source: Congressional Budget Office.

Notes: Major health care programs include Medicare, Medicaid, the Children’s Health Insurance
Program, and exchange subsidies and related spending.

GDP = groés domestic product.

a. In this figure, the deficit does not equal total spending minus revenue in 2021 because it has
been reduced by incorporating effects of provisions related to the Joint Select Committee on
Deficit Reduction. The Budget Control Act of 2011 (Public Law 112-25) created that committee
to propose further deficit reduction totaling at least $1.5 trillion over 10 years. The act also
specified automatic procedures for reducing spending by as much as $1.2 trillion if legislation
originating with the new deficit reduction committee does not achieve savings of at least
$1.2 trillion. CBO has incorporated that amount of deficit reduction in its baseline (including an
amount equal to 0.7 percent of GDP in 2021, which includes savings in debt-service costs) but
has no basis for allocating that amount between revenues and outlays. Accordingly, outlay and
revenue projections included here exclude the effects of those provisions; the deficit projection,
however, includes the effects. :

for health care, attaining a sustainable budget for the federal government will require
the United States to deviate from the policies of the past 40 years in at least one of the
following ways:

# Raise federal revenues significantly above their average share of GDP;

® Make major changes to the sorts of benefits provided for Americans when they
become older; or
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® Substantially reduce the role of the rest of the federal government—that is, defense,
the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program, unemployment compensation,
support for blind and disabled people, other income-security programs, health care
programs for people under age 65, veterans’ benefits, federal civilian and military
retirement benefits, transportation, health research, education and training, and
other programs—relative to the size of the economy.

Economic Effects of the Composition of Deficit Reduction. The effects of deficit
reduction on the economy would depend not just on the timing of changes in federal
spending and taxes, as discussed earlier, but also on the composition of those changes.

In the near term, with a large amount of unused resources in the U.S. economy and
short-term interest rates near zero, the principal channel through which policy
changes will affect output and employment is through their impact on the economy’s
overall demand for goods and services. Changes in different types of federal spending
and different types of federal taxes could have very different impacts on demand, as
CBO has estimated previously.” Policies that would generally reduce near-term out-
put and employment the most per dollar of budgetary savings are those that are
implemented relatively quickly; have the largest effect on people whose consumption
tends to be restricted by their income; or withdraw a time-limited incentive for house-
holds, businesses, or state and local governments to increase their spending.

In the medium term and long term, the principal channel through which policy
changes would affect output and employment is through their impact on the econ-
omy’s potential output. Over the long run, the nation’s potential to produce goods
and services depends on the size and quality of its labor force, on the stock of produc-
tive capital (such as factories, vehicles, and computers), and on the efficiency with
which labor and capital are used to produce goods and services. The nation’s capital
stock depends both on public saving (the surpluses, if any, of state and local govern-
ments and the federal government) and on private saving (by households and busi-
nesses). Efficiency depends on such factors such as production technology, the way
businesses are organized, and the regulatory environment. Thus, the federal govern-
ment’s tax and spending policies affect potential output by altering the size and qual-
ity of the labor force, the amount of public and private saving, and the efficiency with
which labor and capital are combined.

Smaller federal deficits owing to any combination of spending and tax policies imply
greater public saving and, other effects aside, national saving. An overall increase in
national saving expands the capital stock owned by U.S. citizens over time through an
increase in domestic investment, a decrease in net borrowing from abroad, or both.
However, changes in spending or tax policies can have other significant effects on
potential output depending on the specific nature of those changes.

31. See Congressional Budget Office, Policies for Increasing Economic Growth and Employment in 2010
and 2011 and Statement of Douglas W. Elmendorf, Director, Congressional Budget Office, before
the Senate Committee on the Budget, The Feonomic Outlook and Fiscal Policy Choires.
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The Economic Impact of Increases in Federal Tax Revenues. Changes in tax policy
can affect the incentives for individuals and businesses to save and invest. Increasing
effective marginal tax rates on capital income (income derived from wealth, such as
stock dividends, realized capital gains, or the owner’s profits from a business) would
reduce the after-tax rate of return on saving and therefore affect the amount of saving
that people chose to do.*” Specifically, a reduction in the after-tax return on saving
would influence private saving in two opposing ways: Lower after-tax teturns would
tend to decrease saving, but they also would reduce the value of existing assets, mak-
ing households poorer and thus tending to encourage saving. On balance, the com-
bined effect on saving of lower after-tax returns can be positive or negative, and
researchers generally conclude that the effect is small. CBO, in its analyses, projects
that increases in marginal tax rates on capital income reduce saving by a small
amount.”

Changes in corporate tax rules can affect the effective marginal tax rates on invest-
ments in different forms of physical capital (equipment, software, and structures) and
in research and development related to new types of goods and services and methods
of production. They can also affect the organization of production: Because the cor-
porate income tax does not apply to all businesses (for example, it exempts partner-
ships, sole proprietorships, and corporations with a limited number of shareholders),
changes in corporate tax rules can affect how businesses are organized, which can
affect the efficiency of the allocation of resources. In addition, corporate tax rules can
affect multinational corporations’ decisions about where to invest, A country with a
relatively high corporate tax rate stands to lose investment to lower-tax countries, and
less investment may reduce the amount of capital available to workers and thus reduce
wages. Even if the location of investment does not change, the tax base of a country
with a relatively high corporate tax rate may erode because businesses can reduce their
taxes by recharacterizing where their income is earned to place relatively more of it in
low-tax countries.

Changes in tax policy can also affect the incentives for individuals to work or for indi-
viduals and firms to invest in the education and skills of the workforce. Increasing
effective marginal tax rates on labor income would reduce the after-tax return on work
and therefore affect the amount of work that people chose to do. As with a reduction
in the after-tax return on saving, a reduction in after-tax earnings would influence
labor supply in two opposing ways: Lower after-tax earnings would tend to decrease
working because workers would receive less for each extra hour of labor they supplied,
but lower after-tax earnings also would reduce workers’ earnings for any given amount
of work, making it difficult to sustain a certain standard of living and thus tending to

32. The effective marginal tax rate on capital income is the rate that would apply to the return on addi-
tional investment. That rate is averaged across all the businesses, people, and institutions that
would receive that investment income {and that could face different tax rates).

33. Reductions in saving can, in turn, affect labor supply. A smaller capital stock would lead to lower
pretax wage rates, which would weaken people’s incentives to work.
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encourage additional work. For many people, the opposing incentives from increasing
marginal tax rates largely offset each other, although most economists conclude that,
on average, the negative effects of lower after-tax earnings for each additional hour
worked slightly outweigh the positive effects of lower after-tax earnings from current
working hours. Responses to changes in tax rates can also vary among family mem-
bers, with secondary earners (for example, the spouse of a household’s primary bread-
winner) generally responding to a greater extent than primary earners. CBO, in its
analyses, projects that increases in marginal tax rates on labor income decrease mod-
estly the hours of labor that workers supply.

Rather than, or in addition to, changes to tax rates, changes in tax policy could
involve revisions to other aspects of the tax code. A variety of exclusions, deductions,
and exemptions in both the federal individual and corporate income taxes cause the
individual and corporate income tax bases—the amount of income subject to taxa-
tion—to be significantly smaller than the income reported on tax returns. The most
comprehensive measure of income reported on individual income tax returns is gross
income—and even that measure omits certain types of personal income that taxpayers
are allowed to exclude from reporting. Gross income totaled $8.4 trillion in 2008, but
once the allowable deductions and exemptions were subtracted, total income subject
to tax (taxable income) was $5.7 trillion—or 67 percent of gross income. In addition
to the exclusions, deductions, and exemptions, both the individual and the corporate
income tax allow for tax credits that reduce the final tax directly paid by households
and businesses. All else being equal, those provisions of tax law reduce tax receipts by
hundreds of billions of dollars each year; as a result, tax rates must be higher to collect
the same amount of revenues that would be collected in the absence of those provi-
sions.

Income tax exclusions, deductions, exemptions, and credits generally fall into three
broad categories: those that modify taxable income to exclude the costs of earning that
income, such as an employee’s deduction for work-related expenses; those that subsi-
dize or promote certain uses of income that are deemed worthy, such as the deduction
for charitable contributions; and those that provide tax relief on the basis of certain
income or demographic characteristics, such as the earned income tax credit for
lower-income working families and the child tax credit for families with children.
Some of those tax provisions are termed “tax expenditures” because they are similar in
some ways to government spending. Like spending programs, tax expenditures pro-
vide financial assistance to particular activities, entities, or groups of people. They are
more similar to entitlement programs than to discretionary spending because they are
not subject to annual appropriations and any person or entity that meets the require-
ments can receive the benefits.
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Figure 15.

Cumulative Budgetary Effect of Major Income Tax
Expenditures, 2010 to 2014
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Source: Joint Committee on Taxation.

Raising tax revenues by reducing tax expenditures would, for many existing expendi-
tures, enhance the allocation of resoutces and therefore be good for the economy.
According to estimates by the staff of the Joint Committee on Taxation, the three
largest tax expenditures in the individual income tax law are those providing preferen-
tial treatment for employment-based health insurance, retirement savings, and home
ownership (see Figure 15). Each of those tax expenditures may help achieve certain
societal goals: a healthier population, adequate financial resources for retirement, and
stable communities of homeowners. But uncapped tax expenditures may also encour-
age overconsumption of the favored good or subsidize activity that would have taken
place without the tax incentives. For example, those three income tax expenditures
may prompt people to consume more health services than are necessary, reallocate
existing savings from accounts that are not tax-preferred to retirement accounts, and
acquire mortgages and purchase homes beyond their needs.

The Economic Impact of Reductions in Federal Spending. Changes in government
spending can affect potential output as well. Some types of spending, such as funding
for improvements to roads and highways, may add to the economy’s potential output
in much the same way that private capital investment does. Other government pro-
grams, such as funding for grants to increase access to college education, may raise
long-term productivity by enhancing people’s skills. Reducing spending in those areas
might reduce potential output.
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Even among types of federal spending that contribute to potential output, the eftects
of different policies can vary greatly. For example, spending for basic research and
education may affect output only after a number of years, but once those investments
begin to boost output, they may pay off over more years than would the average
investment in physical capital (in economic terms, they may have a low rate of depre-
ciation). Moreover, even within a specific program, how those funds are allocated also
matters a great deal. Although some specific government investments in a particular
category may be as productive as private investment, other projects probably fall short
of that benchmark.

On a more fundamental level, the government provides a crucial role in maintaining
the legal and institutional framework within which the economy operates. Govern-
ment spending on the justice system, for example, supports the smooth functioning
of the economy by protecting private property rights and enforcing contracts. Cut-
backs in such spending could diminish potential outpuc.
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Questions for the Record
CONGRESSIONAL BUDGET OFFICE

Question from Senator Kerry:

As we discussed, the last five times there have been surpluses, revenues have ranged
between 19.5 percent and 20.6 percent of GDP. All five of these surpluses occurred since
1969. The budget has been in surplus 12 times since 1940. Seven of the surpluses
occurred between 1947 and 1960; in those surplus years, revenues ranged as a share of
GDP from 14.5 percent to 17.8 percent. Those surpluses were achieved in years that pre-
date the creation of Medicare and Medicaid. Does the historical data since 1969 more
closely reflect the commitments of our modern government?

Answer:

The federal government is currently confronting significant and fundamental budgetary
challenges that differ in nature and magnitude from those it has faced in previous periods:
With our aging population and rising costs for health care, the combination of budget
policies that has worked in the past cannot be maintained in the future.

It is certainly true that historical data since 1969 provide somewhat more-relevant
information about current government spending commitments than data for much-earlier
years, but even the past 40 years of history are not necessarily a good predictor of the
future: It is clear that if current policies are continued in the coming years, the aging of
the population and the rising costs of health care will boost federal spending, as a share of
the economy, well above both the amounts spent in earlier years and the average
revenues (as a share of the economy) that the federal government has collected in the
past. For example, if the laws governing Social Security and the major health care
programs were unchanged, and all other programs were operated in line with their
average relationship to the size of the economy during the past 40 years, total federal
spending would be projected to be much higher in 202 1—nearly 24 percent of GDP—
than it has been in recent decades. That amount exceeds the 40-year average for revenues
as a share of GDP by nearly 6 percentage points—even before interest payments on the
debt have been included.

Thus, the nation cannot continue to sustain the spending programs and policies of the past
with the tax revenues it has been accustomed to paying. Given the aging of the population
and rising costs for health care, attaining a sustainable federal budget will require the
United States to deviate from the policies of the past 40 years in at least one of the
following ways:

» Raise federal revenues significantly above their past average share of GDP;
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e Make major changes to the sorts of benefits provided for Americans when they
become older; or k

e Substantially reduce the role of the rest of the federal government relative to the
size of the economy.

Question from Senator Baucus:

Much of the hearing focused on historical levels of spending and revenue. But as you
explained in your testimony, “The aging of the population and rising costs for health care
have changed the backdrop for federal budget policy in a fundamental way.” Given these
fundamental changes, how would a return to historical levels of spending for Social
Security and health programs translate to cuts in currently scheduled benefits in 20217

Answer:

Social Security, Medicare, and Medicaid have been expanded and modified many times
since their inception; as a result, comparisons with spending levels of the past would
reflect such programmatic changes, as well as the aging of the population and changes in
the cost of health care. In 2000, for example, spending for those three programs
amounted to 7.5 percent of gross domestic product (GDP). In CBO’s current-law
baseline, spending for those three programs is projected to total nearly 12 percent of
projected GDP in 2021. To get back down to the 2000 level (as a share of GDP) in 2021
would require reductions, relative to current law, of more than one-third.

The underlying demographic and economic trends, by themselves, would necessitate
significant cuts just to return 2021 outlays for those programs to the share of GDP they
were in 2011. Spending for Social Security, Medicare, and Medicaid, in total, amounted
to a little more than 10 percent of GDP in that year. If policies were changed so that those
three programs maintained their current level of spending relative to GDP, outlays in
2021 would be about 12.5 percent—about $350 billion—Ilower than projected in CBO’s
most recent current-law projections.

Question from Senator Baucus:
Can you describe where our current level of defense spending stands in historical terms?

For instance, how does our current defense spending compare with spending during the
Korean War, the Vietnam War, the Reagan Administration, and the Cold War average?
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If the sequester were triggered, how would defense spending compare with spending
during the Korean War, the Vietnam War, the Reagan Administration, and the Cold War
average?

Answer:

There are a number of different ways to compare spending at different points in time. The
following are comparisons of spending over time on the military activities of the
Department of Defense (DoD) as a share of gross domestic product (GDP) and in
constant 2011 dollars (that is, adjusted for inflation).

Spending by DoD as a Share of GDP

Spending by the Department of Defense on military activities amounted to about 4.5
percent of GDP in 2011, slightly lower than the 4.6 percent share in 2010. Although high
by recent standards (that 4.6 percent share in 2010 was higher than in any year since
1992), that level of spending is not at all high by historical standards. Prior to the 1990s,
DoD’s spending in the post-World War II era ranged from a high of almost 12 percent of
GDP in 1953 (during the Korean War) to a low of 4.6 percent in 1978. As a share of
GDP, DoD’s spending on military activities averaged:

9.6 percent during the Korean War (1950-1953);

7.3 percent during the Vietnam War (1965-1973);

5.8 percent during the Reagan Administration (1981-1989); and
6.7 percent during the Cold War (1946-1991; data begin in 1948)

If reductions in the annual caps on discretionary funding are triggered for the 2013-2021
period as specified in the Budget Control Act (specifically, if legislation emanating from
the Joint Select Committee on Deficit Reduction to lower deficits over the 2012-2021
period is not enacted), CBO estimates that DoD’s spending as a share of GDP would
average 3.3 percent over that period and fall to a low of 3.0 percent by 2021. For this
estimate, CBO assumed that funding each year for overseas contingency operations
(OCO——such as the operations in Afghanistan) would equal the annualized level in the
current continuing resolution for 2012 (that is, $119 billion) adjusted for inflation. Under
that scenario, such spending would account for roughly 21 percent of DoD’s spending, on
average, over the 2013-2021 period, meaning that non-OCO spending by DoD would fall
to about 2.4 percent of GDP by 2021 if defense spending is subject to such caps on new
non-0CO funding.

Spending by DoD in Constant 2011 Dellars

DoD’s spending for 2011 amounted to $678 billion, an all-time high. In constant 2011
dollars (calculated using the GDP chain-type price index), past peak levels of spending
were about $300 billion during the Korean War, $400 billion during the Vietnam War,
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and $480 billion in 1989 (a figure that was not reached again until 2004). In 2011 dollars,
annual spending by DoD on military activities averaged about:

o $240 billion during the Korean War;

¢ $340 billion during the Vietnam War;

» $445 billion during the Reagan Administration; and

e $310 billion during the Cold War (data begin in 1948).

If reductions in the annual caps on discretionary funding specified in the Budget Control
Act are triggered, CBO projects that DoD’s outlays would average $590 billion, in 2011
dollars, over the 2013-2021 period—including an average of $121 billion of annual OCO
spending (assuming that OCO funding in each year is equal to the annualized amount in
the current continuing resolution for 2012, adjusted for inflation). Even without any OCO
spending, those amounts would exceed average spending, in 2011 dollars, during the
previous periods shown above.

{Note: DoD spending accounts for over 95 percent of total spending in the defense
budget function. Most of the remaining 5 percent of spending in that budget function is
for atomic energy activities carried out by the Department of Energy. CBO does not have
long-term historical data for that part of defense spending.)
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Representative Jeb Hensarling
Opening Statement

The purpose of today’s hearing is to highlight the unsustainable nature of our nation’s debt and I
believe the term “unsustainable,” frankly, is understated. I certainly want to welcome Dr. Doug
Elmendorf, director of the CBO, who when I was a member of the budget committee, I had an
opportunity to work with, truly a professional in this town. Sir, I look forward to your testimony.

In the last organization meeting we had, I mentioned the work by Professors Carmen Reinhart
and Kenneth Rogoth, This Time is Different. Through their historical study of financial crises,
they indicated that letting debt rise above 90% of GDP was frankly a recipe for bad things to
happen to a nation. Well, this year our nation has raced past that tipping point. Our gross debt
has now surpassed 100% of GDP. And 1 believe there are two crises facing our nation, not just a
debt crisis, but a jobs crisis, and they are clearly connected. The explosive growth in our
nation’s debt hampers our job creation today.

Last week I quoted a small business person from the 5th District of Texas on the subject; today I
want to quote from a few more—names you may be more familiar with.

Bernie Marcus, former chairman and CEQ of Home Depot, which employs 255,000: “If we
continue this kind of policy we are dead in the water. If we don’t lower spending, if we don’t
deal with paying down the debt, we are going to have to raise taxes. Even brain-dead economists
understand that when you raise taxes you cost jobs.”

Mike Jackson, CEO AutoNation, 19,000 employees: “The best thing this town could do to help
this economic recovery become sustainable is to deal with the deficit and to see tax reform.”

Jay Fishman, Chairman and CEO of Traveler’s insurance company: “What is really weighing on
their minds is not knowing how the coming explosion in federal debt is going to affect their
borrowing costs, liquidity, cost of doing business, and prices.”

Finally, two or three months ago the U.S. Chamber came out with their small business survey;
83% of their respondents said that America’s debt and deficit have a negative impact on their
businesses.

So I would make the point, Madam Co-chair, that a path to credible deficit reduction is a jobs
program, and we should not be deterred in that mission. We have a spending driven debt crisis.
The deficit reduction will be a jobs plan, and I look forward again to hearing the comments of
our colleagues as we go about this important work, and of the testimony of Dr. Elmendorf.
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Senator John Kerry

Opening Statement - Hearing on “The History and Drivers of our National Debt"

“We all agree that we’re facing an unsustainable financial future. Under CBO’s alternative fiscal
scenario, debt will reach 82 percent of GDP by 2021, higher than any year since 1948. We all
agree we can’t let that happen.

“But to avoid that dismal scenario, we have to be clear-eyed about the way we got here and the
forces keeping us on that dangerous trajectory. This road began now more than a decade ago.
Economic meltdown, two wars, rounds of the largest tax cuts in history, and efforts to forestall
larger economic collapse contributed. Demographic challenges loom large in the out years. Itis
more than just a “spending problem” narrowly defined, and we do the dialogue a disservice by
oversimplifying it: both because if it was a mere spending issue, it’d be a lot easier to solve —but
also because many tax expenditures are a form of spending in disguise.

"But while there may be partisan interpretations of how we got here, there is bi-partisan
consensus not just about the urgency of action to dig us out of this mess, but about the approach
it requires. Three bipartisan groups looked at this problem in recent months — Rivlin/Domenci,
Simpson/Bowles, and the so-called Gang of 6 — and they’ve all said that any real solution needs
to be balanced with amix of revenues and spending cuts and long term reforms.

“We benefit from their guideposts, and we also benefit from the cautionary lessons of other
countries. That means not fixating on austerity measures alone, particularly in the short term..
We’ve seen the damage they’ve caused across Europe, and we can’t put our own fragile
economy in jeopardy by taking actions that will slow economic growth and decrease job
creation. We need growth, not just revenue, and not just cuts. In a recent speech, IMF managing
Director Lagarde warned Europe about *drastic upfront belt tightening” and recommended that
the United States “strike the right balance between reducing public debt and sustaining the
recovery—especially by making a serious dent in long-term unemployment” That's the path we
need to take — because any economist will tell you, creating jobs today helps reduce the deficit
tomorrow.

“Last week, the Committee for a Responsible Budget, a bipartisan organization which includes
some of our country’s leading experts on budget issues, including the co-chairs of the Fiscal
Commission, recommended that this Committee “go big, go long, and go smart.

“Director Elmendorf’s testimony today helps solidify the reality that we need to “go big” and
reach savings of more than $1.5 trillion to address long-term deficits. We need to “go long” and
address our long-term budget issues. And most importantly of all we need to “go smart” and
address the budget without preconceived dogmas or political agendas. So I look forward to
delving more deeply into these issues today, and helping us shape recommendations for this
Committee and this Congress to adopt.

Thank you."
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Senator Patty Murray

Opening Statement

This hearing of the Joint Select Committee on Deficit Reduction will now come to order.

“As my co-chair Representative Hensarling mentioned at our meeting on Thursday, we have
agreed to alternate chairing these hearings, with him chairing those held on the House side, and

me the ones here in the Senate.

“I want to recognize all of my fellow committee members, as well as our witness, Dr. Flmendorf,
for joining us.

“And I want to thank the members of the public here today—we appreciate your presence, and
ask that you help us maintain decorum by refraining from any displays of approval or
disapproval during the hearing.

“Before I start, T want to announce that the Joint Select Comumittee’s website is now up and
running.

“Members of the public can go to deficitreduction.gov where they can provide input and ideas to
the Committee, and where all public hearings will be streamed live starting today.

“Today we are going to start off with brief opening statements from committee members—
fifteen minutes for the Democrats, and then fifteen minutes for the Republicans.

“We will then hear from Dr. Elmendorf, and following his testimony we will have some time for
questions and answers,

“The topic of today’s hearing is “The History and Drivers of Our Nation’s Debt and Its Threats.
“I think this is a fitting opening for the difficult work this Committee has ahead of us.

“We are tasked with tackling a problem that wasn’t ereated overnight. That didn’t come about
just in the last few years. Our debt and deficit problems have a lengthy and complex history.

"And we will not be able to truly address them without a deep and honest understanding of the
policies and circumstances that have led to where we are today.

“The challenges we face are real, and our task will not be easy—but I am confident we can get it
done, because we've done it before.

“Like a number of my fellow committee members, I was here back in the *90s when we were
facing serious deficits and a mounting public debt.
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“And I was proud to work with President Clinton and Republicans in Congress to balance the
budget in a way that truly worked for the American people.

“A way that made the smart cuts to government spending that were desperately needed, included
revenues, and continued to make the strong investments in health care, education, and
infrastructure that helped lay down a strong foundation for economic growth.

“The balanced and bipartisan work we did not only balanced the budget, and it not only helped
set our country up to create millions of new jobs, but it also put us on track to completely pay
down our debt by 2012—which was truly a great accomplishment.

“As we all know, a lot has changed since then. For many reasons, our deficit and debt have
exploded in the years since. Some of these reasons have to do with government policies here at
home, some with decisions made regarding our policies overseas—and others due to the
financial and economic crisis that has devastated families and businesses here over the last few
years.

“1 am looking forward to hearing more about the scope and drivers of our deficit and debt from
Dr. Elmendorf today.

“And I am confident the members of this Committee can help bring our nation together once
again around a balanced and bipartisan path to fiscal health and economic growth.”
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Senator Rob Portman

WASHINGTON, D.C. - U.S. Senator Rob Portman (R-Ohio) a member of the Joint Select
Committee on Deficit Reduction, today made the following opening remarks, as delivered,
during the Committee’s hearing on “The History and Drivers of Our Nation’s Debt and Its
Threats."

Thank you, Madame Chair. And welcome Director Elmendorf. As you all know, this Committee
is going to be relying heavily on your analysis and for your scoring. And to you and your
colleagues behind you, I thank you in advance for the many hours you will put in. Our success or
failure will depend in large measure on your good work, so we need you and look forward to
your responses to our many requests.

1 listened to my colleagues’ comments this morning and I must say I'm delighted you're here
today because we need to have a little objective analysis of how we got to where we are and [
know you’ll provide that. 1 hope you’ll also talk a little about the appropriate baseline for us to
use to look at our proposals. It’s always going to be compared to what? Whether it’s a spending
issue or a revenue issue. And as you know, I have some concerns about the current law baseline
because I don’t think it’s realistic. And I want you to address that today if you could. Is that
closer to realistic or is the current policy baseline or is there another one like the long term
extended baseline, alternative fiscal scenario ~ all these are going to matter greatly in our work.

We have a $1.5 trillion-dollar task over the next ten years. This of course is a huge challenge but
I’d also like your analysis of how that compares to what you see as the real fiscal challenge over
the next ten years and the real economic challenge we face. As many of the colleagues on the
committee have mentioned this morning, obviously our economy is directly linked to what we
do. And we hear about this today from you as we’ll see how we got in the situation we're in,
largely because of economic conditions. Just as in the late 90°s because of the growing economy
we were able to come to a unified balanced budget faster than anyone expected.

Using your data and the current policy baseline, as I look at $1.5 trillion I think it’s about 4
percent of projected spending over the next 10 years. So in that sense it seems like it’s something
realistic. It’s also as I look at it, based on again your data, and the current policies, less than 20
percent of the projected increase in the deficit over the next 10 years. So 1.5 seems to me to be
something we should be doing at the very least. Again I look forward to your insights on that and
what is the most realistic baseline.

I'hope you and your colleagues will also help us better understand the impacts of policy choices
over the coming decades. As I look at your projections, it seems to me that deficit and debt levels
would be devastating to our economy over the second, third and fourth 10 years if we don’t do
something about the longer term impact. So while we could, within this budget window, find
ways to 1.5, it will not be something that markets will react to well in my view unless we’re also
looking at long term impacts. And we’d love to have your view there.
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The long-term budget estimates are so unsustainable, that your alternative budget scenario
simply stops calculating the national debt after 2036, because it is so unsustainable. We will have
crossed into totally unchartered territory.

Clearly, entitlement spending is driving these long-term deficits to impossible levels. I'm
interested in hearing what reforms you think can protect those in need, which we must do while
at the same time modernizing these programs and placing them on a sustainable path for future
generations.

Again, thank you for being before us and more importantly, thank you for all the hard work
you’ll be doing with us over the next several weeks.
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Representative Fred Upton

P’d like to begin by thanking Mr. Elmendorf for joining us today to examine the history and
drivers of our nation’s debt and the threat this debt poses to our Jong-term economic health and
stability.

So why are we here? Why was this committee created? In my view, it is ultimately a question of
jobs. We need jobs to get our economy growing. We need jobs to improve the fiscal outlook and
bring in more revenues because more folks are working.

We hear from job creators all the time who tell us the long-term debt burden and uncertainty
about spending and entitlements are keeping them from investing and growing. When I am home
in Michigan, where families have faced double-digit unemployment for 32 straight months,
people are crying out for an economy they can count on, and that begins by getting our fiscal
house in order.

Our nation’s fiscal future is on an unsustainable path. If job creators lack confidence.in our
economic policy, that means they lack confidence in our economy. And that lack of confidence
means they’re not hiring. .

Deficit reduction is a pro-growth strategy. Reducing our deficit by cutting spending and
reforming entitlements will help restore that confidence. And that is why we are here.

We need to look at the spending side of the ledger, and especially at the health care spending and
entitlements that continue to grow at an unsustainable rate. I expect we will hear from Mr.
Elmendorf this morning about the unique challenges when it comes to both containing health
care spending and accurately estimating the impact of policy changes on such spending. The
combination of an aging population and ever-rising health care costs means that health care is
going to consume more and more of our budget each year.

Left unchecked, this would force us to choose among several unacceptable options. The massive
tax increases that would be required to pay for these costs would send our economy into a
permanent downward spiral, which would only worsen our long-term fiscal outlook.
Dramatically reducing benefits becomes more likely as time passes without action. The only
remaining choice would be to disinvest in other national priorities as health care consumes nearly
every dollar we take in. None of these are welcome choices.

So what do we do about it?

That is the question the JSC was created to answer. And the solutions are not a mystery. We need
to reform entitlements and begin to tackle the rising cost of health care. We need to shrink the
size of government so we are living within our means. We need to enact policies that spur
investment and economic growth. .
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With passage of the health care law, Congress dramatically expanded the entitlement state and
made an already-unsustainable fiscal challenge significantly worse. I can point to three new
entitlements in that law — premium/cost-sharing subsidies, an unprecedented expansion of
Medicaid, and the unsustainable CLASS program — three programs that are not benefitting a
single American today, yet they will cost trillions in the long-term.

President Obama promised Medicare and Medicaid reform in his address to Congress last week.
While I am disappointed we have not yet received his entitlement reform or deficit reduction
proposals, I am eager to see them so they can be viewed alongside his proposals for new
spending. I'm also eager for Mr. Elmendorf to score the entirety of the president’s plan, so we
know what he is asking to spend and how he proposes to pay for this spending. But as we review
the existing Medicare and Medicaid programs, we should also look to potential changes in the
new entitlements when we weigh the difficult choices about what we can afford.

As the president said, we need entitlement reform — I have consistently argued we need to
address the rising cost of health care if we want these programs to serve future generations and
not simply bankrupt them. I look forward to hearing Mr. Elmendorf’s thoughts on our fiscal,
picture as a whole, and particularly his views on the role of entitlement spending and where we
are headed.
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Representative Chris Van Hollen
“Yesterday there were two important developments that relate to our work.

“First, the President submitted to Congress a jobs plan that is fully paid-for over 10 years. Every
day that Americans are out of work, the country is hurting and the deficit is growing. The
fastest, most effective way to reduce the deficit is to put Americans back to work. We must
address that reality in our work and include job creation as part of our effort.

“Second, the co-chairs of the bipartisan National Commission on Fiscal Responsibility and
Reform, Alan Simpson and Erskine Bowles, called upon our Committee to ‘go big’ — urging us
to use this unique opportunity to develop a plan to reduce the deficit by over $4 trillion over 10
years, including the almost $1 trillion in savings from the Budget Control Act. They are right.
We should propose a plan of that size.

“The bipartisan Simpson-Bowles Commission and the bipartisan Rivlin-Domenici Commission,
as well as.the Gang of Six, have provided a framework for how to achieve that goal. What is
clear in all of their work is that a balanced approach is required to reduce the deficit — one that
contains savings achieved from modernizing certain programs as well as savings gained by
simplifying and reforming the tax code in a way that generates revenue. Addressing a problem
of this magnitude requires shared responsibility in order to grow the economy and reduce the
deficit.

“The testimony we will hear today from Mr. Elmendorf demonstrates why such a balanced
approach is necessary. It vividly illustrates that the policy choices driving our deficit are the
significant cuts made to revenues combined with increasing retirement and health security costs
due to the retirement of the baby bombers.

“Let’s not duck those realities. Let’s follow the advice of Simpson-Bowles, Rivlin-Domenici,

and the Gang of Six: ‘go big.” I don’t agree with every one of their proposals, but those
bipartisan groups have provided this bipartisan group with a framework from which to start.”
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